ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY



INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM April 7, 2022

To: Terrence D. McCracken, Secretary to the Authority

NWU) Michael W. Wymer, Senior Production Engineer From:

Subject: Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the Pickup, Hauling, and Disposal of

Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debris and Waste Located at Different Properties Belonging to the ECWA for One Year from May 1, 2022, through

April 30, 2023.

ECWA Project No. 202200044

On Tuesday, March 22, 2022, the Authority received one (1) bid for the above referenced contract from Modern Disposal Services, Inc. (Modern). The bid has been reviewed and a mathematical check has been performed. During the mathematical check, it was found that Modern had rounded down the totals for three individual bid items, resulting in a difference of \$0.28. The recommended award amount of \$293,491.47 represents the corrected bid total.

Modern has been a contractor for the Authority since 2000 and has consistently provided their services in a competent and acceptable manner. They have good understanding of the scope and requirements for this

Modern provided adequate WMBE documentation, approved by Director of EEO (ECWA), and insurance, approved by Claims Representative/Risk Manager. There is no requirement for an apprenticeship program for this project.

We, therefore, recommend award of the above referenced contract Modern Disposal Services, Inc. in the amount of \$293,491.47, subject to legal review. This is a one-year contract with possible two one-year extensions.

Attached please find the following documents:

- 1. ECWA Authorization Form.
- 2. ECWA Recommendation for Award of Contract form.
- 3. Bid Tabulation.

Budget Information (Budget Year: 2022):

Department No.: 100 Production Department

Unit No. 1010 Sturgeon Point; O&M Item 35, Refuse and Disposal Unit No. 1015 Van de Water; O&M Item 35, Refuse and Disposal

Unit No. 1020 Control Operations; O&M Item 19, Payment to Contractors - Others

Department No.: 300 Administration

Unit No. 3070 Facilities; O&M Item 35, Refuse and Disposal

MWW:imf Attachments cc: L.Kowalski B.Stoll

ECWA-927-2201-X-12

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY AUTHORIZATION FORM

For Approval/Execution of Documents (check which apply)

Contract: Project No.: 2022000 Project Description: Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the Pic Disposal of Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debris Different Properties Belonging to the ECWA for One Year from 05/01/20	kup, Hau and Wa	ste Located at
Item Description: Agreement Professional Service Contract Amendment BCD NYSDOT Agreement X Contract Docume X Recommendation for Award of Contract Recommendation Request for Proposals Other		Change Order Addendum t Bids
Action Requested: Board Authorization to Execute X Legal Approval X Board Authorization to Award Execution by the Ch Board Authorization to Advertise for Bids Execution by the Se Board Authorization to Solicit Request for Proposals Other		the Authority
Approvals Needed: APPROVED AS TO CONTENT: X Sr. Production Engineer X Chief Operating Officer X Executive Engineer X Director of Administration X Risk Manager X Chief Financial Officer X Legal APPROVED FOR BOARD RESOLUTION: X Secretary to the Authority	Date: Date: Date: Date: Date: Date: Date: Date:	4/8/2022 4/8/2022 04/14/2022 04/08/2022 04/08/2022 04/08/2022 4/8/2022 4/18/22
Remarks: Unit price contract. Resolution Date: Item No:		

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY RECOMMENDATION FOR AWARD OF CONTRACT

Contract: Project Description: Furnish Necessary Labor and Materia Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debr Different Properties Belonging to the ECWA for One Year f	ris and Waste Located at
CONTRACT AWARD Contractor/Supplier: Modern Disposal Services, Inc. Award Amount: \$293,491.47	
BID SUMMARY:	D
Date Advertised for Bids: 02/28/2022	Date of Bid Opening 03/22/2022
Bidder	Total Bid Amount
Modern Disposal Services, Inc.	\$293,491.47
Attachments: X Bid Tabulation	Consultant's Recommendation
APPROVALS (Select applicable)	
WMBE APPROVAL No Waiver Full Waiver Partial Waiver X Affirmative Action Officer No Waiver Full Waiver Partial Waiver	Date 03/30/2022
INSURANCE APPROVAL	
X Claims Rep/Risk Manager Molly Co	Musana Date 03/29/2022
NYS CERTIFIED APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAM APPRO	OVAL
Secretary to the Authority	Date
Remarks:	

BID TABULATION

Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the Pickup, Hauling, and Disposal of Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debris and Waste Located at Different Properties Belonging to the Erie County Water Authority for One Year from May 1, 2022 through April 30, 2023

ECWA Project 202200044

Opening: 3/22/2022, 10:00AM

Modern Disposal Services, Inc. 4746 Model City Rd, Model City, NY 14107

				4740 Woder City Na	, Woder City, NY 14107
Line Item	Description	Quantity	Units	Unit Price Bid	Calculated Price
1A	8 CY - Waste Materials - Sturgeon Point WTP	52	per load	\$43.85	\$2,280.20
1B	4 CY - Zebra Mussels - Sturgeon Point WTP	52	per load	\$36.92	\$1,919.84
1C	30 CY - On Call - Waste Materials - Sturgeon Point WTP	5	per load	\$475.00	\$2,375.00
1D	Vac Truck - Alum Residuals or Zebra Mussels - Sturgeon Point WTP	3	per load	\$1,800.00	\$5,400.00
1E	Vac Truck - Septic - Sturgeon Point WTP	3	per load	\$1,800.00	\$5,400.00
1F	On Call - Recycling Totes - Sturgeon Point WTP	12	per pickup	\$25.00	\$300.00
2A	4 CY - Waste Materials - Van de Water WTP	52	per load	\$20.77	\$1,080.04
2B	4 CY - Zebra Mussels - Van de Water WTP	52	per load	\$24.23	\$1,259.96
2C	30 CY - On Call - Waste Materials - Van de Water WTP	2	per load	\$475.00	\$950.00
2D	20 CY - Alum Residuals - Van de Water	100	per load	\$320.00	\$32,000.00
2E	(2) 15 CY Containers - Alum - Van de Water	250	per load	\$320.00	\$80,000.00
2F	Disposal of Alum Residuals - 20 or 15 CY containers - Van de Water	2500	per ton	\$56.00	\$140,000.00
2G	Vac Truck - Alum Residuals or Zebra Mussels - Van de Water WTP	5	per load	\$1,800.00	\$9,000.00
2H	On Call - Recycling Totes - Van de Water WTP	12	per pickup	\$25.00	\$300.00
3A	8 CY - Waste Materials - Service Center	156	per load	\$31.92	\$4,979.52
3B	30 CY Roll Off Container - Service Center	4	per load	\$475.00	\$1,900.00
3C	8 CY - Cardboard - Service Center	52	per load	\$19.62	\$1,020.24
3D	On Call - Recycling Totes - Service Center	12	per pickup	\$25.00	\$300.00
4A	4 CY - Waste Materials - Windom PS	3	per load	\$58.89	\$176.67
5A	30 CY - On Call - Waste Materials - North Area	3	per load	\$475.00	\$1,425.00
5B	30 CY - On Call - Waste Materials - South Area	3	per load	\$475.00	\$1,425.00
				Total Bid	\$293,491.47

Corrected amount

Project Manual

Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the Pickup, Hauling, and Disposal of Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debris and Waste Located at Different Properties Belonging to the Erie County Water Authority for One Year from May 1, 2022 through April 30, 2023

Project No. 202200044

February 2022

Erie County Water Authority
3030 Union Road
Cheektowaga, New York 14227





ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

ECWA PROJECT NO: 202200044

FEBRUARY 2022

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY
3030 Union Road
Cheektowaga, New York 14227

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT No: 202200044

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Document		
or Section		Initial
Number	Name or Description	Page
	BIDDING REQUIREMENTS	
00100	Notice to Bidders	00100-1
00200	Instructions to Bidders	00200-1
00360	Permit Applications	00360-1
00410	Bid Forms.	00410-1
00430	Bid Form Supplements	00430-1
00450	Bidder's Qualification Statement	00450-1
	CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS	
00500	Agreement	00500-1
00700	General Conditions	
00800	Supplementary Conditions	
	••	
	-GENERAL REQUIREMENTS	
01100	Summary of Work	01100-1
01270	Measurement and Payment	01270-1
01311	Coordination with Owner's operations	
01630	Substitutions	01630-1
	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	
DIVISION 2	2 - SITE CONSTRUCTION	
02901	Removal of Debris and Waste	02901-1

APPENDICES

- A. Women and Minority Business Enterprise Policy
- B. Insurance Requirements
- C. Prevailing Wage Rate Schedule
- D. Water Treatment Plant Residual Sampling Results

END OF TABLE OF CONTENTS

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY 295 MAIN STREET, ROOM 350 BUFFALO, NEW YORK 14203

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT No: 202200044

NOTICE TO BIDDERS

The Erie County Water Authority will receive separate, sealed bids for the furnishing of all labor, plant, tools, equipment and specified materials or services for the FURNISHING NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023. The work consists of waste removal from The Erie County Water Authorities' facilities.

Bids must be received by the Erie County Water Authority no later than 10:00 a.m. EST, on Tuesday, March 22, 2022 at the Service Center Front Desk, Erie County Water Authority, 3030 Union Road, Cheektowaga, New York 14227.

All bid openings are recorded and posted on the ECWA website, along with the bids results.

When permitted, members of the public may be present to observe the bid opening. All attendees must bring a government-issued photo identification (driver's license preferred) and check-in with the ECWA receptionist before being allowed entry to the bid opening.

Whenever the Erie County Water Authority is operating under a Declaration of Emergency due to a pandemic or other general state of emergencies, members of the public may be precluded from being present at such bid opening.

ANYONE ENTERING THE SERVICE CENTER OR OTHER AUTHORITY FACILITIES IS SUBJECT TO SUCH RESTRICTIONS OR LIMITATIONS IN PLACE AT THE TIME OF ENTRY.

All bids being mailed (including FedEx, UPS, Priority Mail, etc.) or delivered shall be directed to the "SERVICE CENTER FRONT DESK" at the address listed above in a sealed envelope and be clearly marked on the outside of the mailing or hand-delivered envelope "BID ENCLOSED-FURNISHING NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023."

Beginning at 9:00 a.m., on Monday, February 28, 2022, Project Manuals and accompanying drawings, if applicable, may be obtained by writing the Service Center Front Desk at the above address or calling 716-684-1510, between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. Contract Documents will be mailed to prospective bidders wishing to obtain a set upon receipt of prospective bidder's charge number for UPS or FedEx. The mailing date will be considered the bidder's date of receipt. Partial sets of documents will not be available.

Each bid shall be accompanied by a certified check or bid bond in the amount of five percent (5%) of the amount of the bid.

In accordance with State Finance Law §§139-j and 139-k, all questions about meaning or intent of the bidding documents shall be submitted to the designated contact person in writing. The designated contact is Brenden P Stoll, Engineering Draftsworker, Erie County Water Authority, 3030 Union Road, Cheektowaga, New York 14227, telephone 716-685-8523, email: bstoll@ecwa.org.

The Erie County Water Authority reserves the right to reject any and all bids or to accept any bid deemed to be for the best interest of the Water Authority even though the proposal chosen may result in the award of the contract to a bidder whose bid is not mathematically lowest.

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

TERRENCE D. McCRACKEN Secretary to the Authority

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022, THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00200

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1. Defined Terms
- 2. Bids Received
- 3. Location and Scope of Work
- 4. Copies of Bidding Documents
- 5. Qualifications of Bidders
- 6. Examination of Bidding Documents, other Related Data and Site
- 7. Pre-Bid Conference
- 8. Site and Other Areas
- 9. Interpretations and Addenda
- 10. Bid Security
- 11. Contract Times
- 12. Liquidated and Special Damages
- 13. Substitute and "Or Equal" Items
- 14. Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
- 15. Preparation of Bid
- 16. Basis of Bids; Comparison of Bids
- 17. Submittal of Bid
- 18. Modification or Withdrawal of Bid
- 19. Opening of Bids
- 20. Disqualification of Bidders
- 21. Bids to Remain Subject to Acceptance
- 22. Award of Contract
- 23. Contract Securities
- 24. Contractor's Insurance
- 25. Signing of Agreement
- 26. Notice to Proceed
- 27. Partnering Not Used
- 28. Sales and Use Taxes
- 29. Additional Requirements

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.
- 1.02 Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.
 - A. Bidder: The individual or entity who submits a Bid directly to OWNER.
 - B. Issuing Office: The office from which the Bidding Documents are to be issued and where the bidding procedures are to be administered.
 - C. Successful Bidder: The Bidder submitting a responsive Bid to whom OWNER (on the basis of OWNER'S evaluation as hereinafter provided) makes an award. Also known as CONTRACTOR.
 - D. ENGINEER: As defined in the Agreement, Section 00500, under Article 2.

ARTICLE 2 - BIDS RECEIVED

2.01 Refer to Notice to Bidders for information on receipt of Bids.

ARTICLE 3 - LOCATION AND SCOPE OF WORK

3.01 Refer to Section 01100 of the General Requirements for the location and scope of the Work.

ARTICLE 4 - COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 4.01 Refer to Notice to Bidders for information on examination and procurement of Bidding Documents.
- 4.02 The Issuing Office is the Service Center Front Desk, Erie County Water Authority, 3030 Union Road, Cheektowaga, New York 14227.
- 4.03 Complete sets of Bidding Documents must be used in preparing Bids; neither OWNER, nor ENGINEER assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.

4.04 OWNER and ENGINEER in making copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for the Work and do not confer a license or grant permission for any other use.

ARTICLE 5 - QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 5.01 Bidders shall be experienced in the kind of Work to be performed, shall have the necessary equipment therefore, and shall possess sufficient capital to properly execute the Work within the time allowed. Bids received from Bidders who have previously failed to complete work within the time required, or who have previously performed similar work in an unsatisfactory manner, may be rejected. A Bid may be rejected if Bidder cannot show that Bidder has the necessary ability, plant and equipment to commence the Work at the time prescribed and thereafter to prosecute and complete the Work at the rate or within the time specified. A Bid may be rejected if Bidder is already obligated for the performance of other work which would delay the commencement, prosecution or completion of the Work.
- 5.02 To demonstrate qualifications to perform the Work, Bidder shall complete and submit with its Bid the Bidder Qualifications Statement which is bound in the Project Manual. Bidders may be asked to furnish additional data to demonstrate their qualifications.
- 5.03 Bidders shall be qualified to do business in the state where the Project is located or covenant to obtain such qualification prior to signing the Agreement.

ARTICLE 6 - EXAMINATION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS, OTHER RELATED DATA, AND SITE

- 6.01 Subsurface and Physical Conditions
 - A. The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site which have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparation of the Bidding Documents.
 - 2. Those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface and subsurface structures (except underground facilities) which are at or contiguous to the Site that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparation of the Bidding Documents.
 - B. Copies of the reports and drawings referenced in the Supplementary Conditions will be made available by ENGINEER to any Bidder on request. Those reports and drawings are not part of the Contract Documents, but the "technical data" contained therein upon which Bidder is entitled to rely as provided in paragraph 4.02 of the

General Conditions has been identified and established in paragraph SC-4.02 of the Supplementary Conditions. Bidder is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any other data, interpretations, opinions or information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings.

6.02 Underground Facilities - Physical Conditions

A. Information and data shown or indicated in the Bidding Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based upon information and data furnished to OWNER and ENGINEER by owners of such Underground Facilities, including OWNER, or others.

6.03 Hazardous Environmental Condition

- A. OWNER has no actual knowledge of a hazardous environmental condition at the Site.
- 6.04 Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data, if any, furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to subsurface conditions, other physical conditions and Underground Facilities, and possible changes in the Bidding Documents due to differing or unforeseen conditions appear in paragraphs 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the General Conditions. Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site, if any, and possible changes in the Bidding Documents due to any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the Scope of Work appear in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions.
- 6.05 On request, OWNER will provide Bidder access to the Site to conduct such examinations, investigations, explorations, tests and studies as each Bidder deems necessary for submission of a Bid. Bidder shall fill all holes and clean up and restore the Site to its former conditions upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests and studies.
- 6.06 On request, OWNER will conduct a Site visit during OWNER'S normal business hours.
- 6.07 Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for identification of the general nature of other work that is to be performed at the Site by OWNER or others (such as utilities and other prime contractors) that relates to the Work for which a Bid is to be submitted. On request, and if available, OWNER will provide to Bidder, for examination, access to or copies of the contract documents for such other work.

- 6.08 It is the responsibility of Bidder, before submitting a Bid to:
 - A. Examine and carefully study the Bidding Documents, including any Addenda and the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents;
 - B. Visit the Site and become familiar with and satisfy Bidder as to the general, local and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress and performance of the Work;
 - C. Become familiar with and satisfy Bidder as to all federal, state and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress and performance of the Work;
 - D. Carefully study all reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions as provided in paragraph 4.02 of the General Conditions, and to carefully study all reports and drawings of a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions as provided in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions;
 - E. Obtain and carefully study (or assume responsibility for having done so) all examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface and Underground Facilities) at or contiguous to the Site which may affect cost, progress or performance of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder, including any specific means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction expressly required by the Bidding Documents, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - F. Agree at the time of submitting its Bid that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of its Bid for the performance of the Work at the price bid and within the times and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents;
 - G. Become aware of the general nature of work (if any) to be performed by OWNER and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents;
 - H. Correlate the information known to Bidder, information and observations obtained from visits to the Site, reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, and all additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data with the Bidding Documents;

- I. Promptly give ENGINEER written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities or discrepancies that Bidder discovers in the Bidding Documents and confirm that the written resolution thereof by ENGINEER is acceptable to Bidder; and
- J. Determine that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance of the Work.
- 6.09 The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article 6, that without exception the Bid is premised upon performing the Work required by the Bidding Documents and applying any specific means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction that may be shown or indicated or expressly required by the Bidding Documents, that Bidder has given ENGINEER written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities and discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents and the written resolutions thereof by ENGINEER are acceptable to Bidder, and that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performing the Work.

ARTICLE 7 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE

7.01 A pre-bid conference will be held if so indicated in the Notice to Bidders, and will be as follows. Representatives of the OWNER and ENGINEER will be present to discuss the Project. Bidders are encouraged to attend and participate at the conference. ENGINEER will transmit to all prospective Bidders of record such Addenda as ENGINEER considers necessary in response to questions raised at the conference. Oral statements may not be relied upon and will not be binding or legally effective.

ARTICLE 8 - SITE AND OTHER AREAS

8.01 The Site is identified in the Bidding Documents. All additional lands and access thereto required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment, or storage of materials and equipment, to be incorporated into the Work are to be obtained and paid for by CONTRACTOR. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities are to be obtained and paid for by OWNER unless otherwise provided in the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 9 - INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

9.01 All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents shall be submitted to ENGINEER in writing. In order to receive consideration, questions must be received by ENGINEER at least ten (10) days prior to the date for the opening of Bids. Interpretations, clarifications, and/or supplemental instructions considered necessary by

ENGINEER in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda to all parties recorded by ENGINEER as having received the Bidding Documents. Such Addenda will be issued: (1) by mail, either Registered or Certified, with return receipt requested, (2) by email, or (3) through an online bid distribution platform. Such Addenda will be issued for receipt not later than three (3) days prior to the date for the opening of Bids. Failure of any Bidder to receive such Addendum or interpretation shall not relieve any bidder from any obligation under his bid submitted. All Addenda so issued shall become part of the Contract Documents. All Addenda must be submitted with the bid proposal and be properly signed by the Bidder as part of the Bid Documents. Only questions answered by Addenda will be binding. The OWNER will not be responsible for any other explanations or interpretation of such documents which anyone presumes to make on behalf of the OWNER before expiration of the time set for the receipt of Bids. No interpretation of the meaning of the plans, specifications or other Contract Documents will be made to any bidder orally. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect.

9.02 Addenda may also be issued to clarify, correct or change the Bidding Documents as deemed advisable by OWNER or ENGINEER. Such Addenda, if any, will be issued in the manner and within the time period stated in paragraph 9.01.

ARTICLE 10 - BID SECURITY

- 10.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to the OWNER in the amount of five percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price and in the form of certified check or Bid Bond.
- 10.02 Bid Bond shall be on the form bound in the Project Manual. Bid Bond shall be issued by a surety meeting the requirements of paragraphs 5.01 and 5.02 of the General Conditions. The Bid Bond must contain original signatures in ink. Pencil, stamped, thermal faxed, Xeroxed, or any other copies of the signature shall be grounds for voiding the Bid.
- 10.03 The Bid security of the Successful Bidder will be retained until such Bidder has executed the Contract Documents, furnished the required contract security and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be returned. If the Successful Bidder fails to sign and deliver the Contract Documents and furnish the required contract security within 15 days after the Notice of Award, OWNER may annul the Notice of Award and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited to the OWNER as liquidated damages for such failure.
- 10.04 The Bid security of the three lowest bidders may be retained by OWNER until the earlier of the seventh day after the Effective Date of the Agreement or the forty-first day after the Bid opening whereupon the Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be returned. The Bid security of Bidders whom OWNER believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving an award will be returned within seven days of the Bid opening.

ARTICLE 11 - CONTRACT TIMES

11.01 The number of days within which the Work is to be substantially completed and also completed and ready for final payment (the Contract Times) are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 12 - LIQUIDATED AND SPECIAL DAMAGES

12.01 Provisions for liquidated and special damages, if any, are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 13 - SUBSTITUTE AND "OR EQUAL" ITEMS

- 13.01 The Contract, if awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents without consideration of possible substitute or "orequal" items. Whenever it is specified or described in the Bidding Documents that a substitute or "or-equal" item of material or equipment may be furnished or used by CONTRACTOR if acceptable to ENGINEER, application for such acceptance will not be considered by ENGINEER until after the Effective Date of the Agreement. The procedure for submittal of any such application by CONTRACTOR and consideration by ENGINEER is set forth in the General Conditions which may be supplemented in the General Requirements.
- 13.02 Refer to Section 01630 of the General Requirements for the period of time after the Effective Date of the Agreement during which the ENGINEER will accept applications for substitute or "or-equal" items of material or equipment.

ARTICLE 14 - SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

14.01 If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, individuals or entities to be submitted to OWNER in advance of a specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement, the apparent Successful Bidder, and any other Bidder so requested, shall within five days after Bid opening submit to OWNER a list of all such Subcontractors, Suppliers, other individuals or entities proposed for those portions of the Work for which such identification is required. Such list shall be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other evidence of qualifications for each such Subcontractor, Supplier, individual or entity if requested by OWNER. If OWNER or ENGINEER, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor, Supplier, individual or entity, OWNER may, before the Notice of Award is given, request the apparent Successful Bidder to submit an acceptable substitute without an increase in Bid price.

- 14.02 If apparent Successful Bidder declines to make any such substitution, OWNER may award the Contract to the next lowest Bidder that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors, Suppliers and other individuals or entities. Declining to make requested substitutions will not constitute grounds for forfeiture of the Bid security of any Bidder. Any Subcontractor, Supplier, individual or entity so listed and against which OWNER or ENGINEER makes no written objection prior to the giving of the Notice of Award will be deemed acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER subject to revocation of such acceptance after the Effective Date of the Agreement as provided in paragraph 6.06 of the General Conditions.
- 14.03 CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, individual or entity against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection.

ARTICLE 15 - PREPARATION OF BID

- 15.01 A Bid must be made on the Bid form bound in the Project Manual. The Bid form shall not be separated from the Project Manual nor shall it be altered in any way.
- 15.02 All blanks in the Bid Form shall be completed by printing in black ink or by typewriter. A Bid price shall be indicated in both words and numbers for each Bid item listed therein or the words "No Bid", or "Not Applicable" entered. In case of discrepancy between the words and the numerals, the words shall govern. Ditto marks are not considered writing or printing and shall not be used.
- 15.03 A Bid shall be executed as stated below.
 - A. A Bid by an individual shall show the Bidder's name and official address.
 - B. A Bid by a partnership shall be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner (whose title shall appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The official address of the partnership shall be shown below the signature.
 - C. A Bid by a joint venture shall be executed by each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid form. The official address of the joint venture shall be shown below the signature.
 - D. A Bid by a corporation shall be executed in the corporate name by an officer of the corporation and shall be accompanied by a certified copy of a resolution of the board of directors authorizing the person signing the Bid to do so on behalf of the corporation. The corporate seal shall be affixed and attested by the secretary or an assistant secretary. The state of incorporation and the official corporate address shall be shown below the signature.

- E. A Bid by a limited liability company shall be executed in the name of the firm and signed by a member accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm shall be shown below the signature.
- F. All names shall be typed or printed in black ink below the signature.
- G. Evidence of authority to conduct business as an out-of-state corporation in the state where the Work is to be performed shall be provided, if applicable.
- 15.04 The Bid shall contain an acknowledgment of the receipt of all Addenda in the space provided on the Bid form.
- 15.05 The address and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid shall be shown.
- 15.06 In addition to the Bid Form, the following listed documents, which are bound in the Project Manual in Section 00430 Bid Form Supplements and Section 00450 Bidder's Qualification Statement, shall be submitted with the Bid. Each document shall be executed in the manner described in paragraph 15.03 unless another manner is indicated.
 - A. Bid Security Form.
 - B. Section 2875 of the Public Authorities Law.
 - C. Section 2876 of the Public Authorities Law.
 - D. Section 2878 of the Public Authorities Law, Non-collusive Bidding Certification.
 - E. State Finance Law Requirements.
 - F. Statement Regarding Prevention of Unlawful Discriminatory Practices.
 - G. Bidder's Qualification Statement, including Attachments A, B, C and D and Bidder's "Experience in The Installation of Tapping Sleeves & Valves on Prestressed Concrete Cylinder Pipe", if applicable.
 - H. All Addenda.

ARTICLE 16 - BASIS OF BIDS; COMPARISON OF BIDS

16.01 Lump Sum and Unit Price

- A. Bidder shall submit its Bid on the basis of each lump sum item and unit price item as set forth in the Bid Form. For each unit price item on the Bid form, Bidder shall enter the unit price Bid, and shall enter the computation of the respective quantity times the Bidder's unit price for that item. Bidder shall compute and enter in the space provided on the Bid form, the total of all lump sum items and the total of the products of quantity and unit price Bid for each unit price item.
- B. For determination of the apparent low Bidder, Bids will be evaluated on the basis of the total of all lump sum items and the total of the products of the estimated quantity of each item and unit price Bid for that item.
- C. The quantities for the unit price items are unpredictable and the ENGINEER has inserted certain quantities in the Bid Form to be used solely for purpose of comparison bids.
- D. Fixed minimum unit prices may have been established for some of the items in the Bid. The prices represent the minimum amounts which will be paid the CONTRACTOR for these items. If in the opinion of the Bidder these prices do not reflect the actual value of the work involved the Bidder may void the given fixed minimum unit price for that specific item and enter a higher unit price in the spaces provided in the Bid Sheets.
- 16.02 Discrepancies between words and figures will be resolved in favor of words. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.

ARTICLE 17 - SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 17.01 A Bid shall be submitted no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the Notice to Bidders. The entire Project Manual must be submitted with all proper forms completed and signed as required.
- 17.02 Bid shall be enclosed in an opaque sealed envelope plainly marked on the outside with the Project title (and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted) the name and address of the Bidder and its license or registration number, if applicable. Bid shall be accompanied by Bid security and other required documents.

17.03 All bids being mailed (including FedEx, UPS, Priority Mail, etc.) or hand-delivered to the Erie County Water Authority shall follow the procedure as defined in Section 00100, Notice To Bidders.

ARTICLE 18 - MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

18.01 Withdrawal Prior to Bid Opening:

A. A Bid may be withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed, in the manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time fixed for the opening of Bids. Upon receipt of such written notice, the unopened Bid will be returned to the Bidder.

18.02 Modification Prior to Bid Opening:

- A. If a Bidder wishes to modify its Bid, Bidder must withdraw its initial Bid in the manner specified in paragraph 18.01.A and submit a new Bid.
- 18.03 No Bids may be withdrawn after the time set for the Bid Opening.

ARTICLE 19 - OPENING OF BIDS

- 19.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place where Bids are to be submitted and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the Bids will be made available to Bidders after the opening.
- 19.02 Bids received by mail or otherwise after the date and time specified for the opening of Bids will not be accepted and will be returned to the Bidder unopened.
- 19.03 Bid results are available on the Erie County Water Authority website, www.ecwa.org (under Doing Business tab, select option Business Opportunities). No bid results will be given over the telephone.

ARTICLE 20 - DISQUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

20.01 More than one Bid for the same Work from an individual or entity under the same or different names will not be considered. Reasonable grounds for believing that any Bidder has an interest in more than one Bid for the Work may be cause for disqualification of that Bidder and the rejection of all Bids in which that Bidder has an interest.

ARTICLE 21 - BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

- All Bids shall remain subject to acceptance for forty five days after the day of the Bid opening, but OWNER may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to that date.
- 21.02 In the event that the OWNER requires more than 45 calendar days after the actual date of the Bid Opening to award the contract, Bidders shall, when requested, provide to ENGINEER a written extension of time for OWNER to award the contract. Bidders shall also provide, to ENGINEER, written Consent of Surety for extension of the bid
- In the event that the OWNER requires more than 45 calendar days after the actual date of the Bid Opening to award the contract, and the lowest qualified bidder does not grant an extension of time for the OWNER to award the contract, the OWNER reserves the right to award to the second lowest qualified bidder.

ARTICLE 22 - AWARD OF CONTRACT

- 22.01 OWNER reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation the right to reject any or all nonconforming, non-responsive or conditional Bids. Bids may be rejected if they show any omissions, alterations of form, additions not called for, conditional or alternate bids other than are provided for in the Bid Form, bids containing escalation clauses or irregularities of any kind. OWNER further reserves the right to reject the Bid of any Bidder whom it finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to be non-responsible. OWNER also reserves the right to waive any informality not involving price, time or changes in the Work, if it is deemed to be in the best interest of the OWNER. The Bidder will not be allowed to take advantage of any error or omission.
- 22.02 OWNER reserves the right to reject any Bid not accompanied by specified documentation and Bid security. In the event that OWNER requires more than 45 calendar days after the actual Bid opening date to award the contract, Bidders shall provide to ENGINEER written Consent of Surety of the Bid Bond.
- 22.03 OWNER reserves the right to reject any Bid that, in its sole discretion, is considered to be unbalanced or unreasonable as to the amount bid for any lump sum or unit price item.
- 22.04 In evaluating Bidders, OWNER will consider their qualifications whether or not their Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, the alternatives, if any, the lump sum and unit prices, and other data as may be requested in the Bid Form or prior to the Notice of Award.
- 22.05 OWNER may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors, Suppliers and other individuals or entities proposed for those portions of the Work for which the

- identity of Subcontractors, Suppliers and other individuals or entities must be submitted as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 22.06 OWNER may conduct such investigations as OWNER deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications and financial ability of the Bidders to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. OWNER reserves the right to reject the Bid of any Bidder who does not pass any such evaluation to OWNER'S satisfaction.
- 22.07 OWNER reserves the right to accept any Bid deemed to be in its best interests even though the Bid chosen may result in the award of the Contract to a Bidder whose Bid is not, on a mathematical basis alone, the low Bid.
- 22.08 The OWNER may elect not to award a contract at this time due to budgetary or other considerations. OWNER reserves the right to reject any or all proposals and to re-bid the contract if the OWNER deems it in the public interest to do so.
- 22.09 Contracts shall be awarded only pursuant to resolution.
- 22.10 OWNER reserves the right to reject any bids from Bidders who are in arrears to, or in litigation with, the Erie County Water Authority or the County of Erie upon any debt or contract, or in default as surety or otherwise upon any obligation of the Erie County Water Authority or the County of Erie.

ARTICLE 23 - CONTRACT SECURITIES

- 23.01 Performance Bond shall be in the form of Engineers Joint Contract Documents Committee (EJCDC) "Construction Performance Bond", 1910-28-A. Payment Bond shall be in the form of EJCDC "Construction Payment Bond", 1910-28-B. The amounts of and other requirements for Performance and Payment Bonds are stated in paragraph 5.01 of the General Conditions. The requirements for delivery of Bonds are stated in paragraph 2.01 of the General Conditions. Additional requirements may be stated in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 23.02 Successful Bidder shall within five days from the date of the Notice of Award deliver to OWNER, for OWNER'S review and approval, the Performance Bond and the Payment Bond CONTRACTOR proposes to furnish at the time of the execution of the Agreement.

ARTICLE 24 - CONTRACTOR'S INSURANCE

24.01 The requirements for CONTRACTOR'S insurance and delivery of insurance certificates are stated in Article 5 of the General Conditions and in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 25 - SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

25.01 When OWNER gives a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it will be accompanied by the required number of unsigned counterparts of the Agreement with the other Contract Documents, which are identified in the Agreement as attached thereto. Within five days thereafter, Successful Bidder shall sign and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement and attached documents to OWNER.

ARTICLE 26 - NOTICE TO PROCEED

26.01 Issuance of the Notice to Proceed shall be as stated in Article 2 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 27 - PARTNERING (NOT USED)

ARTICLE 28 - SALES AND USE TAXES

28.01 Refer to Supplementary Conditions paragraph SC-6.10 for information on OWNER'S exemption from sales and use taxes on materials and equipment to be incorporated into the Work. Do not include said taxes in Bid.

ARTICLE 29 - ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS

29.01 Refer to Supplementary Conditions Paragraph SC-18.03 for information on OWNER'S Women and Minority Business Enterprise requirements.

END OF SECTION

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022, THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00360

PERMIT APPLICATIONS

ARTICLE 1 - GENERAL

- 1.01 CONTRACTOR shall apply for and is responsible for complying with all requirements of the local, State, and Federal regulatory agencies.
- 1.02 CONTRACTOR shall include all permit fees and permit requirements in his unit bid prices for the project and will not receive separate payment for any permit fees, including all associated permit conditions.

ARTICLE 2 - SAMPLE PERMIT APPLICATIONS

- 2.01 CONTRACTOR shall apply and be responsible for a New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, "Application for Treatment of an Industrial Waste stream," for the disposal of aluminum-based residuals as part of this contract.
- 2.02 A sample, New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, "Application for Treatment of an Industrial Waste stream" can be found in APPENDIX D of these contract documents.

END OF SECTION

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT NO: 202200044

(This Bid Form shall not be detached from the Project Manual. The entire Project Manual shall be returned with the executed Bid.)

SECTION 00410

BID FORMS

BID FOR:

Erie County Water Authority

Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the Pickup, Hauling, and Disposal of Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debris and Waste Located at Different Properties Belonging to the Erie County Water Authority for One Year from May 1, 2022 Through April 30, 2023 Project No: 202200044

BID TO:

Service Center Front Desk Erie County Water Authority 3030 Union Road Cheektowaga, New York 14227

BID FROM:

Modern Disposal Services. Inc

(Print or Type Name of Bidder)
(/A Corporation/A Partnership/A Limited Liability Company/An
Individual/A Joint Venture/[Bidder to strike out inapplicable terms.])

Gentlemen:

1.01 The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to enter into an Agreement with OWNER in the form included in the Bidding Documents to perform all Work as specified or indicated in the Bidding Documents for the price(s) and within the times indicated in this Bid and in accordance with the Bidding Documents.

- 2.01 Bidder accepts all of the terms and conditions of the Notice to Bidders and Instructions to Bidders, including without limitation those dealing with the disposition of Bid security. This Bid will remain open subject to acceptance for the time period set forth in the Instruction to Bidders. Bidder will sign the Agreement and will furnish the required contract security, and other required documents within the time periods set forth in the Bidding Documents.
- 3.01 In submitting this Bid, Bidder represents, as set forth in the Agreement, that:
 - A. Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Bidding Documents, the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents, if any, and the following Addenda receipt of all of which is hereby acknowledged.

Addendum No.	Date Received	Addendum No.	Date Received

- B. Bidder has visited the Site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance for the Work.
- C. Bidder is familiar with and is satisfied as to all federal, state and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress and performance of the Work.
- D. Bidder has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions as provided in paragraph 4.02 of the General Conditions, and (2) reports and drawings of a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions as provided in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions.
- E. Bidder has obtained and carefully studied (or assumes responsibility for having done so) all examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface and Underground Facilities) at or contiguous to the Site which may effect cost, progress or performance of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be

employed by Bidder, including applying the specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Bidding Documents to be employed by Bidder, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.

- F. Bidder does not consider that any further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies or data are necessary for the determination of this Bid for performance of the Work at the price(s) and within the times and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.
- G. Bidder is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by OWNER and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents.
- H. Bidder has correlated the information known to Bidder, information and observations obtained from visits to the Site, reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents and all additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data with the Bidding Documents.
- I. Bidder has given ENGINEER written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents, and the written resolution thereof by ENGINEER is acceptable to Bidder.
- J. The Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance of the Work for which this Bid is submitted.
- K. The quantities for the unit price items are unpredictable and the ENGINEER has inserted certain quantities in the proposal to be used solely for purpose of comparison of bids.
- L. Fixed minimum unit prices may have been established for some of the items in the Bid. The prices represent the minimum amounts, which will be paid the CONTRACTOR for these items. The Bidder shall include a price not less than the stated minimum. If in the opinion of the Bidder these prices do not reflect the actual value of the work involved, the Bidder may void the given fixed minimum unit price for that specific item and enter a higher unit price in the spaces provided in the Bid Form sheets. Bidder's Proposals received which include a unit price less than the stated minimum shall be adjusted to meet the fixed minimum unit price.

- 4.01 Bidder further represents that this Bid is genuine and is not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any agreement or rules of any group, association, organization or corporation; Bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Bidder to submit a false or sham Bid; Bidder has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from bidding; Bidder has not sought by collusion to obtain for itself any advantage over any other Bidder or over OWNER; and that no person or persons acting in any official capacity for the OWNER are directly or indirectly interested in this Bid, or in any portion of the profit thereof.
- 5.01 Bidder will complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents for:

Description		Estimated Quantities	Computed <u>Totals</u>
Item 1 - Sturgeon Point Water Treatment Plant			
Item 1A – For furnishing an 8 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, at the Unit Price of			
Forty three	Dollars		
and eighty five Cents (\$ 43.85) per load		52 loads	\$2280.00
Item 1B – For furnishing a 4 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of zebra mussels, at the Unit Price of			
Thirty Six	_Dollars		\$1,919.84
and <u>hirely two</u> Cents (\$ 36.92) per load		52 loads	\$ <u>1,920.</u>

Item 1C – On a call-in basis, for furnishing a 30 cubic yard roll-off type container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, at the Unit Price of

at the Unit Price of		
Four hundred seventy five Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents (\$ 475.00) per load	5 loads	\$ <i>2375</i> .
Item 1D – For furnishing an industrial vacuum service with operator for removing, hauling, and disposal of aluminum-based residuals, or zebra mussels, at the Unit Price of		
<u>Eighteen hundred</u> Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents (\$ 1900.) per load	3 loads	s <u>5,400.</u>
Item 1E – For furnishing an industrial vacuum service with operator for removing, hauling, and disposal of septic materials from a 5000 gal tank, at the Unit Price of		
Eighteen hundred Dollars		
<u>Eighteen hundred</u> Dollars and <u>Zero</u> Cents (\$ 1800.) per load	3 loads	\$ <i>5,400</i>
Item 1F- On a call-in basis, for furnishing recycling totes for mixed office paper at the Unit Price of		
Twenty five Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents		÷ 700
5 25.00) per pickup/ per Trip 1	2 pickups	\$ 300.

Item 2 - Van de Water Water Treatment Plant

Item 2A – For furnishing a 4 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, at the Unit Price of			
Twenty	Dollars		\$1,080.04
and Fventy Seven Cents (\$ 20:77) per load		52 loads	\$ 1080.
Item 2B – For furnishing a 4 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of zebra mussels, at the Unit Price of			
Twenty four	Dollars		\$1,259.96
and <u>twenty three</u> Cents (\$ 24.23) per load		52 loads	\$ 1,259.96 \$ 1260,
Item 2C – On a call-in basis, for furnishing a 30 cubic yard roll-off type container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, at the Unit Price of			
Four hundred seventy five	Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents (\$ 475.00) per load		2 loads	\$ 950.00
tem 2D – For furnishing a 20 cubic yard container, picking up and hauling of aluminum-based residuals, at the Unit Price of			
Three hundred twenty	Dollars		
and <u>2270</u> Cents \$ 320.00) per load		100 loads	\$ <u>32,000.</u>

Item 2E – For furni containers, picking aluminum-based re	up and hauli	ing of				
	three hur	adred twe	nty	Dollars		
and) per load	ero	Cents		250 loads	\$ 80,000.
Item 2F – For disportesiduals, utilizing yard containers, at	the 20 cubic	yard or 15	cubic			
	fifty	SIX		_Dollars		
and(\$ 56.00) per ton	Zero	Cents		2500 tons	s_140,000.
Item 2G – For furni with operator for re aluminum-based res at the Unit Price of	moving, haul	ling, and di	sposal of			
Ł	Eighteen h	undred		_Dollars		
and) per load	iero	Cents		5 loads	\$ <u>9000.</u>
Item 2H - On a call totes for mixed offic			Control of the Contro	g		
	Twent	i five		_Dollars		
and) per pickup	Zero (Trip	Cents		12 Pickups	\$ 300.00

Item 3 - Service Center

Item 3A – For furnishing an 8 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, at the Unit Price of			
Thirty one	Dollars		
and <u>Ninety Two</u> Cents (\$ 31.92) per load		156 loads	s <u>4979.52</u>
Item 3B – On a call-in basis, for furnishing a 30 cubic yard roll-off type container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, (non-hazardous type C and D) at the Unit Price of			
7 our hundred seventy five	Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents (\$ 475.00) per load		4 loads	\$ <u>1900.00</u>
Item 3C – For furnishing an 8 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of recycled cardboard. Container should be labeled "Cardboard Only", at the Unit Price of			
Nineteen.	_Dollars		\$1,020.24
and		52 loads	
tem 3D - On a call-in basis, for furnishing ecycling totes for mixed office paper at the Unit Price of			
Twenty five	_Dollars		
\$ 25.00) per each pickup trip	1	2 pickups	\$ <u>300.00</u>

Item 4- Windom Booster Pumping Station

Item 4A- On a call-in basis, for furnishing a 4 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials. at the Unit Price of		
Fifty eight Dollars		
and <u>eighty nine</u> Cents (\$ 58.89) per load	3 loads	\$ 176.67
tem 5 – Various facilities throughout the Erie County Water authority Service Area. Locations as defined in section 01270 f these contract documents.		
Item 5A – On a call-in basis, for furnishing a 30 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, North Area. at the Unit Price of		
four hundred seventy five Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents (\$ 475.00) per load	3 loads	\$ <u>/425.00</u>
Item 5B – On a call-in basis, for furnishing a 30 cubic yard front lift container, picking up, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, South Area. at the Unit Price of		
four hundred seventy five Dollars		
and <u>Zero</u> Cents		
(\$ 475.00) per load	3 loads	\$ 1425.00

\$293,491.47 \$293,491.19 (Figures)

TOTAL BID AMOUNT (This total is for convenience in comparing Bids and is not an official part of this Bid.)

Two hundred ninety three thousand four hundred ninety one

Dollars and ____

nineteen

forty seven

Cents

(Written Amount)

Unit prices have been computed in accordance with paragraph 11.03.B of the General Conditions.

Bidder acknowledges that estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and final payment will be based on actual quantities of Unit Price Work performed as provided in the Contract Documents.

- 6.01 Bidder agrees that the Work will be substantially complete and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 14.07.B of the General Conditions on or before the dates or within the number of calendar days indicated in the Agreement.
- 6.02 Bidder accepts the provisions of the Agreement as to liquidated and special damages in the event of failure to complete the Work within the times specified above.
- - C. Section 2876 of the Public Authorities Law, Disqualification to Contract with Public Authority.
 - D. Section 2878 of the Public Authorities Law, Non-Collusive Bidding Certification.
 - E. Section 139 of State Finance Law, Lobbying.
 - F. Required Bidder Qualifications Statement with supporting data.
 - F. Statement Regarding Prevention of Unlawful Discriminatory Practices.
 - G. All addenda.

8.01 The terms used in this Bid will have the meanings indicated in the Instructions to Bidders and the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions.

Respectfully submitted on 3/22, 2022.

If Bidder is:

An Individual		
Ву		
	(Individual's Signature)	
	(Printed or Typed Name of Individual)	
Doing business as		
License or Registration	n Number:	
Business Address:		
Phone No.:	FAX No.:	
A Partnership		
Ву	(Firm Name)	
	(General Partner's Signature)	
	(Printed or Typed Name of General Partner)	
	(Attach evidence of authority to sign.)	
License or Registration	Number:	
Business Address:		aus en spallmange en
Phone No.:	FAX No.:	

Corporation
By Modern Disposal Services, Inc
(Corporation Name)
New York
By (State of Incorporation)
(Signature of Officer Authorized to Sign)
michael P Mc Inerneu. Chief Executive Office
(Printed or Typed Name and Title of Officer Authorized to Sign)
(Attach evidence of authority to sign.)
(CORPORATE
SEAL)
Attest Jarie Julushita
(Secretary)
License or Registration Number: NA
Business Address: 4746 model City Rd Model City, NY 14107
Phone No.: 800-330-7107 FAX No.:

Limited Liability Compar	<u>ay</u>
Ву	
	(Firm Name)
	(State of Formation)
By	
	(Signature of Member/Authorized to Sign)
(Printed or	Typed Name and Title of Member Authorized to Sign) (Attach evidence of authority to sign.)
License or Registration	Number:
Business Address:	
Phone No.:	FAX No.:

A Joint Venture Joint Venture Name: (Signature) (Printed or Typed Name) (Title) (Address) (Signature) (Printed or Typed Name) (Title) (Address) Phone and FAX number and address for receipt of communications to joint venture:

(Each joint venturer must sign. The manner of signing for each individual, partnership, corporation or limited liability company that is a party to the joint venture shall be in the manner indicated above).

END OF BID FORM

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEARS FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023 PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00430

BID FORM SUPPLEMENTS

Bid Security Form

Section 2875 of the Public Authorities Law

Section 2876 of the Public Authorities Law

Section 2878 of the Public Authorities Law

State Finance Law Requirements

Section 139-L of the State Finance Law

BID SECURITY FORM

BIDDER (Name and Address):	
Modern Disposal Services, Inc.	
4746 Model City Rd.	
Model City, NY 14107	
SURETY (Name and Address of Principal Place of	of Business):
Endurance Assurance Corporation	
4 Manhattanville Rd.	
Purchase, NY 10577	
OWNER: Erie County Water Authority 295 Main Street, Room 350 Buffalo, New York 14203	
BID DUE DATE: March 22, 2022	The state of the s
PROJECT: Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the and Disposal of Aluminum-Based Residuals, Z and Other Debris and Waste Located at Differe Belonging to the Erie County Water Authority for One Year from May 1, 2022 Through April Project No: 202200044	Zebra Mussels, ent Properties
BOND BOND NUMBER: N/A DATE: (Not later than Bid due date): March 22 PENAL SUM: Five Percent of the Total Amount I (Words)	
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Surety and Bidder, int the terms printed on the reverse side hereof, do each its behalf by its authorized officer, agent, or represent	tending to be legally bound hereby, subject to che cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed on O. P.C.
BIDDER	SURETY
Modern Disposal Services, Inc. (Seal) Bidder's Name and Corporate Seal By:	Endurance Assurance Corporation (Seal) Surety's Name and Corporate Seal By:
Signature and Title	Signature and Title Gary A. Cardinale, Attorney-In-Fact (Attach Power of Attorney)
Attest: Malo C Brigles Coordinates	Attest: Wendy Montante, Witness

Waste Disposal Contract, 2022-2023,
P:\ECWA\P202290044\07 Specs Master\00430.doex

00430-2

Bid Form Supplements, Rev.02/01/2022

- 1.01 Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns to pay to OWNER upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond
- 2.01 Default of Bidder shall occur upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by OWNER) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment Bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3.01 This obligation shall be null and void if:
 - A. OWNER accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by OWNER) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment Bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
 - B. All Bids are rejected by OWNER, or
 - C. OWNER fails to issue a Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required by paragraph 5.01 hereof).
- 4.01 Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default by Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from OWNER, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
- 5.01 Surety waives notice of and any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by OWNER and Bidder, provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions shall not in the aggregate exceed 120 days from Bid due date without Surety's written consent.
- 6.01 No suit or action shall be commenced under this Bend prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required in paragraph 4.01 above is received by Bidder and Surety and in no case later than one year after Bid due date.
- 7.01 Any suit or action under this Bond shall be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 8.01 Notices required hereunder shall be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier or by United States Registered or Certified Mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and shall be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.

- 9.01 Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent or representative, who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.
- 10.01 This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond shall be deemed to be included herein as if set forth a length. It any provision of this Bond conflicts with any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute shall govern and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith shall continue in full force and effect
- 11.01 The term "Bid" as used herein includes a Bid, offer or proposal as applicable.

END OF BID BOND

ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF PRINCIPAL STATE OF) SS .: COUNTY OF Ene On the 18th day of March in the year 2022, before me, the undersigned, personally appeared Jack Marley, personally known to me or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the individual whose name is subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she executed the same in his/her capacity, and that by his/her signature on the instrument, the individual, or the person upon behalf of which the individual acted, executed the instrument. NOTARY PUBLIC-STATE OF NEW YORK No.01BR6409119 Qualified in Erie County My Commission Expires 09-21-2024 ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF SURETY STATE OF New York) SS .: COUNTY OF Erie On the 22nd day of March in the year 2022, before me, the undersigned, personally appeared Gary A Cardinale , personally known to me or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the individual whose name is subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she executed the same in his/her capacity, and that by his/her signature on the instrument, the individual, or the person upon behalf of which the individual acted, executed the instrument.

COLLEEN A KEND/JORA
NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF NEW YORK
Registration No. O1KE4993847
Qualified in Eric County
Commission Expires March 23, 2022

Collect O. Coafwir



POWER OF ATTOR

KNOW ALL BY THESE PRESENTS, that Endurance Assurance Corporation, a Delaware corporation, Endurance American Insurance Company, a Delaware corporation, Lexon Insurance Company, a Texas corporation, and/or Bond Safeguard Insurance Company, a South Dakota corporation, each, a "Company" and collectively, "Sompo International," do hereby constitute and appoint: Gary A. Cardinale as true and lawful Attorney(s)-In-Fact to make, execute, seal, and deliver for, and on its behalf as surety or co-surety; bonds and undertakings given for any and all purposes, also to execute and deliver on its behalf as aforesaid renewals, extensions, agreements, waivers, consents or stipulations relating to such bonds or undertakings provided, however, that no single bond or undertaking so made, executed and delivered shall obligate the Company for any portion of the penal sum thereof in excess of the sum of Forty Million Dollars (\$40,000,000.00).

Such bonds and undertakings for said purposes, when duly executed by said attorney(s)-in-fact, shall be binding upon the Company as fully and to the same extent as if signed by the President of the Company under its corporate seal attested by its Corporate Secretary.

This appointment is made under and by authority of certain resolutions adopted by the sole shareholder of each Company by unanimous written consent effective the 15th day of June, 2019, a copy of which appears below under the heading entitled "Certificate".

This Power of Attorney is signed and sealed by facsimile under and by authority of the following resolution adopted by the sole shareholder of each Company by unanimous written consent effective the 15th day of June, 2019 and said resolution has not since been revoked, amended or repealed:

RESOLVED, that the signature of an individual named above and the seal of the Company may be affixed to any such power of attorney or any certificate relating thereto by facsimile, and any such power of attorney or certificate bearing such facsimile signature or seal shall be valid and binding upon the Company in the future with respect to any bond or undertaking to which it is attached.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each Company has caused this instrument to be signed by the following officers, and its corporate seal to be affixed this 15th day of June, 2019.

Endurance Assurance Corporation

Richard Appel: Senior Counsel

Surance SEAL 2002

Endurance American Insurance Company

Richard Appel Counsel insu

SEAL

1996

Lexon Insurance Company

enior Counsel Richard Appel

Bond Safeguard Insurance Company

SVP & Se & Senior Counsel Richard Appel: SVP

INSURANCE COMPANY

EA

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

On this 15th day of June, 2019, before me, personally came the above signatories known to me, who being duly sworn, did depose and say that he/thay is all officer of each of the Companies; and that he executed said instrument on behalf of each Company by authority of his office under the by-laws of each Company

> (8) By: Amy Taylor, Notary Public - My Commission

> > 20 22

CERTIFICATE

I, the undersigned Officer of each Company, DO HEREBY CERTIFY that:

1. That the original power of attorney of which the foregoing is a copy was duly executed on behalf of each Company and has not since been revoked, amended or modified; that the undersigned has compared the foregoing copy thereof with the original power of attorney, and that the same is a true and correct copy of the original power of attorney and of the whole thereof;

2. The following are resolutions which were adopted by the sole shareholder of each Company by unanimous written consent effective June 15, 2019 and said resolutions have not since been revoked, amended or modified:

"RESOLVED, that each of the individuals named below is authorized to make, execute, seal and deliver for and on behalf of the Company any and all bonds, undertakings or obligations in surety or co-surety with others: RICHARD M. APPEL, BRIAN J. BEGGS, CHRISTOPHER DONELAN, SHARON L. SIMS, CHRISTOPHER L. SPARRO, MARIANNE L. WILBERT

RESOLVED, that each of the individuals named above is authorized to appoint attorneys-in-fact for the purpose of making, executing, sealing and delivering bonds, undertakings or obligations in surety or co-surety for and on behalf of the Company."

3. The undersigned further certifies that the above resolutions are true and correct copies of the resolutions as so recorded and of the whole thereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the corporate seal this day of which

etary

NOTICE: U. S. TREASURY DEPARTMENT'S OFFICE OF FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL (OFAC)

No coverage is provided by this Notice nor can it be construed to replace any provisions of any surety bond or other surety coverage provided. This Notice provides information possible impact on your surety coverage due to directives issued by OFAC. Please read this Notice carefully.

The Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) administers and enforces sanctions policy, based on Presidential declarations of "national emergency". The Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) administers and enforces sanctions policy, based on Presidential declarations of "national emergency". OFAC has identified and listed numerous foreign agents, front organizations, terrorists, terrorist organizations, and narcotics traffickers as "Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons". This list can be located on the United States Treasury's website - https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/SDN-List,

In accordance with OFAC regulations, if it is determined that you or any other person or entity claiming the benefits of any coverage has violated U.S. sanctions law or is a Specially Designated National and Blocked Person, as identified by OFAC, any coverage will be considered a blocked or frozen contract and all provisions of any coverage provided and intimediately subject to OFAC. When a surety bond or other form of surety coverage is considered to be such a blocked or frozen contract, no payments nor premium refunds may be made without authorization from OFAC. Other limitations on the premiums and payments may also apply.

Any reproductions are vold.

Surety Claims Submission: LexonClaimAdministration@sompo-intj.com

Telephone: 615-553-9500 Mailing Address: Sompo International; 12890 Lebanon Road; Mount Juliet, TN 37122-2870

ENDURANCE ASSURANCE CORPORATION FINANCIAL STATEMENT SUMMARY - STATUTORY BASIS

As of December 31, 2020

ASSETS:	
Bonds	\$ 2,157,544,757
Stocks	\$ 1,621,290,435
Other Invested Assets	\$ 118,574,006
Cash and Cash Equivalents	\$ 345,153,160
Receivable for Securities	\$ 7,175,643
Total Cash and Invested Assets	\$ 4,249,738,000
Agents' Balances or Uncollected Premiums	\$ 721,677,754
Reinsurance Recoverable on Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense Payments	\$ 61,486,657
Funds Held By or Deposited With Reinsurance Companies	\$ 10,857,763
Federal & Foreign Income Tax Recoverable & Interest Thereon	\$ -
Net Deferred Tax Assets	\$ 60,206,396
Receivables From Parent, Subsidiaries & Affiliates	\$ 5,938,967
Aggregate Write-Ins for Other Than Invested Assets	\$ 13,008,369
Investment Income Due and Accrued	\$ 12,757,244
Total Admitted Assets	\$ 5,135,671,150
LIABILITIES:	
Losses	\$ 1,447,946,516
Loss Adjustment Expenses	\$ 143,637,396
Reinsurance Payable on Paid Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses	\$ 45,439,533
Taxes Licenses and Fees	\$ 7,837,697
Current Federal & Foreign Income Taxes	\$ 9,117,279
Unearned Premiums	\$ 1,023,124,284
Ceded Reinsurance Premiums Payable	\$ 113,211,464
Commissions Payable, Contingent Commissions and Similar Items	\$ 9,769,054
Amounts Withheld or Retained by Company for Account of Others	\$ 128,135,326
Other Expenses Payable	\$ 34,798,384
Payable to Parents, Subsidiaries and Affiliates	\$ 58,648,996
Payable for Securities	\$ 8,613,627
Provision for Reinsurance	\$ 18,312,751
Other Liabilities	\$ 42,078,886
Total Liabilities	\$ 3,090,671,193
CAPITAL AND SURPLUS:	
Special Surplus Funds - Retroactive Reinsurance Gain	\$ 1,328,606
Common Capital Stock	\$ 5,000,000
Gross Paid In and Contributed Surplus	\$ 2,159,282,258
Unassigned Funds (Surplus)	\$ (120,610,907)
Total Capital and Surplus	\$ 2,044,999,957
Total Liabilities and Capital and Surplus	\$ 5,135,671,150

I, Entela Hana, Treasurer of Endurance Assurance Corporation (the "Company") do hereby certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, the foregoing is a full and true Statutory Statement of Admitted Assets, Liabilities, Capital and Surplus of the Company as of December 31,

2020 prepared in conformity with accounting practices prescribed of	or permitted by the State of Delaware Department of I	insurance. The	
Foregoing statement should not be taken as a complete statement request at the Company's office located at 4 Manhattanville Road, 3	그리는 아이들은 이렇게 하면 있는데 아이들은 얼마나 되었다면 그는 것이 없는데 없는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하는데 하	ent is available upo)
IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have bereints set my hand and	Subscribed and sworn to before me this 3r	rd day	

afficed the seal of the Company at Purchase, New York: Entela Hana

Entela Hana, Treasurer

of March 2021:

of March 2021:

Docusigned by:

Aiona McNamara

NotasyoRubbeeleSeel Notary Public, State of New York

Qualified in Rockland County

No. 01MC5081895

My commission expires July 14, 2021

SECTION 2875 OF THE PUBLIC AUTHORITIES LAW

§2875. GROUND FOR CANCELLATION OF CONTRACT BY PUBLIC AUTHORITY.

A clause shall be inserted in all specifications or contracts hereafter made or awarded by any public authority or by any official of any public authority created by the state or any political subdivision, for work or services performed or to be performed or goods sold or to be sold, to provide that upon the refusal of a person, when called before a grand jury, head of a state department, temporary state commission, or other state agency, the organized crime task force in the department of law, head of a city department, or other city agency, which is empowered to compel the attendance of witnesses and examine them under oath, to testify in an investigation concerning any transaction or contract had with the state, any political subdivision thereof or of a public authority, to sign a waiver of immunity against subsequent criminal prosecution or to answer any relevant question concerning such transaction or contract.

- (a) Such person, and any firm, partnership or corporation of which he is a member, partner, director or officer shall be disqualified from thereafter selling to or submitting bids to or receiving awards from or entering into any contracts with any public authority or official thereof, for goods, work or services, for a period of five years after such refusal, and to provide also that;
- (b) any and all contracts made with any public authority or official thereof, since the effective date of this law, by such person and by any firm, partnership or corporation of which he is a member, partner, director or officer may be canceled or terminated by the public authority without incurring any penalty or damages on account of such cancellation or termination, but any monies owing by the public authority for goods delivered or work done prior to the cancellation termination shall be paid.

This is to CERTIFY that neither the undersigned nor any member, partner, director, or officer of the firm has refused to sign a waiver of immunity against subsequent criminal prosecution or to answer any relevant question concerning a transaction or contract with the state, any political subdivision thereof, a public authority or with a public department, agency or official of the state or of any political subdivision thereof or of a public authority, when called before a grand jury, head of a state department, temporary state commission, or other state agency, the organized crime task force in the department of law, head of a city department, or other city agency, which is empowered to compel the attendance of witnesses and examine them under oath.

Modern Disposal Services . Inc.
(Name of Individual, Partnership or Corporation)

(Person authorized to sign)

(SEAL)

SECTION 2876 OF THE PUBLIC AUTHORITIES LAW

§2876. DISQUALIFICATION TO CONTRACT WITH PUBLIC AUTHORITY

Any person who, when called before a grand jury, head of a state department, temporary state commission or other state agency, the organized crime task force in the department of law, head of a city department or other city agency, which is empowered to compel the attendance of witnesses and examine them under oath to testify in an investigation concerning any transaction or contract had with the state, any political subdivision thereof, a public authority or with a public department, agency or official of the state or of any political subdivision thereof or of a public authority, refuses to sign a waiver of immunity against subsequent criminal prosecution or to answer any relevant questions concerning such transaction or contract, and any firm, partnership or corporation of which he is a member, partner, director or officer shall be disqualified from thereafter selling to or submitting bids to or receiving awards from or entering into any contracts with any public authority or any official of any public authority created by the state or any political subdivision, for goods, work or services, for a period of five years after such refusal or until a disqualification shall be removed pursuant to the provisions of section twenty-six hundred three of this article.

It shall be the duty of the officer conducting the investigation before the grand jury, the head of a state department, the chairman of the temporary state commission or other state agency, the organized crime task force in the department of law, the head of a city department or other city agency before which the refusal occurs to send notice of such refusal, together with the names of any firm, partnership or corporation of which the person so refusing is known to be a member, partner, officer or director, to the commissioner of transportation of the state of New York, or the commissioner of general services as the case may be, and the appropriate departments, agencies and officials of the state, political subdivisions thereof or public authorities with whom the persons so refusing and any firm, partnership or corporation of which he is a member, partner, director or officer, is known to have a contract. However, when such refusal occurs before a body other than a grand jury, notice of refusal shall not be sent for a period of ten days after such refusal occurs. Prior to the expiration of this ten day period, any person, firm, partnership or corporation which has become liable to the cancellation or termination of a contract or disqualification to contract on account of such refusal may commence a special proceeding at a special term of the supreme court, held within the judicial district in which the refusal occurred, for an order determining whether the questions in response to which the refusal occurred were relevant and material to the inquiry. Upon the commencement of such proceeding, the sending of such notice of refusal to answer shall be subject to order of the court in which the proceeding was brought in a manner and on such terms as the court may deem just. If a proceeding is not brought within ten days, notice of refusal shall thereupon be sent as provided herein.

This is to CERTIFY that neither the undersigned nor any member, partner, director, or officer of the firm has refused to sign a waiver of immunity against subsequent criminal prosecution or to answer any relevant question concerning a transaction or contract with the state, any political subdivision thereof, a public authority or with a public department, agency or official of the state or of any political subdivision thereof or of a public authority, when called before a grand jury, head of a state department, temporary state commission, or other state agency, the organized crime task force in the department of law, head of a city department, or other city agency, which is empowered to compel the attendance of witnesses and examine them under oath.

Modern Disposal Services. Inc. (Name of Individual, Partnership or Corporation)

(Person authorized to sign)

SECTION 2878 OF THE PUBLIC AUTHORITIES LAW

§2878. STATEMENT OF NON-COLLUSION IN BIDS OR PROPOSALS TO PUBLIC AUTHORITY.

(1) Every bid or proposal hereafter made to a public authority or to any official of any public authority created by the state or any political subdivision, where competitive bidding is required by statute, rule, regulation or local law, for work or services performed or to be performed or goods sold or to be sold, shall contain the following statement subscribed by the bidder and affirmed by such bidder as true under the penalties of perjury:

NON-COLLUSIVE BIDDING CERTIFICATION

- (a) By submission of this bid, EACH BIDDER AND EACH PERSON SIGNING ON BEHALF OF ANY BIDDER CERTIFIES, AND IN THE CASE OF A JOINT BID EACH PARTY THERETO CERTIFIES AS TO ITS OWN ORGANIZATION, under penalty of perjury, that to the best of his knowledge and belief: (1) the prices in this bid have been arrived at independently without collusion, consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other bidder or with any competitor; (2) Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this bid have not been knowingly disclosed by the bidder and will not knowingly be disclosed by the bidder prior to opening, directly or indirectly, to any other bidder or to any competitor; and (3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the bidder to induce any other person, partnership or corporation to submit or not to submit a bid for the purpose of restricting competition.
- (b) A bid shall not be considered for award nor shall any award be made where (a) (1) (2) and (3) above have not been complied with; provided, however, that if in any case the bidder cannot make the foregoing certification, the bidder shall so state and shall furnish with the bid a signed statement which sets forth in detail the reasons therefore. Where (a) (1) (2) and (3) above have not been complied with, the bid shall not be considered for award nor shall any award be made unless the head of the purchasing unit of the state, public department or agency to which the bid is made, or his designee, determines that such disclosure was not made for the purpose of restricting competition.

The fact that a bidder (a) has published price lists, rates, or tariffs covering items to be procured, (b) has informed prospective customers of proposed or pending publication of new or revised price lists for such items, or (c) has sold the same items to other customers at the same prices being bid, does not constitute, without more, a disclosure within the meaning of subparagraph one (a).

The undersigned CERTIFIES, under penalty of perjury, that he is authorized to make this bid and execute this statement of non-collusion; that each of the statements contained in (1), (2) and (3) of paragraph (a) are true; that he is familiar with the statements and restrictions contained in paragraph (b) and the paragraph regarding the publication of price lists, etc. and such statements and restrictions are true and have been complied with by the bidder.

Modern Disposal Services, Inc (Name of Individual, Partnership, or Corporation)

(SEAL)

FORMS A, B, and C

STATE FINANCE LAW REQUIREMENTS

The Erie County Water Authority (the "Authority") is a government entity, as that term is defined in State Finance Law §§ 139-j(1)(a) and 139-k(1)(a). When the Authority seeks to procure goods or services by means of an Invitation or Notice to Bid, or a Request for Proposals, the State Finance Law imposes certain restrictions on anyone who may wish to offer goods or services to the Authority as an Offerer, as that term is defined in §§ 139-j(1)(h) and 139-k(1)(h).

During the Restricted Period, as defined in §§ 139-j(1)(f) and 139-k(1)(f), when bids or proposals are being solicited, the Authority will designate a contact person with whom the Offerer may contact for information and other authorized purposes as set forth in §139-j of the State Finance Law. The designated contact is identified in the Notice to Bidders, or in the Request for Proposal. An Offerer is authorized to contact the Authority's designated contact for such purposes as set forth in §139-j(3).

Pursuant to the State Finance Law, the Authority is also required to make certain findings before making any determinations as to the qualifications and eligibility of those seeking a procurement contract, as that term is defined in State Finance Law §§ 139-j(1)(g) and 139-k(1)(g). Certain findings of non-responsibility can result in rejection for contract award and in the event of two findings of non-responsibility occurring within a 4-year period, the Offerer will be debarred from obtaining procurement contracts with the Authority. Further information about these requirements can be found in §§139-j and 139-k of the New York State Finance Law and the Erie County Water Authority's Procurement Disclosure Policy.

The following forms will be used by the Authority to make such findings:

Form A - Offerer's Affirmation of Understanding of, and Agreement to Comply with, the Authority's Permissible Contact Requirement During the Restricted Period.

Form B - Offerer's Certification of Compliance with State Finance Law.

Form C - Offerer's Disclosure of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations.

FORM A

Offerer's Affirmation of Understanding of, and Agreement to Comply with, the Permissible Contact Requirements During the Restricted Period

Instructions:

The Erie County Water Authority (the "Authority") is a government entity, as that term is defined in State Finance Law §§ 139-j(1)(a) and 139-k(1)(a). The Authority must obtain a written affirmation of understanding and agreement to comply with procedures regarding permissible contacts with the Authority in the restricted period for a procurement contract in accordance with State Finance Law §139-j and §139-k. It is required that this affirmation be obtained as early as possible in the procurement process, but no later than when the Offerer submits its proposal.

Offerer affirms that it understands and agrees to comply with the procedures of the Authority relative to permissible contacts as required by State Finance Law §139-j(3) and §139-j(6)(b). By: Date: 31622
Name: michael @ McInerney
Title: Chief Executive Officer
Contractor Name: Madern Disposal Services, Inc
Contractor Address: 4746 model City Rd model City, HY 14107

FORM B

Offerer's Certification of Compliance With State Finance Law §139-k(5)

Instructions:

The Erie County Water Authority (the "Authority") is a government entity, as that term is defined in State Finance Law §§ 139-j(1)(a) and 139-k(1)(a). The Authority must obtain a Certification that the information submitted for a procurement contract is complete, true, and accurate regarding any prior findings of non-responsibility, such as non-responsibility pursuant to State Finance Law §139-j. The Offerer must agree to sign the Certification, under penalty of perjury, and to provide the Certification to the Authority. The Certification should be obtained as early as possible in the process, but no later than when an Offerer submits its proposal.

Offerer Certification:					
I certify that all information provided to the Authority relating to the awarding of a procurement contract is complete, true, and accurate. By: Date: 3 14 22					
Name: michael 0 mcTherneu					
Title: Chief Executive Officer					
Contractor Name: Madem Disposal Services, Inc					
Contractor Address: 4746 model City ed, model City, 44 14167					

FORM C

Offerer's Disclosure of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations

Background:

The Erie County Water Authority (the "Authority") is a government entity, as that term is defined in State Finance Law §§ 139-j(1)(a) and 139-k(1)(a). New York State Finance Law §139-k(2) obligates the Authority to obtain specific information regarding prior non-responsibility determinations with respect to State Finance Law §139-j. In accordance with State Finance Law §139-k, an Offerer must be asked to disclose whether there has been a finding of non-responsibility made within the previous four (4) years by any Governmental Entity due to: (a) a violation of State Finance Law §139-j; or (b) the intentional provision of false or incomplete information to a Government Entity.

The terms "Offerer" and "Governmental Entity" are defined in State Finance Law §§139-j(1). and §139-k(1), These sections also set forth detailed requirements about the restrictions on contacts during the procurement process. A violation of State Finance Law §139-j includes, but is not limited to, an impermissible contact during the restricted period (for example, contacting a person or entity other than the designated contact person, when such contact does not fall within one of the exemptions).

As part of its responsibility determination, State Finance Law §139–k(3) mandates consideration of whether an Offerer fails to timely disclose accurate or complete information regarding the above non-responsibility determination. In accordance with law, no Procurement Contract shall be awarded to any Offerer that fails to timely disclose accurate or complete information under this section, unless a finding is made that the award of the Procurement Contract to the Offerer is necessary to protect public property or public health safety, and the Offerer is the only source capable of supplying the required Article of Procurement, as that term is defined in State Finance Law §§ 139-j(1)(b) and 139-k(1)(b), within the necessary timeframe. See State Finance Law §139-j(10)(b) and §139-k(3).

Instructions:

The Authority must include a disclosure request regarding prior non-responsibility determinations in accordance with State Finance Law §139–k in its solicitation of proposals or bid documents or specifications or contract documents, as applicable, for procurement contracts. The attached form is to be completed and submitted by the individual or entity seeking to enter into a Procurement Contract. It shall be submitted to the Authority conducting the Governmental Procurement no later than when the Offerer submits its proposal.

FORM C (Continued)

Offerer's Disclosure of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations

Name of Individual or Entity Seeking to Enter into the Procurement Contract:
Modern Disposal Services. Inc
Address: 4746 model city ld, model city, NY 14107
Name and Title of Person Submitting this Form: Mchael O. McInemey, CED
Contract Procurement Number:
Date: 3:21-2022
1. Has any Governmental Entity made a finding of non-responsibility regarding the individual or entity seeking to enter into the Procurement Contract in the previous four years? (Please circle): Yes
If yes, please answer the next questions:
 Was the basis for the finding of non-responsibility due to a violation of State Finance Law §139-j (Please circle): No Yes
3. Was the basis for the finding of non-responsibility due to the intentional provision of false or incomplete information to a Governmental Entity? (Please circle) No Yes
4. If you answered yes to any of the above questions, please provide details regarding the finding of non-responsibility below.
Governmental Entity:
Date of Finding of Non-Responsibility:
Basis of Finding of Non-Responsibility:
(Add additional pages as necessary)

FORM C (Continued)

5.	Has any Governmental Entity or other governmental agency terminated or withheld a Procurement Contract with the above-named individual or entity due to the intentional provision of false or incomplete information? (Please circle): Yes
6.	If yes, please provide details below. Governmental Entity:
	Date of Termination or Withholding of Contract:
	Basis of Termination or Withholding:
	(Add additional pages as necessary)
	ferer certifies that all information provided to the Erie County Water Authority with respect to te Finance Law §139-k is complete, true, and accurate.
Ву	Date: 3 116 22
Nai	me: <u>Michael P. McInerney</u>
	e: Chief Executive Officer

CONTRACT TERMINATION PROVISION

Instructions:

A Contract Termination Provision will be included in each procurement contract governed by State Finance Law §139-k. New York State Finance Law §139-k(5) provides that every procurement contract award subject to the provisions of State Finance Law §§139-k and 139-j shall contain a provision authorizing the governmental entity to terminate the contract in the event that the certification is found to be intentionally false or intentionally incomplete. This statutory contract language authorizes, but does not mandate, termination. "Government Entity" and "procurement contract" are defined in State Finance Law §§ 139 j(1) and 139-k(1).

This required clause will be included in a covered procurement contract.

A sample of the Termination Provision is included below. If a contract is terminated in accordance with State Finance Law §139-k(5), the Erie County Water Authority, as a governmental entity, is required to include a statement in the procurement record describing the basis for any action taken under the termination provision.

Sample Contract Termination Provision

The Erie County Water Authority, as a governmental entity, reserves the right to terminate this contract in the event it is found that the certification filed by the Offerer in accordance with New York State Finance Law §139–k was intentionally false or intentionally incomplete. Upon such finding, the Authority may exercise its termination right by providing written notification to the Offerer in accordance with the written notification terms of this contract.

OFFERER'S STATEMENT REGARDING PREVENTION OF UNLAWFUL DISCRIMINATORY PRACTICES

The Erie County Water Authority (the "Authority"), as an employer in New York State, is subject to the Human Rights Law, codified as Executive Law §290, et. seq., and Labor Law The Authority seeks to provide a work environment that is free from unlawful discriminatory practices as they are defined in Executive Law §296, as well as from inappropriate harassing conduct even if not deemed unlawful, to its employees, contractors, subcontractors, vendors, consultants, and any other person providing services on Authority premises. Pursuant to the Human Rights Law, it shall be unlawful to discriminate against an individual, or to subject an individual to harassment, due to age, race, creed, color, national origin, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, military status, sex, disability, predisposing genetic characteristics, familial status, marital status, or status as a victim of domestic violence. Accordingly, the Authority requires that any Offeror of a proposal or bid, agree to sign the following statement regarding unlawful discriminatory practices, including, but not limited to sexual harassment, under penalty of perjury. This statement should be provided to the Authority as early as possible in the procurement process, but not later than at the time of execution of a contract with the Authority. Failure to agree to sign the statement may result in the Authority deeming the bid or proposal withdrawn by the Offerer.

Offerer Statement:

I certify, under penalty of perjury, that the following statements are accurate:

- Offerer is aware of its obligations under the Human Rights Law (Executive Law §290, et. seq.
- Offerer complies with the provisions of Executive Law §290, et. seq., including Executive Law §296, and does not permit unlawful discriminatory practices or harassment based on an individual's age, race, creed, color, national origin, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, military status, sex, disability, predisposing genetic characteristics, familial status, marital status, or status as a victim of domestic violence in its workplace.

• Offerer complies with the provisions of Labor Law §201-g, has implemented a written policy addressing sexual harassment in the workplace which meets the minimum standards of Labor Law §201-g, and provides annual sexual harassment prevention training to all of its employees.

By:)	M fen Date: 3/16/22	
Name:	michael P. mcInerney	
Title:	Chief Executive Officer	
Offerer Name:	modern Disposal Services, Inc	
	WHULD model City Rd., model City. NY 14	D'

END OF BID FORM SUPPLEMENTS

The state of the s

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023 PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00450

BIDDER'S QUALIFICATION STATEMENT

(Completion of this statement is required in advance of consideration for award of Contract.)

SUBMITTED TO:

Service Center Front Desk Erie County Water Authority 3030 Union Road Cheektowaga, New York 14227

SUBMITTED FOR:

Furnish Necessary Labor and Materials for the Pickup, Hauling, and Disposal of Aluminum-Based Residuals, Zebra Mussels, and Other Debris and Waste Located at Different Properties Belonging to the Erie County Water Authority for One Year from May 1, 2022 Through April 30, 2023 Project No: 202200044

SUBMITTED BY:

Name of Organization:		(Print or Type	DIS	DOSa	L Servi	ces. Inc	
Timile of Organia		(Print or Type	Name o	f Bidde	r)		
Name of Individual	:	michae	L Q.	Mc.	Inerneu		
Title:		Executive	offic	er			
					model 1	THE NY	much
Business Address:	U190	MOCIEL	<u>un</u>	NO.1	WIEGEL I	<u> </u>	19101
			La Saud				
Telephone No.:	800-	330-7107				m-manin	

ax N	o.:				
Gentle	men				
		signed certifies under oath the truth and correctness of all statements and of all questions made hereinafter.			
		(Note: Attach additional sheets as required.)			
.0	Bid	der's General Business Information			
1.1	Che	eck if:			
	X C	corporation Partnership Joint Venture Sole Proprietorship			
	If C	Corporation:			
	A.	Date and State of Incorporation:			
		1964 - New York			
	B.	List of Executive Officers:			
		Name Prosident			
		Michael P. Matherney CED			
	If Pa	f Partnership:			
	A. Date and State of Organization:				
	B. Names of Current General Partners:				
	C.	Type of Partnership			
		☐ General ☐ Publicly Traded			
		☐ Limited ☐ Other (described):			
		I Limited I Other (described).			

A.	Date and State of Organization:
B.	Name, Address and Form of Organization of Joint Venture Partners: (Indicate managing partner by an asterisk *):

If Se	ole Proprietorship:
A.	Date and State of Organization:
B.	Name and Address of Owner or Owners:
	v many years has your organization been in business as a general ractor?
Has	your organizational structure changed within the past five years? ☐ Yes ☐ No
If th	ne answer to this question is "yes", provide data as listed above in Item 1.0 for your rious organization.
	normally perform percent of the work with our own forces. List

has any construction contract to which you have been a party been terminated by the owner; have you ever terminated work on a project prior to its completion for any reason; has any surety which issued a performance bond on your behalf ever completed the work in its own name or financed such completion on your behalf; has any surety expended any monies in connection with a contract for which they furnished a bond on your behalf?
□ Yes 👨 No
If the answer to any portion of this question is "yes", furnish details of all such occurrences including name of owner, architect or engineer, and surety, and name and date of project.
Has any officer or partner of your organization ever been an officer or partner of another organization that had any construction contract terminated by the owner; terminated work on a project prior to its completion for any reason; had any surety which issued a performance bond complete the work in its own name or financed such completion; or had any surety expend any monies in connection with a contract for which they furnished a bond?
□ Yes ₩No
If the answer to any portion of this question is "yes", furnish details of all such occurrences including name of owner, architect or engineer, and surety, and name and date of project.
In the last five years, has your organization, or any predecessor organization, failed to substantially complete a project in a timely manner?
□ Yes 💆 No
If the answer to this question is "yes", furnish details of all such occurrences including name of owner, architect or engineer, and surety, and name and date of project.

- 8.0 On Schedule A, attached, list name, location and description of project, owner, architect or engineer, contract price, percent complete and scheduled completion of the major construction projects your organization has in progress on this date. Provide name, address and telephone number of a reference for each project listed.
- 9.0 On Schedule B, attached, list name, location and description of project, owner, architect or engineer, contract price, date of completion and percent of work with your own forces of major projects of the same general nature as this project which your organization has completed in the past five years. Provide name, address and telephone number of a reference for each project listed.
- 10.0 On Schedule C, attached, list name and construction experience of the principal individuals of your organization directly involved in construction operations.
 - 10.1 On Schedule D, attached, list OSHA Information requested.

11.0	List the states and categories of construction in which your organization is legally qualified to do business.
	NIA
12.0	Provide the following for your surety:
12.1	Surety Company: Endurance Assurance Corporation
12.2	Agent: World Wide Bonding Agency
	A. Address: 284Le William St, Buffalo. NY 14227
	B. Telephone No.:
12.3	What is your approximate total bonding capacity?
	□ \$500,000 to \$2,000,000 □ \$2,000,000 to \$5,000,000 □ \$5,000,000 to \$10,000,000 □ \$10,000,000 or more
13.0	Provide the following with respect to an accredited banking institution familiar with your organization.
13.1	Name of Bank: HSBC
	Address: P.O. Box 1393; Buffale, NU 14210-1393

13.2 Address:

13.3	Account Manager:	TBD		
13.4	Telephone No.:	833-122-4122		
14.0		s and telephone number of an individual who represents a majorier whom the Owner may contact for a financial reference:		
	Goetz En	ergy PO Box A Buffalo. Ny 11217 ark 8710-4324 coffices		
15.0	Attach a financial statement, prepared on an accrual basis, in a form which clearly indicates Bidder's assets, liabilities and net worth.			
	15.1 Date of financial sta	tement: Not Available		
	15.2 Name of firm prepar	ing statement:		
16.0	Dated at	, this day of		
		Bidder: Modern DISPOSAL Services, Inc. (Print or Type Name of Bidder)		
		By: 127 14		
		michael P. matrierreu		
		Title: Chief Executive Officer		
Attachr	ments A, B, C, and D			
		(Seal, if corporation)		

(Affidavit for In	dividual)
	being duly sworn, deposes and says that:
a) the financial statement, taken from his/her books	
financial condition as of the date thereof; and b) all	of the foregoing qualification information is
true, complete, and accurate.	3 3 1
tide, complete, and decide	
(Affidavit for Pa	rtnership)
	_ being duly sworn, deposes and says that:
a) he/she is a member of the partnership of	
b) he/she is familiar with the books of said partner	rship showing its financial condition; c) the
financial statement, taken from the books of said pa	rtnership is a true and accurate statement of
the financial condition of the partnership as of the	e date thereof: and d) all of the foregoing
qualification information is true, complete, and accur	iate.
(Affidavit for Co	moration)
a) he/she is of of	_ being duly sworn, deposes and says that:
a) he/she is of	ledern Disposal Services. Inc ;
	(Full name of Corporation)
b) he/she is familiar with the books of said corpora	ation showing its financial condition; c) the
financial statement, taken from the books of said con	rporation, is a true and accurate statement of
the financial condition of said corporation as of the	date thereof; and d) that all of the foregoing
qualification information is true, complete, and accur	
(Acknowledg	ment)
michael 0. mcInemey that he/she is of	being duly sworn, deposes and says
that he/she is of	Modern Disposal Services Inc ;
	(Name of Bidder)
that he/she is duly authorized to make the foregoing	affidavit and that he/she makes it on behalf
of	
() himself/herself; () said partnership; (X) said co	rporation.
Sworn to before me this ilo day of _	march , 20 <u>12</u> , in the
County of, State of	New York
	2.0.
	- Jandi Du
	(Notary Public)
My commission expiresQ\2\\2\	BRENDA BRANT
	NOTARY PUBLIC-STATE OF NEW YORK No. 01BR6409119
(Seal)	Qualified in Erie County
	My Commission Expires 09-21-2024

END OF BIDDER QUALIFICATIONS STATEMENT

ATTACHMENT A

SCHEDULE A PROJECTS IN PROGRESS

Name, Location and Description of Project Owner Eng

Architect or Engineer

Percent Contract Price Complete

Scheduled Completion

Reference/Contract Include Address and Phone Description of Project Owner Name, Location and

Engineer Architect or

Completed Date

Contract Price

Percent with Own Forces

Include Address and Phone Reference/Contract

00450-9

Rev.10/05

Bidder's Qualification Statement,

Name

Position

Date Started With This Organization

Date Started In Construction

Prior Positions and Experience In Construction

Bidder's Qualification Statement,

Rev.10/05

ATTACHMENT D

SCHEDULE DOSHA INFORMATION

>	
1	
13	
er	
Ω	1
D	
=	
(0	
1	
Ĕ	
(C)	
吕	
ب	
9	
.0	1
=	
S	
e,	
at	
7	
9	ĺ
.=	
걸	
=======================================	
20	
-=	
Ś	
ä	
60	
~	
9	
=	
#	
#	
d	
7	
ď	
-	
.5	
4	
SC	
0	
. =	
50	
7	
_	
ō	
13	
St	
Ξ.	
-=	
三	
Q	
7	
t)	
a	
ě	
\equiv	
P	
10	
7	
fe	
a	
S	
a	
n	
ij	-
a	1
dr	-
5	-
00	,
0	
=	
23	
S	

	1	1	
	1		
	1		
	10		
	1		
		F	
	10 (2)		
			ing and Notification of Danalty, Earn OCHA 2
			č
			1
			C
			5
			4
			20
			t T
			5
	ery.		1.
			0
			÷
			Ž
			יי
			0
			, L
			34.
			::
			-0
			ine
			rr
			ete
			0
			Fa
			ttach copies of all determined Citat
			ie
			300
5			di j
			tac
			At

Describe all pending cases, giving pertinent information such as apparent violations, location of project, type of project, and present status.

List any additional information on the back or attach a separate sheet if necessary.

Bidder's Qualification Statement,

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023 PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00500

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is dated as of the _____ day of _____ in the year 2022, by and between the ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY (hereinafter called OWNER) and MODERN DISPOSAL SERVICES, INC. (hereinafter called CONTRACTOR).

WITNESSETH: OWNER and CONTRACTOR, in consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 - WORK

1.01 CONTRACTOR shall at its own cost and expense furnish all labor, services, tools, materials, equipment and incidentals necessary to complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents to perform all specified work required to furnish necessary labor and materials for the pickup, hauling, and disposal of aluminum-based residuals, zebra mussels, and other debris and waste located at different properties belonging to the Erie County Water Authority for one year from May 1, 2022 through April 30, 2023. The Work is generally described in Section 01100 of the General Requirements.

ARTICLE 2 - ENGINEER

2.01 The Project has been designed by the OWNER, who is hereinafter called ENGINEER. The ENGINEER will assume all duties and responsibilities and have the rights and authority assigned to ENGINEER by OWNER in connection with completion of the work and in accordance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT TIMES

3.01 Time of the Essence

- A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, Final Completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence.
- 3.02 Days to Achieve Substantial Completion and Final Payment (NOT USED)

ARTICLE 4 - LIQUIDATED AND SPECIAL DAMAGES (NOT USED)

ARTICLE 5 - CONTRACT PRICE

5.01 OWNER shall pay CONTRACTOR, in current funds, for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents the prices stated in CONTRACTOR'S Bid, which Bid is attached hereto and identified as Exhibit 1 of this Agreement. As provided in paragraph 11.03 of the General Conditions, estimated quantities are not guaranteed, and determinations of actual quantities and classifications are to be made by ENGINEER as provided in paragraph 9.08 of the General Conditions. Unit prices have been computed as provided in paragraph 11.03 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 6 - PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 6.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - A. CONTRACTOR shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 14 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed as provided in the General Conditions.
- 6.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
 - A. OWNER shall make monthly progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of CONTRACTOR'S Applications for Payment as recommended by ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR'S Applications for Payment will be due on the last day of the month. All progress payments will be on the basis of the progress of the Work measured by the schedule of values provided for in paragraph 2.07.A of the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work, based on the number of units completed and accepted.) or, in the event there is no schedule of values, as provided in the General Requirements.

ARTICLE 7 - INTEREST

7.01 All moneys not paid when due hereunder shall bear interest at the maximum rate allowed by law at the place of the Project.

ARTICLE 8 – CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 8.01 As part of the inducement for OWNER to enter into this Agreement CONTRACTOR makes the following representations:
 - A. CONTRACTOR has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents and the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents.
 - B. CONTRACTOR has visited the Site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance for the Work.
 - C. CONTRACTOR is familiar with and is satisfied as to all federal, state and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress and performance of the Work.
 - D. CONTRACTOR has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions as provided in paragraph 4.02 of the General Conditions, and (2) reports and drawings of a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions as provided in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions.
 - E. CONTRACTOR has obtained and carefully studied (or assumes responsibility for having done so) all examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface and Underground Facilities) at or contiguous to the Site which may affect cost, progress or performance of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR, including applying the specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Contract Documents to be employed by CONTRACTOR, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
 - F. CONTRACTOR does not consider that any further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at

- the Contract Price, within the Contract Times and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.
- G. CONTRACTOR is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by OWNER and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
- H. CONTRACTOR has correlated the information known to CONTRACTOR, information and observations obtained from visits to the Site, reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents and all additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data with the Contract Documents.
- I. CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that CONTRACTOR has discovered in the Contract Documents and the written resolution thereof by ENGINEER is acceptable to CONTRACTOR.
- J. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance of the Work.

ARTICLE 9 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- 9.01 The Contract Documents consist of the following:
 - A. This Agreement (8 pages).
 - B. General Conditions (42 pages).
 - C. Supplementary Conditions (7 pages).
 - D. Specifications, as listed in the table of contents of the Project Manual.
 - E. Appendix A Women and Minority Business Enterprise Policy.
 - F. Appendix B Insurance Requirements.
 - G. Appendix C Prevailing Wage Rate Schedule.
 - H. Appendix D Water Treatment Plant Residual Sampling Results.
 - I. Addenda consisting of Numbers to —, inclusive.
 - J. Exhibits to the Agreement enumerated as follows:
 - 1. Exhibit 1, Bid Form (15 pages).

- K. The following, which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement, and are not attached hereto:
 - 1. Notice to Proceed
 - 2. Written Amendments
 - 3. Work Change Directives
 - 4. Change Order(s)
- 9.02 The documents listed in paragraph 9.01 above are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above). Documents not attached are incorporated by reference. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed in this Article 9.
- 9.03 The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified or supplemented as provided in paragraph 3.04 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 - MISCELLANEOUS

10.01 Terms

A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions.

10.02 Assignment of Contract

A. No assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.

10.03 Successors and Assigns

A. OWNER and CONTRACTOR each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

10.04 Severability

A. Any provision or part of the Contract Document, held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions shall continue to be valid and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR, who agree that the Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.

10.05 Waiver

A. The waiver by the OWNER of any breach or violation of any term, covenant, or condition of this Agreement or of any Law or Regulation shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any other term, covenant, condition, or Law or Regulation or of any subsequent breach or violation of the same or of any other term, covenant, condition, or Law or Regulation. The subsequent payment of any monies or fee by the OWNER which may become due hereunder shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any preceding breach or violation by CONTRACTOR of any term, covenant, condition of this Agreement or of any applicable Law or Regulation.

11.00 Grounds for Renewal of Contract

A. If the Erie County Water Authority and CONTRACTOR mutually agree to continue this Contract after the 30th day of April 2023, it shall be extended for the term of one (1) year on the same terms and conditions provided for herein. CONTRACTOR shall provide written notification to the Erie County Water Authority of the contract extension request prior to the expiration of the initial term of this Contract. If the Erie County Water Authority and CONTRACTOR mutually agree to continue this Contract after the 30th day of April 2024, it shall be extended for the term of one (1) year on the same terms and conditions provided for herein. CONTRACTOR shall provide written notification to the Erie County Water Authority of the contract extension request prior to the expiration of the second term of this Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parand year first written above.	rties hereto have executed this Agreement on the day
This Agreement will be effective or	n, 2022.
OWNER: Erie County Water Authority	CONTRACTOR:
By:	By:
Title:	Title:
[CORPORATE SEAL]	[CORPORATE SEAL]
Attest	Attest
Address for giving notices	Address for giving notices
(If OWNER is a corporation, partnership, or limited liability company, attach evidence of authority to sign) (If OWNER is a public body, attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or other documents authorizing execution of Agreement.)	License No

Designated Representative:	Designated Representative:
Name: Michael W. Wymer, PE	Name:
Title: Senior Production Engineer	Title:
Address: 3030 Union Rd	Address:
Cheektowaga, NY 14227	
Phone No.: 716-685-8292	Phone No.:
Fax No.: 716-684-3937	Fax No.:

END OF AGREEMENT

Designated Representative:	Designated Representative:
Name: Michael W. Wymer, PE	Name:
Title: Senior Production Engineer	Title:
Address: 3030 Union Rd	Address:
Cheektowaga, NY 14227	
Phone No.: 716-685-8292	Phone No.:
Fax No.: 716-684-3937	Fax No.:

END OF AGREEMENT

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00700

GENERAL CONDITIONS

Adapted with permission from Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract, EJCDC No. 1910-8 (1996 Edition).

[This page was left blank intentionally.]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>Page</u>
	IONS AND TERMINOLOGY	00700 - 7
	Defined Terms	00700 - 7
1.01	Terminology	00700 - 10
1.02	1 erminology	
ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMI	NARY MATTERS	00700 - 10
2.01	Delivery of Bonds	00700 - 10
2.02	Copies of Documents	00700 - 10
2.03	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	00700 - 10
2.04	Starting the Work	00700 - 11
2.05	Before Starting Construction	00700 - 11
2.06	Preconstruction Conference	00700 - 11
2.07	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	00700 - 11
ARTICLE 3 - CONTRA	CT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE	00700 - 12
3.01	Intent	00700 - 12
3.02	Reference Standards	00700 - 12
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	00700 - 12
3.04	Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents	00700 - 12
3.05	Reuse of Documents	00700 - 13
ARTICLE 4 - AVAILA	BILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS;	
REFERENCE I	POINTS	00700 - 13
4.01	Availability of Lands	00700 - 13
4.02	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	00700 - 13
4.03	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	00700 - 13
4.04	Underground Facilities	00700 - 14
4.05	Reference Points	00700 - 15
4.06	Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site	00700 - 15
ARTICLE 5 - RONDS A	AND INSURANCE	00700 - 16
5.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	00700 - 16
5.02	Licensed Sureties and Insurers	00700 - 16
5.03	Certificates of Insurance	00700 - 17
5.04	CONTRACTOR'S Liability Insurance	00700 - 17
5.05	OWNER'S Liability Insurance	00700 - 18
5.06	Property Insurance (See Supplementary Conditions)	00700 - 18
5.07	(Not Used)	00700 - 18
5.08	(Not Used)	00700 - 18
5.09	(Not Used)	00700 - 18
5.10	Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace	00700 - 18
	"	
ARTICLE 6 - CONTRA	CTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	00700 - 18
6.01	Supervision and Superintendence	00700 - 18
6.02	Labor; Working Hours	00700 - 18
6.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	00700 - 18
6.04	Progress Schedule	00700 - 19
6.05	Substitutes and "Or-Equals"	00700 - 19

TABLE OF CONTENTS (CONTINUED)

Page

	6.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	00700 - 20
	6.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	
	6.08	Permits	
	6.09	Laws and Regulations	
	6.10	Taxes	
	6.11	Use of Site and Other Areas	00700 - 22
	6.12	Record Documents	00700 - 22
	6.13	Safety and Protection	00700 - 22
	6.14	Safety Representative	00700 - 23
	6.15	Hazard Communication Programs	00700 - 23
	6.16	Emergencies	
	6.17	Shop Drawings and Samples	00700 - 23
	6.18	Continuing the Work	00700 - 24
	6.19	CONTRACTOR'S General Warranty and Guarantee	00700 - 24
	6.20	Indemnification	
ARTICLE 7	7 - OTHER V	WORK	00700 - 25
	7.01	Related Work at Site	
ARTICLE 8	3 - OWNER'S	S RESPONSIBILITIES	00700 - 26
	8.01	Communications to Contractor	
	8.02	Furnish Data	
	8.03	Pay Promptly When Due	
	8.04	Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests	00700 - 26
	8.05	Insurance	
	8.06	Change Orders	
	8.07	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	
	8.08	Limitations on OWNER'S Responsibilities	
	8.09	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	00700 - 27
	8.10	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	
ARTICLE 9	- ENGINEE	ER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION	00700 - 27
	9.01	OWNER'S Representative	
	9.02	Visits to Site	
	9.03	Project Representative	
	9.04	Clarifications and Interpretations	00700 - 27
	9.05	Authorized Variations in Work	00700 - 27
	9.06	Rejecting Defective Work	
	9.07	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	00700 - 28
	9.08	Determinations for Unit Price Work	00700 - 28
	9.09	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	00700 - 28
	9.10	Limitations on ENGINEER'S Authority and Responsibilities	00700 - 28
ARTICLE 1	0 - CHANG	ES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS	00700 - 29
	10.01	Authorized Changes in the Work	00700 - 29 00700 - 20
	10.02	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	00700 - 29
	10.03	Execution of Change Orders	00700 - 29
	10.04	Notification to Surety	00700 - 29
	10.05	Claims and Disputes	00700 - 29

TABLE OF CONTENTS (CONTINUED)

		<u>Page</u>
In The Court of the Court of		00700 20
	OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK	
11.01		
11.02		
11.03	Unit Price Work	00/00 - 32
ARTICLE 12 - CHANG	GE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES	00700 - 32
12.01		00700 - 32
12.02		00700 - 33
12.03		00700 - 33
12.04		00700 - 33
12.05		00700 - 33
12.06	Delay Damages	00700 - 34
	AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE	
DEFEC	TIVE WORK	
13.01		00700 - 34
13.02		00700 - 34
13.03		00700 - 34
13.04	Uncovering Work	00700 - 34
13.05	OWNER May Stop the Work	00700 - 35
13.06	Correction or Removal of Defective Work	00700 - 35
13.07	Correction Period	00700 - 35
13.08		00700 - 36
13.09	OWNER May Correct Defective Work	00700 - 36
ARTICLE 14 - PAYMI	ENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION	00700 - 36
14.01	Schedule of Values	00700 - 36
14.02	Progress Payments	00700 - 36
14.03		00700 - 38
14.04	Substantial Completion	00700 - 38
14.05	Partial Utilization	00700 - 39
14.06		00700 - 39
14.07	Final Payment	00700 - 39
14.08		00700 - 40
14.09		00700 - 40
ARTICLE 15 - SUSPE	NSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION	00700 - 40
15.01	and the second s	00700 - 40
15.02		00700 - 40
15.03		00700 - 41
15.04	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	00700 - 41
· Server Sile Dienville	TERREGOVIVEYON	00700 42
	TE RESOLUTION	00700 - 4 2 00700 - <i>4</i> 2
16.01	Methods and Procedures	00700 - 42
ARTICLE 17 - MISCE	LLANEOUS	00700 - 42
17.01	Giving Notice	00700 - 42
17.02	Computation of Times	00700 - 42
17.03	Cumulative Remedies	00700 - 42
17.04	Survival of Obligations	00700 - 42
17.05		00700 - 42
17.06		00700 - 42

[This page was left blank intentionally.]

GENERAL CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Contract Documents and printed with initial or all capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.
 - 1. Addenda--Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agreement--The written instrument which is evidence of the agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR covering the Work.
 - 3. Application for Payment--The form acceptable to ENGINEER which is to be used by CONTRACTOR during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. Asbestos—Any material that contains more than one percent asbestos and is friable or is releasing asbestos fibers into the air above current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
 - 5. Bid--The offer or proposal of a bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 6. Bidding Documents--The Bidding Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda issued prior to receipt of Bids).
 - 7. Bidding Requirements—The Advertisement or Invitation to Bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security form, if any, and the Bid form with any supplements.
 - 8. Bonds--Performance and payment bonds and other instruments of security.
 - 9. Change Order—A document recommended by ENGINEER which is signed by CONTRACTOR and OWNER and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.

- 10. Claim—A demand or assertion by OWNER or CONTRACTOR seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. Contract—The entire and integrated written agreement between the OWNER and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.
- 12. Contract Documents--The Contract Documents establish the rights and obligations of the parties and include the Agreement, Addenda (which the Contract Documents), pertain to CONTRACTOR'S Bid (including documentation accompanying the Bid and any post Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award) when attached as an exhibit to the Agreement, the Notice to Proceed, the Bonds, these General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions, the Specifications and the Drawings as the same are more specifically identified in the Agreement, together with all Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and ENGINEER'S written interpretations and clarifications issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement. Approved Shop Drawings and the reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions are not Contract Documents. Only printed or hard copies of the items listed in this paragraph are Contract Documents. Files in electronic media format of text, data, graphics, and the like that may be furnished by OWNER to CONTRACTOR are not Contract Documents.
- 13. Contract Price-The moneys payable by OWNER to CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of paragraph 11.03 in the case of Unit Price Work).
- 14. Contract Times—The number of days or the dates stated in the Agreement to: (i) achieve Substantial Completion; and (ii) complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by ENGINEER'S written recommendation of final payment.
- 15. CONTRACTOR-The individual or entity with whom OWNER has entered into the Agreement.

- 16. Cost of the Work--See paragraph 11.01.A for definition.
- 17. Drawings—That part of the Contract Documents prepared or approved by ENGINEER which graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by CONTRACTOR. Shop Drawings and other CONTRACTOR submittals are not Drawings as so defined.
- 18. Effective Date of the Agreement—The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated, it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- 19. ENGINEER--The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 20. ENGINEER'S Consultant--An individual or entity having a contract with ENGINEER to furnish services as ENGINEER'S independent professional associate or consultant with respect to the Project and who is identified as such in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 21. Field Order--A written order issued by ENGINEER which requires minor changes in the Work but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 22. General Requirements—Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications. The General Requirements pertain to all sections of the Specifications.
- 23. Hazardous Environmental Condition—The presence at the Site of Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with the Work.
- 24. Hazardous Waste—The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.
- 25. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. Liens—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Project funds, real property, or personal property.

- 27. Milestone--A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 28. Notice of Award—The written notice by OWNER to the apparent successful bidder stating that upon timely compliance by the apparent successful bidder with the conditions precedent listed therein, OWNER will sign and deliver the Agreement.
- 29. Notice to Proceed—A written notice given by OWNER to CONTRACTOR fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 30. OWNER.—The individual, entity, public body, or authority with whom CONTRACTOR has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be performed.
- 31. Partial Utilization--Use by OWNER of a substantially completed part of the Work for the purpose for which it is intended (or a related purpose) prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
 - 32. PCBs--Polychlorinated biphenyls.
- 33. Petroleum-Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Waste and crude oils.
- 34. *Project*—The total construction of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part as may be indicated elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- 35. Project Manual.—The bound documentary information prepared for bidding and constructing the Work. A listing of the contents of the Project Manual, which may be bound in one or more volumes, is contained in the table(s) of contents.
- 36. Radioactive Material—Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.
- 37. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of ENGINEER who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.

- 38. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 39. Shop Drawings--All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for CONTRACTOR and submitted by CONTRACTOR to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 40. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by OWNER upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by OWNER which are designated for the use of CONTRACTOR.
- 41. Specifications--That part of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.
- 42. Subcontractor--An individual or entity having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the Site.
- 43. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of ENGINEER, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 44. Supplementary Conditions—That part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 45. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor.
- 46. Underground Facilities--All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including those that convey electricity,

- gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 47. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 48. Work—The entire completed construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction, and furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 49. Work Change Directive--A written statement to CONTRACTOR issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and signed by OWNER and recommended by ENGINEER ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed or to emergencies. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the change ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times.
- 50. Written Amendment—A written statement modifying the Contract Documents, signed by OWNER and CONTRACTOR on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and normally dealing with the nonengineering or nontechnical rather than strictly construction-related aspects of the Contract Documents.

1.02 Terminology

A. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives

1. Whenever in the Contract Documents the terms "as ordered," "as directed," "as required," "as allowed," "as approved," or terms of like effect or import are used to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by the ENGINEER, or the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of ENGINEER as to the Work, it is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the completed Work for compliance with the requirements of and information in the Contract Documents and conformance with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to ENGINEER any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 9.10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

B. Day

1. The word "day" shall constitute a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

C. Defective

1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it does not conform to the Contract Documents or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to ENGINEER'S recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by OWNER at Substantial Completion in accordance with paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

D. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.

- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of CONTRACTOR, "provide" is implied.
- E. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases which have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds

A. When CONTRACTOR delivers the executed Agreements to OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall also deliver to OWNER such Bonds as CONTRACTOR may be required to furnish.

2.02 Copies of Documents

A. OWNER shall furnish to CONTRACTOR up to ten copies of the Contract Documents. Additional copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.

2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed

A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

2.04 Starting the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run.

No Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

2.05 Before Starting Construction

- A. CONTRACTOR'S Review of Contract Documents: Before undertaking each part of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures therein and all applicable field measurements. CONTRACTOR shall promptly report in writing to ENGINEER any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy which CONTRACTOR may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from ENGINEER before proceeding with any Work affected thereby; however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.
- B. Preliminary Schedules: Within ten days after the Effective Date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for its timely review:
 - 1. a preliminary progress schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
 - a preliminary schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals which will list each required submittal and the times for submitting, reviewing, and processing such submittal; and
 - 3. a preliminary schedule of values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.
- C. Evidence of Insurance: Before any Work at the Site is started, CONTRACTOR and OWNER shall each deliver to the other, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance which either of them or any additional insured may reasonably request) which CONTRACTOR and OWNER respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5.

2.06 Preconstruction Conference

A. Within 20 days after the Contract Times start to run, but before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in paragraph 2.05.B, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.

2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, at least ten days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to ENGINEER, as provided below, the schedules submitted in accordance with paragraph 2.05.B. CONTRACTOR shall have an additional ten days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR until acceptable schedules are submitted to ENGINEER.
 - 1. The progress schedule will be acceptable to ENGINEER if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within any specified Milestones and the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on ENGINEER responsibility for the progress schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of the Work nor interfere with or relieve CONTRACTOR from CONTRACTOR'S full responsibility therefor.
 - 2. CONTRACTOR'S schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals will be acceptable to ENGINEER if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - 3. CONTRACTOR'S schedule of values will be acceptable to ENGINEER as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof)

to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result will be provided whether or not specifically called for at no additional cost to OWNER.

C. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by ENGINEER as provided in Article 9.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations
 - 1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual or code, or any instruction of a Supplier shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, or ENGINEER, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall any such provision or instruction be effective to assign to OWNER, ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER'S Consultants, agents, or employees any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies

1. If, during the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents or between the Contract Documents and any provision of any Law or Regulation applicable to the performance of the Work or of any standard, specification, manual or code, or of any instruction of any Supplier, CONTRACTOR shall report it to ENGINEER in writing at once. CONTRACTOR shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16.A) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 3.04; provided, however, that CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any such conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, code, or instruction (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).
- 3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents
- A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions, and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof in one or more of the following ways: (i) a Written Amendment; (ii) a Change Order; or (iii) a Work Change Directive.
- B. The requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, by one or more of the following ways: (i) a Field Order; (ii) ENGINEER'S

approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample; or (iii) ENGINEER'S written interpretation or clarification.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

A. CONTRACTOR and any Subcontractor or Supplier or other individual or entity performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with OWNER: (i) shall not have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of ENGINEER or ENGINEER'S Consultant, including electronic media editions; and (ii) shall not reuse any of such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER and specific written verification or adaption by ENGINEER. This prohibition will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work, or termination or completion of Nothing herein shall preclude CONTRACTOR from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.01 Availability of Lands

- A. OWNER shall furnish the Site. OWNER shall notify CONTRACTOR of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which CONTRACTOR must comply in performing the Work. OWNER will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If CONTRACTOR and OWNER are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay in OWNER'S furnishing the Site, CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:

- 1. those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site that ENGINEER has used in preparing the Contract Documents; and
- 2. those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) that ENGNEER has used in preparing the Contract Documents.
- B. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR on Technical Data Authorized: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any Claim against OWNER, ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER'S Consultants with respect to:
 - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR'S purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. Notice: If CONTRACTOR believes that any subsurface or physical condition at or contiguous to the Site that is uncovered or revealed either:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which CONTRACTOR is entitled to rely as provided in paragraph 4.02 is materially inaccurate; or
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents; or
 - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
 - 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally

recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16.A), notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing about such condition. CONTRACTOR shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

B. ENGINEER'S Review: After receipt of written notice as required by paragraph 4.03.A, ENGINEER will promptly review the pertinent condition, determine the necessity of OWNER'S obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect thereto, and advise OWNER in writing (with a copy to CONTRACTOR) of ENGINEER'S findings and conclusions.

C. Possible Price and Times Adjustments

- 1. The Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, will be equitably adjusted to the extent that the existence of such differing subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in CONTRACTOR'S cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. such condition must meet any one or more of the categories described in paragraph 4.03.A; and
 - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a Unit Price Basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of paragraphs 9.08 and 11.03.
- 2. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if:
 - a. CONTRACTOR knew of the existence of such conditions at the time CONTRACTOR made a final commitment to OWNER in respect of Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract; or
 - b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for CONTRACTOR prior to

CONTRACTOR'S making such final commitment; or

- c. CONTRACTOR failed to give the written notice within the time and as required by paragraph 4.03.A.
- 3. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent. if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. However, OWNER. ENGINEER, and ENGINEER'S Consultants shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.04 Underground Facilities

- A. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to OWNER or ENGINEER by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including OWNER, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
 - 1. OWNER and ENGINEER shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and
 - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility for:
 - a. reviewing and checking all such information and data,
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents,
 - c. coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities, including OWNER, during construction, and
 - d. the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

B. Not Shown or Indicated

- 1. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16.A), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to OWNER and ENGINEER. ENGINEER will promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility. During such time, CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the safety and protection of the underground facility.
- 2. If ENGINEER concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued to reflect and document such consequences. An equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence or location of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated or not shown with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents and that CONTRACTOR did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, OWNER or CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

4.05 Reference Points

A. OWNER shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in ENGINEER'S judgment are necessary to enable CONTRACTOR to proceed with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall report to ENGINEER. whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site Waste Disposal Contract, 2022-2023, P:\ECWA\P202200044\07 Specs Master\00700.docx

- A. Reports and Drawings: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of those reports and drawings relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, that have been utilized by the ENGINEER in the preparation of the Contract Documents.
- B. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR on Technical Data Authorized: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data", CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any Claim against OWNER, ENGINEER or any of ENGINEER'S Consultants with respect to:
 - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR'S purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for a Hazardous Environmental Condition created with any materials brought to the Site by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible.
- D. If CONTRACTOR encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition or if CONTRACTOR or anyone for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, CONTRACTOR shall immediately: (i) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (ii) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16); and (iii) notify OWNER and ENGINEER (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). OWNER shall promptly consult with ENGINEER concerning the necessity for

OWNER to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any.

- E. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after OWNER has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered to CONTRACTOR written notice: (i) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or (ii) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by CONTRACTOR, either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.
- F. If, after receipt of such written notice, CONTRACTOR does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then OWNER may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. OWNER may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by OWNER'S own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S Consultants, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, other consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by CONTRACTOR ог by anyone for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible. Nothing in this paragraph 4.06.G shall obligate CONTRACTOR to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- H. The provisions of paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 are not intended to apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds

- A. CONTRACTOR shall furnish performance and payment Bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all CONTRACTOR'S obligations under the Contract Documents. These Bonds shall remain in effect at least until one year after the date when final payment becomes due, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall also furnish such other Bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.
- B. All Bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. All Bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of such agent's authority to act.
- C. If the surety on any Bond furnished by CONTRACTOR is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of paragraph 5.01.B, CONTRACTOR shall within 20 days thereafter substitute another Bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the requirements of paragraphs 5.01.B and 5.02.

5.02. Licensed Sureties and Insurers

A. All Bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by OWNER or CONTRACTOR shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue Bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.03 Certificates of Insurance

A. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by OWNER or any other additional insured) which CONTRACTOR is required to purchase and maintain. OWNER shall deliver to CONTRACTOR, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by CONTRACTOR or any other additional insured) which OWNER is required to purchase and maintain.

5.04 CONTRACTOR'S Liability Insurance

- A. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain such liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from CONTRACTOR'S performance of the Work and CONTRACTOR'S other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts;
 - claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of CONTRACTOR'S employees;
 - claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than CONTRACTOR'S employees;
 - 4. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained: (i) by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by CONTRACTOR, or (ii) by any other person for any other reason;
 - 5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
 - 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.

- B. The policies of insurance so required by this paragraph 5.04 to be purchased and maintained shall:
 - 1. with respect to insurance required by paragraphs 5.04.A.3 through 5.04.A.6 inclusive, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion in respect of professional liability) OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S Consultants, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
 - include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - 3. include completed operations insurance;
 - 4. include contractual liability insurance covering CONTRACTOR'S indemnity obligations under paragraphs 6.07, 6.11, and 6.20;
 - 5. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days prior written notice has been given to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the CONTRACTOR pursuant to paragraph 5.03 will so provide);
 - 6. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when CONTRACTOR may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work in accordance with paragraph 13.07; and
 - 7. with respect to completed operations insurance, and any insurance coverage written on a claims-made basis, remain in effect for at least two years after final payment (and CONTRACTOR shall furnish OWNER and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to OWNER and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter).

5.05 OWNER'S Liability Insurance

A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by CONTRACTOR under paragraph 5.04, OWNER, at OWNER'S option, may purchase and maintain at OWNER'S expense OWNER'S own liability insurance as will protect OWNER against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

5.06 Property Insurance (See Supplementary Conditions)

5.07 (Not Used)

5.08 (Not Used)

5.09 (Not Used)

5.10 Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace

A. If either OWNER or CONTRACTOR has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the Bonds or insurance required to be purchased and maintained by the other party in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non-conformance with the Contract Documents, the objecting party shall so notify the other party in writing within 10 days after receipt of the certificates (or other evidence requested) required by paragraph 2.05.C. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall each provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided as the other may reasonably request. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the Bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent Bonds or insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendence

A. CONTRACTOR shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures

of construction, but CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for the negligence of OWNER or ENGINEER in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to see that the completed Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

B. At all times during the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall assign a competent resident superintendent thereto who shall not be replaced without written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be CONTRACTOR'S representative at the Site and shall have authority to act on behalf of CONTRACTOR. All communications given to or received from the superintendent shall be binding on CONTRACTOR.

6.02 Labor; Working Hours

A. CONTRACTOR shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey, lay out, and construct the Work as required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.

B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours, and CONTRACTOR will not permit overtime work or the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday without OWNER'S written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld) given after prior written notice to ENGINEER.

6.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

A. Unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements, CONTRACTOR shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.

B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified or, if not specified, shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All warranties and guarantees specifically called for by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of OWNER. If required by ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall furnish satisfactory

evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

6.04 Progress Schedule

- A. CONTRACTOR shall adhere to the progress schedule established in accordance with paragraph 2.07 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for acceptance (to the extent indicated in paragraph 2.07) proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times (or Milestones). Such adjustments will conform generally to the progress schedule then in effect and additionally will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.
 - 2. Proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will change the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Such adjustments may only be made by a Change Order or Written Amendment in accordance with Article 12.

6.05 Substitutes and "Or-Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to ENGINEER for review under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. "Or-Equal" Items: If, in ENGINEER'S sole discretion, an item of material or equipment proposed by CONTRACTOR is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by ENGINEER as an "or-equal" item, in which case review and approval of the proposed item may, in ENGINEER'S sole discretion, be accomplished without compliance with some or all of the requirements for approval of proposed substitute items. For the purposes of this paragraph 6.05.A.1, a

proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:

- a. In the exercise of reasonable judgment ENGINEER determines that: (i) it is at least equal in quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics; (ii) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole; and CONTRACTOR;
- b. Certifies that: (i) there is no increase in cost to the OWNER; and (ii) it will conform substantially, even with deviations, to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.

2. Substitute Items

- a. If, in ENGINEER'S sole discretion, an item of material or equipment proposed by CONTRACTOR does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under paragraph 6.05.A.1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item.
- b. CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow ENGINEER to determine that the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by ENGINEER from anyone other than CONTRACTOR.
- c. The procedure for review by ENGINEER will be as set forth in paragraph 6.05.A.2.d, as supplemented in the General Requirements and as ENGINEER may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- d. CONTRACTOR shall first make written application to ENGINEER for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that CONTRACTOR seeks to furnish or use. The application shall certify that the proposed substitute item will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar in substance to that specified, and be suited to the same use as that specified. The application will state the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute CONTRACTOR'S item will prejudice achievement of Substantial Completion on time, whether or not use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the

Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item and whether or not incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty. All variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified will be identified in the application, and available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services will be indicated. application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change, all of which will be considered by ENGINEER in evaluating the proposed substitute item. ENGINEER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item.

- B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction approved by ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information to allow ENGINEER, in ENGINEER'S sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The procedure for review by ENGINEER will be similar to that provided in subparagraph 6.05.A.2.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation: ENGINEER will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to paragraphs 6.05.A and 6.05.B. ENGINEER will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized until ENGINEER'S review is complete, which will be evidenced by either a Change Order for a substitute or an approved Shop Drawing for an "or equal." ENGINEER will advise CONTRACTOR in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Special Guarantee: OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR'S expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- E. ENGINEER'S Cost Reimbursement: ENGINEER will record time required by ENGINEER and ENGINEER'S Consultants in evaluating substitute proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR pursuant to paragraphs 6.05.A.2 and 6.05.B and in making changes in Waste Disposal Contract, 2022-2023,

the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) occasioned thereby. Whether or not ENGINEER approves a substitute item so proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for the charges of ENGINEER and ENGINEER'S Consultants for evaluating each such proposed substitute.

- F. CONTRACTOR'S Expense: CONTRACTOR shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute or "or-equal" at CONTRACTOR'S expense.
- 6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
- A. CONTRACTOR shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity (including those acceptable to OWNER as indicated in paragraph 6.06.B), whether initially or as a replacement, against whom OWNER may have reasonable objection. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection.
- B. If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities to be submitted to OWNER in advance for acceptance by OWNER by a specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement, and if CONTRACTOR has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER'S acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the Bidding Documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due CONTRACTOR shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such replacement, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued or Written Amendment signed. No acceptance by OWNER of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER or ENGINEER to reject defective Work.
- C. CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible to OWNER and ENGINEER for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as CONTRACTOR is responsible for CONTRACTOR'S own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract

Documents shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between OWNER or ENGINEER and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other individual or entity, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of OWNER or ENGINEER to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

- D. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR.
- E. CONTRACTOR shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with ENGINEER through CONTRACTOR.
- F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control CONTRACTOR in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- G. All Work performed for CONTRACTOR by a Subcontractor or Supplier will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Whenever any such OWNER and ENGINEER. agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as an additional insured on the property insurance provided in paragraph 5.06, the agreement between the CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against OWNER, CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S Consultants, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them) for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, CONTRACTOR will obtain the same.

6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the

performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if to the actual knowledge of OWNER or ENGINEER its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by OWNER in the Contract Documents. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S harmless Consultants, and the officers, directors, partners, employees or agents, and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

6.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. OWNER shall assist CONTRACTOR, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections to the Work, and OWNER shall pay all charges of such utility owners for capital costs related thereto, such as plant investment fees.

6.09 Laws and Regulations

- A. CONTRACTOR shall give all notices and comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither OWNER nor ENGINEER shall be responsible for monitoring CONTRACTOR'S compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If CONTRACTOR performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other

professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work; however, it shall not be CONTRACTOR'S primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of CONTRACTOR'S obligations under paragraph 3.03.

6.10 Taxes

A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by CONTRACTOR in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

6.11 Use of Site and Other Areas

A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas

- 1. CONTRACTOR shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas resulting from the performance of the Work.
- 2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law.
- 3. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S Consultant, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against OWNER, ENGINEER, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon CONTRACTOR'S performance of the Work.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work CONTRACTOR

shall keep the Site and other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.

- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall clean the Site and make it ready for utilization by OWNER. At the completion of the Work CONTRACTOR shall remove from the Site all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading Structures: CONTRACTOR shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall CONTRACTOR subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.12 Record Documents

A. CONTRACTOR shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings, will be available to ENGINEER for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples, and Shop Drawings will be delivered to ENGINEER for OWNER.

6.13 Safety and Protection

- A. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.

B. CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. CONTRACTOR shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property. damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in paragraph 6.13.A.2 or 6.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by CONTRACTOR (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of OWNER or ENGINEER or ENGINEER'S Consultant, or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them). CONTRACTOR'S duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and ENGINEER has issued a notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR in accordance with paragraph 14.07.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

6.14 Safety Representative

A. CONTRACTOR shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

6.15 Hazard Communication Programs

A. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

6.16 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. CONTRACTOR shall

give ENGINEER prompt written notice if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If ENGINEER determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by CONTRACTOR in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

6.17 Shop Drawings and Samples

A. CONTRACTOR shall submit Shop Drawings to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with the acceptable schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals. All submittals will be identified as ENGINEER may require and in the number of copies specified in the General Requirements. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show ENGINEER the services, materials, and equipment CONTRACTOR proposes to provide and to enable ENGINEER to review the information for the limited purposes required by paragraph 6.17.E.

- B. CONTRACTOR shall also submit Samples to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with the acceptable schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals. Each Sample will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, and the use for which intended and otherwise as ENGINEER may require to enable ENGINEER to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by paragraph 6.17.E. The numbers of each Sample to be submitted will be as specified in the Specifications.
- C. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals acceptable to ENGINEER as required by paragraph 2.07, any related Work performed prior to ENGINEER'S review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of CONTRACTOR.

D. Submittal Procedures

- 1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, CONTRACTOR shall have determined and verified:
 - a. all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;

- b. all materials with respect to intended use, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work;
- c. all information relative to means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; and
- d. CONTRACTOR shall also have reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.
- 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR'S obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to CONTRACTOR'S review and approval of that submittal.
- 3. At the time of each submittal, CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER specific written notice of such variations, if any, that the Shop Drawing or Sample submitted may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, such notice to be in a written communication separate from the submittal; and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing and Sample submitted to ENGINEER for review and approval of each such variation.

E. ENGINEER'S Review

- 1. ENGINEER will timely review and approve Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals acceptable to ENGINEER. ENGINEER'S review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. ENGINEER'S review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.

3. ENGINEER'S review and approval of Shop shall not relieve Drawings or Samples CONTRACTOR from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR has in writing called ENGINEER'S attention to each such variation at the time of each submittal as required by paragraph 6.17.D.3 and ENGINEER has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample approval; nor will any approval by ENGINEER relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for complying with the requirements of paragraph 6.17.D.1.

F. Resubmittal Procedures:

1. CONTRACTOR shall make corrections required by ENGINEER and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new Samples for review and approval. CONTRACTOR shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by ENGINEER on previous submittals.

6.18 Continuing the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with OWNER. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by paragraph 15.04 or as OWNER and CONTRACTOR may otherwise agree in writing.

6.19 CONTRACTOR'S General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees to OWNER, ENGINEER, and ENGINEER'S Consultants that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. CONTRACTOR'S warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- B. CONTRACTOR'S obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance

with the Contract Documents or a release of CONTRACTOR'S obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:

- 1. observations by ENGINEER;
- 2. recommendation by ENGINEER or payment by OWNER of any progress or final payment;
- 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by ENGINEER or any payment related thereto by OWNER;
- 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by OWNER;
- 5. any acceptance by OWNER or any failure to do so;
- any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by ENGINEER;
 - 7. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
- 8. any correction of defective Work by OWNER.

6.20 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S Consultants, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage:
 - 1. is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of real or personal property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom; and
 - 2. is caused in whole or in part by any act or omission of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not caused in part by an individual or entity indemnified hereunder or whether liability is imposed upon such indemnified party by Laws or Regulations.

- B. In any and all claims against OWNER or ENGINEER or any of their respective consultants, agents, officers, directors, partners, or employees by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under paragraph 6.20.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for CONTRACTOR or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of CONTRACTOR under paragraph 6.20.A shall not be limited in any way by the amount or types of insurance provided by CONTRACTOR under Article 5 of the General Conditions.
- D. The indemnification obligations of CONTRACTOR under paragraph 6.20. A shall not extend to the sole negligence or willful misconduct of OWNER, ENGINEER or ENGINEER'S Consultants or to the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them.

ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK

7.01 Related Work at Site

- A. OWNER may perform other work related to the Project at the Site by OWNER'S employees, or let other direct contracts therefor, or have other work performed by utility owners. If such other work is not noted in the Contract Documents, then:
 - written notice thereof will be given to CONTRACTOR prior to starting any such other work;
 and
 - 2. if OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times that should be allowed as a result of such other work, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract and each utility owner (and OWNER, if OWNER is performing the other work with OWNER'S employees) proper and safe access to the Site and a reasonable

opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work and shall properly coordinate the Work with theirs. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and integrate with such other properly CONTRACTOR shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the written consent of ENGINEER and the others whose work will be The duties and responsibilities of affected. CONTRACTOR under this paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of CONTRACTOR in said direct contracts between OWNER and such utility owners and other contractors.

C. If the proper execution or results of any part of CONTRACTOR'S Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, CONTRACTOR shall inspect such other work and promptly report to ENGINEER in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of CONTRACTOR'S Work. CONTRACTOR'S failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with CONTRACTOR'S Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

ARTICLE 8 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.01 Communications to Contractor

A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, OWNER shall issue all communications to CONTRACTOR through ENGINEER.

8.02 Furnish Data

A. OWNER shall promptly furnish the data required of OWNER under the Contract Documents.

8.03 Pay Promptly When Due

A. OWNER shall make payments to CONTRACTOR promptly when they are due as provided in paragraphs 14.02.C and 14.07.C.

8.04 Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests

A. OWNER'S duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to

establish reference points are set forth in paragraphs 4.01 and 4.05. Paragraph 4.02 refers to OWNER'S identifying and making available to CONTRACTOR copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions and drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparing the Contract Documents.

8.05 Insurance

A. OWNER'S responsibilities, if any, in respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 5.

8.06 Change Orders

A. OWNER is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in paragraph 10.03.

8.07. Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. OWNER'S responsibility in respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in paragraph 13.03.B.

8.08 Limitations on OWNER'S Responsibilities

A. The OWNER shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, CONTRACTOR'S means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. OWNER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR'S failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

8.09 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. OWNER'S responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in paragraph 4.06.

8.10 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. If and to the extent OWNER has agreed to furnish CONTRACTOR reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy OWNER'S obligations under the Contract Documents, OWNER'S responsibility in respect thereof will be as set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 9 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.01 OWNER'S Representative

A. ENGINEER will be OWNER'S representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of ENGINEER as OWNER'S representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents and will not be changed without written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER.

9.02 Visits to Site

A. ENGINEER will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as ENGINEER deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of CONTRACTOR'S executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, ENGINEER, for the benefit of OWNER, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. ENGINEER'S efforts will be directed toward providing for OWNER a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, ENGINEER will keep OWNER informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard OWNER against defective Work.

B. ENGINEER'S visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on ENGINEER'S authority and responsibility set forth in paragraph 9.10, and particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of ENGINEER'S visits or observations of CONTRACTOR'S Work. ENGINEER will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for CONTRACTOR'S means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

9.03 Project Representative

A. If OWNER and ENGINEER agree, ENGINEER will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist ENGINEER in providing more extensive observation of the Work. The responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants will be as provided in paragraph 9.10 and in the Supplementary Conditions. If OWNER designates another representative or agent to represent OWNER at the Site who is not ENGINEER'S Consultant, agent or employee, the responsibilities and

authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

9.04 Clarifications and Interpretations

A. ENGINEER will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents as ENGINEER may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents. Such written clarifications and interpretations will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a written clarification or interpretation, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

9.05 Authorized Variations in Work

A. ENGINEER may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on OWNER and also on CONTRACTOR, who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of a Field Order, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

9.06 Rejecting Defective Work

A. ENGINEER will have authority to disapprove or reject Work which ENGINEER believes to be defective, or that ENGINEER believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in paragraph 13.04, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.

9.07 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

- A. In connection with ENGINEER'S authority as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see paragraph 6.17.
- B. In connection with ENGINEER'S authority as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11, and 12.

C. In connection with ENGINEER'S authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.

9.08 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. ENGINEER will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR. ENGINEER will review with CONTRACTOR the ENGINEER'S preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). ENGINEER'S written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by ENGINEER to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR, subject to the provisions of paragraph 10.05.

9.09 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

- A. ENGINEER will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. Claims, disputes and other matters relating to the acceptability of the Work, the quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work, the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance of the Work, and Claims seeking changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times will be referred initially to ENGINEER in writing, in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10.05, with a request for a formal decision.
- B. When functioning as interpreter and judge under this paragraph 9.09, ENGINEER will not show partiality to OWNER or CONTRACTOR and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity. The rendering of a decision by ENGINEER pursuant to this paragraph 9.09 with respect to any such Claim, dispute, or other matter (except any which have been waived by the making or acceptance of final payment as provided in paragraph 14.07) will be a condition precedent to any exercise by OWNER or CONTRACTOR of such rights or remedies as either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws or Regulations in respect of any such Claim, dispute, or other matter.

9.10 Limitations on ENGINEER'S Authority and Responsibilities

A. Neither ENGINEER'S authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by ENGINEER in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or

responsibility by ENGINEER shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by ENGINEER to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.

- B. ENGINEER will not supervise, direct, control, or authority over or be responsible have CONTRACTOR'S means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. ENGINEER not be responsible will CONTRACTOR'S failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. ENGINEER will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of CONTRACTOR or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. ENGINEER'S review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by paragraph 14.07.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this paragraph 9.10 shall also apply to ENGINEER'S Consultants, Resident Project Representative, and assistants.

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Agreement and without notice to any surety, OWNER may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work by a Written Amendment, a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, CONTRACTOR shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

B. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times,

or both, that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

10.02 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in paragraph 6.16 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.04.B.

10.03 Execution of Change Orders

- A. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by ENGINEER (or Written Amendments) covering:
 - 1. changes in the Work which are: (i) ordered by OWNER pursuant to paragraph 10.01.A, (ii) required because of acceptance of defective Work under paragraph 13.08.A or OWNER'S correction of defective Work under paragraph 13.09, or (iii) agreed to by the parties;
 - 2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive; and
 - 3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraph 10.05; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule as provided in paragraph 6.18.A.

10.04 Notification to Surety

A. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be CONTRACTOR'S responsibility. The amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

10.05 Claims and Disputes

- A. Notice: Written notice stating the general nature of each Claim, dispute, or other matter shall be delivered by the claimant to ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 20 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto. Notice of the amount or extent of the Claim, dispute, or other matter with supporting data shall be delivered to the ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract within 45 days after the start of such event (unless ENGINEER allows additional time for claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of such Claim, dispute, or other matter). A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 12.01.B. A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Time shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 12.02.B. Each Claim shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant believes it is entitled as a result of said event. The opposing party shall submit any response to ENGINEER and the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless ENGINEER allows additional time).
- B. ENGINEER'S Decision: ENGINEER will render a formal decision in writing within 30 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any. ENGINEER'S written decision on such Claim, dispute, or other matter will be final and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR unless:
 - 1. an appeal from ENGINEER'S decision is taken within the time limits and in accordance with the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Article 16; or
 - 2. if no such dispute resolution procedures have been set forth in Article 16, a written notice of intention to appeal from ENGINEER'S written decision is delivered by OWNER or CONTRACTOR to the other and to ENGINEER within 30 days after the date of such decision, and a formal proceeding is instituted by the appealing party in a forum of competent jurisdiction within 60 days after the date of such decision or within 60 days after Substantial Completion, whichever is later (unless otherwise agreed in writing by OWNER and CONTRACTOR), to exercise such rights or remedies as the appealing party may have with respect to such Claim, dispute, or other matter in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If ENGINEER does not render a formal decision in writing within the time stated in paragraph 10.05.B, a

decision denying the Claim in its entirety shall be deemed to have been issued 31 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any.

D. No Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times (or Milestones) will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this paragraph 10.05.

ARTICLE 11 - COST OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

11.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Costs Included: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by CONTRACTOR in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the costs to be reimbursed to CONTRACTOR will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the Claim. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by OWNER, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only the following items, and shall not include any of the costs itemized in paragraph 11.01.B.
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of CONTRACTOR in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by OWNER and CONTRACTOR. employees shall include without limitation superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time at the Site. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by OWNER.
 - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to CONTRACTOR unless OWNER deposits funds with CONTRACTOR with

- which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to OWNER. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to OWNER, and CONTRACTOR shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by CONTRACTOR to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to OWNER CONTRACTOR and shall deliver such bids to OWNER, who will then determine, with the advice of ENGINEER, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR'S Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this paragraph 11.01.
- 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
 - 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of CONTRACTOR'S employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of CONTRACTOR.
 - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof whether rented from CONTRACTOR or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by OWNER with the advice of ENGINEER, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which CONTRACTOR is liable, imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by CONTRACTOR in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with paragraph 5.06.D), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the of CONTRACTOR, negligence Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of OWNER. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining CONTRACTOR'S fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the Site, expressage, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. When the Cost of the Work is used to determine the value of a Change Order or of a Claim, the cost of premiums for additional Bonds and insurance required because of the changes in the Work or caused by the event giving rise to the Claim.
- j. When all the Work is performed on the basis of cost-plus, the costs of premiums for all Bonds and insurance CONTRACTOR is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- B. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of CONTRACTOR'S officers, executives, principals (of

- partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by CONTRACTOR, whether at the Site or in CONTRACTOR'S principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 11.01.A.1 or specifically covered by paragraph 11.01.A.4, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the CONTRACTOR'S fee.
- 2. Expenses of CONTRACTOR'S principal and branch offices other than CONTRACTOR'S office at the Site.
- 3. Any part of CONTRACTOR'S capital expenses, including interest on CONTRACTOR'S capital employed for the Work and charges against CONTRACTOR for delinquent payments.
- 4. Costs due to the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B.
- C. CONTRACTOR'S Fee: When all the Work is performed on the basis of cost-plus, CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be determined as set forth in paragraph 12.01.C.
- D. Documentation: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B, CONTRACTOR will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to ENGINEER an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

11.02 Cash Allowances

A. It is understood that CONTRACTOR has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so

covered to be performed for such sums as may be acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR agrees that:

- the allowances include the cost to CONTRACTOR (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
- 2. CONTRACTOR'S costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.
- B. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by ENGINEER to reflect actual amounts due CONTRACTOR on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR will be made by ENGINEER subject to the provisions of paragraph 9.08.
- B. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR'S overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- C. For provisions for an adjustment of a unit price for an increase or decrease in the quantity of Unit Price Work, if any, see General Requirements Section 01270, Measurement and Payment.

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order or by a Written Amendment. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the claim to the ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10.05.
- B. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraph 11.03); or
 - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with paragraph 12.01.C.2); or
 - 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under paragraph 12.01.B.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in paragraph 11.01) plus a CONTRACTOR'S fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in paragraph 12.01.C).
- C. CONTRACTOR'S Fee: The CONTRACTOR'S fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. for costs incurred under paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2, the CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be 15 percent;
 - b. for costs incurred under paragraph 11.01.A.3, the CONTRACTOR=s fee shall be five percent;
 - c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of paragraph 12.01.C.2.a is that the Subcontractor who actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, will be paid a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2 and that any higher tier

Subcontractor and CONTRACTOR will each be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor;

- d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under paragraphs 11.01.A.4, 11.01.A.5, and 11.01.B;
- e. the amount of credit to be allowed by CONTRACTOR to OWNER for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in CONTRACTOR'S fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and
- f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a through 12.01.C.2.e, inclusive.

12.02 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times (or Milestones) may only be changed by a Change Order or by a Written Amendment. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the claim to the ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10.05.
- B. Any adjustment of the Contract Times (or Milestones) covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times (or Milestones) will be determined in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

12.03 Delays Beyond CONTRACTOR'S Control

A. Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times (or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of CONTRACTOR, the Contract Times (or Milestones) will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a Claim is made therefor as provided in paragraph 12.02.A. Delays beyond the control of CONTRACTOR shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by OWNER, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, or acts of God.

12.04 Delays Within CONTRACTOR'S Control

A. The Contract Times (or Milestones) will not be extended due to delays within the control of

CONTRACTOR. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of CONTRACTOR.

12.05 Delays Beyond OWNER'S and CONTRACTOR'S Control

A. Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times (or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of both OWNER and CONTRACTOR, an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay shall be CONTRACTOR'S sole and exclusive remedy for such delay.

12.06 Delay Damages

- A. In no event shall OWNER or ENGINEER be liable to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them, for damages arising out of or resulting from:
 - 1. delays caused by or within the control of CONTRACTOR; or
 - 2. delays beyond the control of both OWNER and CONTRACTOR including but not limited to fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God, or acts or neglect by utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7.
- B. Nothing in this paragraph 12.06 bars a change in Contract Price pursuant to this Article 12 to compensate CONTRACTOR due to delay, interference, or disruption directly attributable to actions or inactions of OWNER or anyone for whom OWNER is responsible.

ARTICLE 13 - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.01 Notice of Defects

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which OWNER or ENGINEER has actual knowledge will be given to CONTRACTOR. All defective Work may be rejected, corrected, or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

13.02 Access to Work

A. OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER'S Consultants, other representatives and personnel of OWNER, independent testing laboratories, and governmental

agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting, and testing. CONTRACTOR shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of CONTRACTOR'S Site safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.03 Tests and Inspections

- A. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.
- B. OWNER shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
 - 1. for inspections, tests, or approvals covered by paragraphs 13.03.C and 13.03.D below;
 - 2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to paragraph 13.04.B shall be paid as provided in said paragraph 13.04.B; and
 - as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish ENGINEER the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests, or approvals required for OWNER'S and ENGINEER'S acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work; or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to CONTRACTOR'S purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER.
- E. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by CONTRACTOR without written concurrence of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for observation.

F. Uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.03.E shall be at CONTRACTOR'S expense unless CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER timely notice of CONTRACTOR'S intention to cover the same and ENGINEER has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.04 Uncovering Work

- A. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for ENGINEER'S observation and replaced at CONTRACTOR'S expense.
- B. If ENGINEER considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by ENGINEER or inspected or tested by others, CONTRACTOR, at ENGINEER'S request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as ENGINEER may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment. If it is found that such Work is defective, CONTRACTOR shall pay all Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. If, however, such Work is not found to be defective. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones), or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

13.05 OWNER May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or CONTRACTOR fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, OWNER may order CONTRACTOR to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of OWNER to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of OWNER to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any

other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by ENGINEER, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective. CONTRACTOR shall pay all Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).

13.07 Correction Period

A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made available for CONTRACTOR'S use by OWNER or permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in paragraph 6.11.A is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, without cost to OWNER and in accordance with OWNER'S written instructions: (i) repair such defective land or areas, or (ii) correct such defective Work or, if the defective Work has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and (iii) satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others or other land or areas resulting therefrom. If CONTRACTOR does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, OWNER may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by CONTRACTOR.

B. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Written Amendment.

- C. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph 13.07, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- D. CONTRACTOR'S obligations under this paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, OWNER (and, prior to ENGINEER'S recommendation of final payment. ENGINEER) prefers to accept it, OWNER may do so. CONTRACTOR shall pay all Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to OWNER'S evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by ENGINEER as to reasonableness) and the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by CONTRACTOR pursuant to this If any such acceptance occurs prior to ENGINEER'S recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work, and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by CONTRACTOR to OWNER.

13.09 OWNER May Correct Defective Work

A. If CONTRACTOR fails within a reasonable time after written notice from ENGINEER to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 13.06.A, or if CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if CONTRACTOR fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, OWNER may, after seven days written notice to CONTRACTOR, correct and remedy any such deficiency.

- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph, OWNER shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective and remedial action, OWNER may exclude CONTRACTOR from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend CONTRACTOR'S services related thereto, take possession of CONTRACTOR'S tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere. CONTRACTOR shall allow OWNER, OWNER'S representatives, agents and employees, OWNER'S other contractors, and ENGINEER and ENGINEER'S Consultants access to the Site to enable OWNER to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred or sustained by OWNER in exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph 13.09 will be charged against CONTRACTOR, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of the adjustment, OWNER may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of CONTRACTOR'S defective Work.
- D. CONTRACTOR shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by OWNER of OWNER'S rights and remedies under this paragraph 13.09.

ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

A. The schedule of values established as provided in paragraph 2.07.A will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to ENGINEER. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

14.02 Progress Payments

A. Applications for Payments

- 1. At least 10 days before the date established for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by CONTRACTOR covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that OWNER has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect OWNER'S interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to OWNER.
- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of CONTRACTOR stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied on account to discharge CONTRACTOR'S legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

B. Review of Applications

- 1. ENGINEER will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to OWNER or return the Application to CONTRACTOR indicating in writing ENGINEER'S reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, CONTRACTOR may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. ENGINEER'S recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by ENGINEER to OWNER, based on ENGINEER'S observations on the Site of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional and on ENGINEER'S review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of ENGINEER'S knowledge, information and belief:

- a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
- b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under paragraph 9.08, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
- c. the conditions precedent to CONTRACTOR'S being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is ENGINEER'S responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment ENGINEER will not thereby be deemed to have represented that: (i) inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to ENGINEER in the Contract Documents; or (ii) that there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle CONTRACTOR to be paid additionally by OWNER or entitle OWNER to withhold payment to CONTRACTOR.
- 4. Neither ENGINEER'S review of CONTRACTOR'S Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor ENGINEER'S recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on ENGINEER to supervise, direct, or control the Work or for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for CONTRACTOR'S failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to CONTRACTOR'S performance of the Work. Additionally, said review or recommendation will not impose responsibility on ENGINEER to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes CONTRACTOR has used the moneys paid on account of the Contract Price, or to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to OWNER free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. ENGINEER may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in ENGINEER'S opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to OWNER referred to in paragraph 14.02.B.2. ENGINEER may also refuse to recommend any such

- payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, revise or revoke any such payment recommendation previously made, to such extent as may be necessary in ENGINEER'S opinion to protect OWNER from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Written Amendment or Change Orders;
 - c. OWNER has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 13.09; or
 - d. ENGINEER has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraph 15.02.A.

C. Payment Becomes Due

1. Sixty days after presentation of the Application for Payment to OWNER with ENGINEER'S recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.02.D) become due, and when due will be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR.

D. Reduction in Payment

- 1. OWNER may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by ENGINEER because:
 - a. claims have been made against OWNER on account of CONTRACTOR'S performance or furnishing of the Work;
 - b. liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where CONTRACTOR has delivered a specific Bond satisfactory to OWNER to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
 - c. there are other items entitling OWNER to a set-off against the amount recommended; or
 - d. OWNER has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraphs 14.02.B.5.a through 14.02.B.5.c or paragraph 15.02.A.
- If OWNER refuses to make payment of the full amount recommended by ENGINEER, OWNER must give CONTRACTOR immediate written notice (with a copy to ENGINEER) stating the reasons for

such action and promptly pay CONTRACTOR any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. OWNER shall promptly pay CONTRACTOR the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by OWNER and CONTRACTOR, when CONTRACTOR corrects to OWNER'S satisfaction the reasons for such action.

3. If it is subsequently determined that OWNER'S refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by paragraph 14.02.C.1.

14.03 CONTRACTOR'S Warranty of Title

A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to OWNER no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

14.04 Substantial Completion

 A. When CONTRACTOR considers the entire Work ready for its intended use CONTRACTOR shall notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by CONTRACTOR as incomplete) and request that ENGINEER issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Promptly thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR, and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If ENGINEER does not consider the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefor. If ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will prepare and deliver to OWNER a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. OWNER shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objection to ENGINEER as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, ENGINEER concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, ENGINEER will within 14 days after submission of the tentative certificate to OWNER notify CONTRACTOR in writing, stating the reasons therefor. If, after consideration of OWNER'S objections, ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will within said 14 days execute and deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as ENGINEER believes justified after consideration of any objections from OWNER. At the time of delivery of the

tentative certificate of Substantial Completion **ENGINEER** will deliver to OWNER CONTRACTOR a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between OWNER and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, and protection of the Work, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance, and warranties and guarantees. Unless OWNER and CONTRACTOR agree otherwise in writing and so inform ENGINEER in writing prior to ENGINEER'S issuing the definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, ENGINEER'S aforesaid recommendation will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR until final payment.

B. OWNER shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion, but OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

14.05 Partial Utilization

A. Use by OWNER at OWNER'S option of any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which OWNER, ENGINEER, and CONTRACTOR agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by OWNER for its intended purpose without significant interference with CONTRACTOR'S performance of the remainder of the Work, may be accomplished prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work subject to the following conditions.

1. OWNER at any time may request CONTRACTOR in writing to permit OWNER to use any such part of the Work which OWNER believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If CONTRACTOR agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, CONTRACTOR will certify to OWNER and ENGINEER that such part of the Work is substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the CONTRACTOR at any time may notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that CONTRACTOR considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. Within a reasonable time after either such request, OWNER, CONTRACTOR, and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If ENGINEER does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify OWNER and CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons

therefor. If ENGINEER considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of paragraph 14.04 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.

2. No occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of the Supplementary Conditions regarding property insurance.

14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from CONTRACTOR that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, ENGINEER will promptly make a final inspection with OWNER and CONTRACTOR and will notify CONTRACTOR in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. CONTRACTOR shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

14.07 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

- 1. After CONTRACTOR has, in the opinion of ENGINEER, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in paragraph 6.12), and other documents, CONTRACTOR may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by: (i) all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by subparagraph 5.04.B.7; (ii) consent of the surety, if any, to final payment; and (iii) complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to OWNER) of all Lien rights arising out of or Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in paragraph 14.07.A.2 and as approved by OWNER, CONTRACTOR may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of CONTRACTOR that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien

could be filed; and (ii) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which OWNER or OWNER'S property might in any way be responsible have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, CONTRACTOR may furnish a Bond or other collateral satisfactory to OWNER to indemnify OWNER against any Lien.

B. Review of Application and Acceptance

1. If, on the basis of ENGINEER'S observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and ENGINEER'S review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR'S other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, ENGINEER will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing ENGINEER'S recommendation of payment and present the Application for Payment to OWNER for payment. At the same time ENGINEER will also give written notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, ENGINEER will return the Application for Payment to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.

C. Payment Becomes Due

1. Sixty days after the presentation to OWNER of the Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by ENGINEER will become due and, when due, will be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR.

D. Final Completion Delayed

1. If, through no fault of CONTRACTOR, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, and if ENGINEER so confirms, OWNER shall, upon receipt of CONTRACTOR'S final Application for Payment and recommendation of ENGINEER, and without terminating the Agreement, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by OWNER for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that

portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by CONTRACTOR to ENGINEER with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

14.08 (Not Used)

14.09 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:
 - 1. a waiver of all Claims by OWNER against CONTRACTOR, except Claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to paragraph 14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from CONTRACTOR'S continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and
 - 2. a waiver of all Claims by CONTRACTOR against OWNER other than those previously made in writing which are still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.01 OWNER May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, OWNER may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by notice in writing to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. CONTRACTOR shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if CONTRACTOR makes a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

15.02 OWNER May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will justify termination for cause:
 - 1. CONTRACTOR'S persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 2.07 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to paragraph 6.04);

- 2. CONTRACTOR'S disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
- 3. CONTRACTOR'S disregard of the authority of ENGINEER; or
- 4. CONTRACTOR'S violation in any substantial way of any provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in paragraph 15.02.A occur, OWNER may, after giving CONTRACTOR (and the surety, if any) seven days written notice, terminate the services of CONTRACTOR, exclude CONTRACTOR from the Site, and take possession of the Work and of all CONTRACTOR'S tools, appliances, construction equipment, and machinery at the Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by CONTRACTOR (without liability to CONTRACTOR for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as OWNER may deem expedient. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by OWNER arising out of or relating to completing the Work, such excess will be paid to CONTRACTOR. If such claims, costs, losses, and damages exceed such unpaid balance, CONTRACTOR shall pay the difference to OWNER. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by OWNER will be reviewed by ENGINEER as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by ENGINEER, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- C. Where CONTRACTOR'S services have been so terminated by OWNER, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of OWNER against CONTRACTOR then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due CONTRACTOR by OWNER will not release CONTRACTOR from liability.

15.03 OWNER May Terminate For Convenience

A. Upon seven days written notice to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER, OWNER may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of OWNER, elect to terminate the Contract. In

such case, CONTRACTOR shall be paid (without duplication of any items):

- 1. for completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
- 2. for expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
- 3. for all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and others; and
- 4. for reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

15.04 CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate

A. If, through no act or fault of CONTRACTOR, the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by OWNER or under an order of court or other public authority, or ENGINEER fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or OWNER fails for 60 days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, then CONTRACTOR may, upon seven days written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER, and provided OWNER or ENGINEER do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from OWNER payment on the same terms as provided in paragraph 15.03. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if ENGINEER has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or OWNER has failed for 60 days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, CONTRACTOR may, seven days after written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due CONTRACTOR, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph 15.04 are not intended to preclude CONTRACTOR from making a Claim under paragraph 10.05 for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to CONTRACTOR'S stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 Methods and Procedures

A. Dispute resolution methods and procedures, if any, shall be as set forth in the Supplementary Conditions. If no method and procedure has been set forth, and subject to the provisions of paragraphs 9.09 and 10.05, OWNER and CONTRACTOR may exercise such rights or remedies as either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws or Regulations in respect of any dispute.

ARTICLE 17 - MISCELLANEOUS

17.01 Giving Notice

A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Agreement.

17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

17.06 Headings

A. The Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute part of these General Conditions.

END OF GENERAL CONDITIONS

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT NO: 202200044

SECTION 00800

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

SCOPE

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement the General Conditions. All provisions of the General Conditions which are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions which are defined in the General Conditions have the meanings assigned to them in the General Conditions.

- SC-1.01.A.7. Modify paragraph 1.01.A.7. by changing the word "Advertisement" in the first sentence to "Notice".
- SC-4.02 Add new paragraph immediately after paragraph 4.02.B which is to read as follows:

SC-4.02.C In the preparation of the Drawings and Specifications, ENGINEER did not utilize any report or drawing related to subsurface and physical conditions.

SC-4.06.A Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 4.06.A which is to read as follows:

SC-4.06.A.1 In the preparation of the Drawings and Specifications, ENGINEER did not utilize any report or drawing related to a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site except as identified in SC-4.02.

- SC-5.01.A through C. Delete paragraph 5.01 parts A through parts C, inclusive in their entirety.
- SC-5.04 through 5.10. Delete paragraph 5.04 through 5.10, inclusive, in their entirety.

SC-5.03 Add a new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 5.03, which is to read as follows:

"SC-5.04 Insurance Requirements"

SC-5.04.A. CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain insurance in accordance with Insurance Requirements, as set forth in the attached Appendix B-1 and hereby made a part of these General Conditions."

SC-5.04.B. CONTRACTOR shall require all direct and indirect subcontractors to procure and maintain insurance in accordance with the Insurance Requirements, as set forth in the Addendum Agreement attached as Appendix B-2 and hereby made a part of these General Conditions."

SC-6.02.B NOT USED.

SC-6.06.G Modify paragraph 6.06.G. by changing paragraph reference 5.06 to SC-5.04.

SC-6.06.H Add the following new paragraph immediately following paragraph 6.06.G, which is to read as follows:

"SC-6.06.H Before Work commences, the OWNER must review and approve any proposed subcontracting agreement prior to its execution. All Work performed by any SUBCONTRACTOR must be performed under supervision and control of the CONTRACTOR. As used in this paragraph, a SUBCONTRACTOR is defined in GC 1.01.A.42. Any subcontracting agreement must contain an Addendum Agreement in the form set forth in Appendix B-2."

SC-6.06.I Add the following new paragraph immediately following paragraph 6.06.G, which is to read as follows:

"SC-6.06.I The CONTRACTOR shall perform with the CONTRACTOR'S own organization, contract work amounting to not less than fifty percent of the original total contract price. The term "the CONTRACTOR'S own organization" shall be construed to include only workmen employed and paid directly by the CONTRACTOR, and equipment owned or rented by the CONTRACTOR, with or without operators."

SC-6.09.B. Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 6.09.B which is to read as follows:

"SC-6.09.C Refer to Article SC-18 for Laws and Regulations which, by terms of said Laws and Regulations are to be included in the Contract Documents. The failure to include in Article SC-18 any Law or Regulation applicable to the performance of the Work does not diminish CONTRACTOR'S responsibility to comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the work."

- SC-6.10. Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 6.10.A, which is to read as follows:
 - "SC-6.10.B OWNER is exempt from payment of sales and compensating use taxes of the State of New York and of cities and counties on all materials to be incorporated into the Work.
 - OWNER will furnish the required certificates of tax exemption to CONTRACTOR for use in the purchase of supplies and materials to be incorporated into the Work.
 - 2. OWNER'S exemption does not apply to construction tools, machinery, equipment, or other property purchased by or leased by CONTRACTOR, or to supplies or materials not incorporated into the Work."
- SC-6.15.A. Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 6.15.A, which is to read as follows:
 - "SC-6.15.B CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with all Laws and regulations. CONTRACTOR shall provide a centralized location for the maintenance of the material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available by any employer on the Site. Location of the material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information shall be readily accessible to the employees of any employer on the Site."
- SC-7.01 Add a new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.01 which is to read as follows:
 - "SC-7.02 Separate Contractor Claims
 - A. Should CONTRACTOR cause damage to the work or property of any other contractor at the Site, or should any claim arising out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of the Work be made by any other contractor against CONTRACTOR, OWNER, or ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall promptly settle with such other contractor by agreement, or otherwise resolve the dispute by arbitration or at law.
 - B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, and the officer, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants or subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to, all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising directly, indirectly, or consequentially out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any other contractor

- against OWNER, ENGINEER, to the extent based upon CONTRACTOR'S performance of the Work.
- C. Should another contractor cause damage to the Work or property of CONTRACTOR at the Site or should the performance of work by any other contractor give rise to any other claim, CONTRACTOR shall not institute any action, legal or equitable, against OWNER, ENGINEER, or permit any action against any of them to be maintained and continued in its name or for its benefit in any court or before any arbiter which seeks to impose liability on or to recover damages from OWNER, ENGINEER, on account of any such damage or claim.
- D. If CONTRACTOR is delayed at any time in performing or furnishing Work by any act or neglect of another contractor and OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree as to the extent of any adjustment in Contract Times attributable thereto, CONTRACTOR may make a claim for an extension of time in accordance with paragraph 10.05. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract Documents, an extension of the Contract Times shall be CONTRACTOR'S sole and exclusive remedy with respect to OWNER, ENGINEER, for any delay, disruption, interference or hindrance caused by any other contractor."
- SC-13.07 Modify paragraphs 13.07.A. and C. by changing the words "one year" in the first line to "two years".
- SC-14.02,A. Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 14.02.A.3. which is to read as follows:
 - "4. Each Application for Payment shall be accompanied by a copy of the certified payroll record."
- SC-14.07,A. Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 14.07.A.3. which is to read as follows:
 - "4. The Final Application for Payment shall be accompanied by a copy of the certified payroll record."
- SC-17.02 Delete Article 17.02 in its entirety.
- SC-17.06 Add new paragraphs immediately after paragraph 17.06,A. which are to read as follows:

"ARTICLE SC-18 - STATUTORY REQUIREMENTS

SC-18.01 This Article contains portions of certain Laws or Regulations which, by provision of Law or Regulations, are required to be included in the Contract Documents. The material included in this Article may not be complete or current.

CONTRACTOR'S obligation to comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the Work is set forth in paragraph 6.09 of the General Conditions.

SC-18.02 Non-Discrimination in Employment:

- A. During the performance of this contract, CONTRACTOR agrees as follows:
 - 1. CONTRACTOR will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, or national origin, and will take affirmative action to insure that they are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color or national origin. Such action shall be taken with reference but not limited to: recruitment, employment, job assignment, promotion, upgrading, demotion, transfer, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training or retraining, including apprenticeship and on-the-job training.
 - 2. CONTRACTOR will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has or is bound by a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the State Commission for Human Rights. advising such labor union or representative of the CONTRACTOR'S agreement under clauses 1. through 8. hereinafter called "non-discrimination clauses". If the CONTRACTOR was directed to do so by the OWNER as part of the Bid or negotiation of this contract, CONTRACTOR shall request labor union or representative to furnish him with a written statement that such labor union or representative will not discriminate because of race, creed, color or national origin and that such labor union or representative either will affirmatively cooperate within the limits of its legal and contractual authority, in the implementation of the policy and provisions of these non-discrimination clauses or that it consents and agrees that recruitment, employment, and the terms and conditions of employment under this contract shall be in accordance with the purposes and provisions of these non-discrimination clauses. If such labor union or representative fails or refuses to comply with such a request, that it furnish such a statement, CONTRACTOR shall promptly notify the State Commission for Human Rights of such failure or refusal.
 - 3. CONTRACTOR will post and keep posted in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the State Commission for Human Rights setting forth the substance of the provisions of clauses 1. through 2. and such provisions of the State's Laws against discrimination as the State Commission for Human Rights shall determine.
 - 4. CONTRACTOR will state, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of CONTRACTOR, that all qualified applicants will be afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color or national origin.
 - 5. CONTRACTOR will comply with the provisions of the Executive Law, Human Rights Law, Article 15, will furnish all information and reports deemed necessary by the State Commission for Human Rights under these non-discrimination clauses and such sections of the Executive Law, and will permit access to his books, records and accounts by the State Commission for Human Rights, the Attorney General, District Commissioner of Housing and Community Renewal and the Industrial Commission for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with these non-discrimination clauses of the Executive Law, Human Rights Law, Article 15.

- 6. This contract may be forthwith canceled, terminated or suspended, in whole or in part, by the OWNER upon the basis of a finding made by the State Commission for Human Rights that CONTRACTOR has not complied with these non-discrimination clauses, and CONTRACTOR may be declared ineligible for future contracts made by or on behalf of the State or a public authority or agency of the State or housing authority, or an urban renewal agency, or contracts requiring the approval of the Commissioner of Housing and Community Renewal, until he has satisfied the State Commission for Human Rights after conciliation efforts by the Commission have failed to achieve compliance with these non-discrimination clauses and after a verified complaint has been filed with the Commission, notice thereof has been given to CONTRACTOR and an opportunity has been afforded him to be heard publicly before three members of the Commission. Such sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked independently of or in addition to sanctions and remedies otherwise provided by law.
- 7. If this contract is canceled or terminated under clause 6., in addition to other rights of the OWNER provided in this contract upon its breach by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR will hold the OWNER harmless against any additional expenses or costs incurred by the OWNER in completing the Work or in purchasing the services, materials, equipment or supplies contemplated by this contract, and the OWNER may withhold payments from CONTRACTOR in an amount sufficient for this purpose and recourse may be had against the surety on the Performance Bond if necessary.
- 8. CONTRACTOR will include the provisions of clauses 1. through 2. in every subcontract or purchase order altered only to reflect the proper identity of the parties in such a manner that such provisions will be binding upon each Subcontractor or vendor as to operations to be performed within the State of New York. CONTRACTOR will take such actions in enforcing such provisions of such subcontract or purchase order as the OWNER may direct, including sanctions or remedies for non-compliance. If CONTRACTOR becomes involved in or is threatened with litigation with a Subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly so notify the Attorney General, requesting him to intervene and to protect the interest of the State of New York.

SC-18.03 Affirmative Action Requirements:

A. During the performance of this Contract, the CONTRACTOR agrees that it will abide by and will require its subcontractors to abide by the AUTHORITY'S Affirmative Action Requirements and Women and Minority Business Enterprise Policy, as set forth in the attached Appendix A and hereby made a part of these General Conditions.

SC-18.04 Prevailing Rate Schedule:

A. The labor on this contract shall be performed in accordance with the requirements of Article 8 (Sections 220-223) of the New York State Labor Law. The supplements to be provided and wages to be paid to workers, laborers and mechanics employed on this

contract, determined pursuant to Section 220 of the Labor Law, are set forth in Appendix C, Prevailing Rate Schedule, attached to and hereby made a part of these General Conditions.

B. CONTRACTOR shall note that the wage rates and supplemental benefits shown in the attached schedules are subject to change. The wage rates and supplemental benefits to be paid and provided shall be those prevailing at the time the contract is being performed.

SC-18.5 Payments to Subcontractors:

- A. In accordance with N.Y. State General Municipal Law, Section 106-b, CONTRACTOR shall:
 - 1. Within fifteen calendar days of the receipt of any payment from the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR shall pay each of his Subcontractors and materialmen the proceeds from the payment representing the value of the work performed and/or materials furnished by the Subcontractor and/or materialman and reflecting the percentage of the Subcontractor's work completed or the materialman's material supplied in the requisition approved by the OWNER and based upon the actual value of the subcontract or purchase order less an amount necessary to satisfy any claims, liens or judgments against the Subcontractor or materialman which have not been suitably discharged and less any retained amount as hereafter described. CONTRACTOR shall retain not more than five per centum of each payment to the Subcontractor and/or materialman except that the CONTRACTOR may retain in excess of five per centum but not more than ten per centum of each payment to the Subcontractor provided that prior to entering into a subcontract with the CONTRACTOR, the Subcontractor is unable or unwilling to provide a Performance bond and a Labor and Material bond both in the full amount of the subcontract at the request of the CONTRACTOR. However, the CONTRACTOR shall retain nothing from those payments representing proceeds owed the Subcontractor and/or materialman from OWNER'S payments to the CONTRACTOR for the remaining amounts of the contract balance after the work or portions thereof are substantially Within fifteen calendar days of the receipt of payment from the CONTRACTOR, the Subcontractor and/or materialman shall pay each of his Subcontractors and materialmen in the same manner as the CONTRACTOR has paid the Subcontractor. Nothing provided herein shall create any obligation on the part of the OWNER to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys to any Subcontractor or materialman from any CONTRACTOR nor shall anything provided herein serve to create any relationship in contract or otherwise, implied or expressed, between the Subcontractor or materialman and the OWNER."

END OF SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

SECTION 01100

SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 LOCATION AND SCOPE OF WORK

- A. The Work consists of furnishing necessary labor and materials for the pickup, hauling, and disposal of aluminum-based residuals, zebra mussels, and other debris and waste as detailed in the Specifications. CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor, equipment, tools, etc. to pick up and haul from:
 - 1. Sturgeon Point Water Treatment Plant: waste materials, zebra mussels, and aluminum-based residuals.
 - 2. Van de Water Water Treatment Plant: aluminum-based residuals, waste materials, and zebra mussels.
 - 3. Service Center: waste materials, cardboard, and mixed office paper.
 - 4. Pumping stations: waste materials.
- B. The Work is located multiple locations in Erie County, New York:
 - Sturgeon Point Water Treatment Plant, 722 Sturgeon Point Road, Derby, New York 14047.
 - 2. Van de Water Water Treatment Plant, 3750 River Road and 3300 River Road, Tonawanda, New York14150
 - 3. ECWA Service Center, 3030 Union Road, Cheektowaga, New York 14227
 - 4. Windom Booster Pumping Station, 6007 Lake Avenue, Orchard Park, New York 14127.
 - 5. Various Facilities throughout the Erie County Water Authorities' service area. Locations to be specified by The Authority in section 01270 of these contract documents.
- C. The summary of the Work described in the Section 01100 is an overall summary of the responsibilities of the CONTRACTOR and his relation to the OWNER. It does not supersede the specific requirements of the other Contract Documents.

1.02 CONTRACTS

- A. The Work shall be constructed under one prime contract.
- 1.03 WORK BY OTHERS (NOT USED)
- 1.04 NOT USED
- 1.05 NOT USED

1.06 SEQUENCE OF WORK

A. General

- 1. The Work generally shall be constructed without disruption to the normal operation of the Authority: Monday through Friday 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m., except as noted in section 01311 and as otherwise approved by the OWNER.
- 2. It is hereby understood that Time is of Essence in performing all work.

1.07 CONTRACTOR'S USE OF PREMISES

- A. CONTRACTOR'S use of the premises shall be confined to the areas specified in Paragraph 1.01.B above.
- B. The full use of the premises for storage, the operations of workmen and all other required construction activities will not be available to the CONTRACTOR.
- C. CONTRACTOR must share use of the premises with the OWNER and other contractors specified in Article 1.03.

D. CONTRACTOR shall:

- 1. Assume full responsibility for protection and safekeeping of products stored on or off premises.
- 2. Move stored products that interfere with the operations of OWNER or other contractor.
- 3. Obtain and pay for all additional storage or work areas required for his operations.
- 4. Obtain and pay for all permits and satisfy all permit requirements.
- 5. Comply with all requirements defined in other specification sections.

E. Limits on CONTRACTOR'S use of site are:

- 1. The CONTRACTOR shall minimize interference or disruption to residents where the Work is being performed.
- F. See General Conditions for additional requirements.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01270

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 DESCRIPTION

- A. The items listed below beginning with Article 1.05, refer to and are the same pay items listed in the Bid Form. They constitute all of the pay items for the completion of the Work. No direct or separate payment will be made for providing miscellaneous temporary or accessory works, plant, services, CONTRACTOR'S field offices, layout surveys, job signs, sanitary requirements, permits, testing, safety devices, shop drawings and samples, approval and record drawings, water supplies, power, maintaining traffic, removal of waste, watchmen, bonds, insurance, test pits and all other requirements of the General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and the General Requirements. Compensation for all such services, things and materials shall be included in the prices stipulated for the lump sum and unit price pay items listed herein.
- B. The lump sum and unit bid prices will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR'S overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- C. The CONTRACTOR shall submit to the OWNER's Production Department a monthly invoice for each Erie County Water Authority facility serviced. Items will be broken down by item number as indicated in the Bid Forms and paid on a monthly basis, by the unit contract amount.
- D. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor, materials, tools, equipment, services, and all appurtenances necessary to perform all work required, at the unit or lump sum prices for the items listed in the Bidder's Proposal. Each bid item shall include all costs to perform all work to complete each item. Work shall include, but is not necessarily limited to: furnish containers at various Erie County Water Authority facilities, for loading and hauling of aluminum-based residuals, zebra mussels and other debris and waste as detailed in the following specifications. CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor, equipment, tools, etc. to pick up and haul from:
 - 1. Sturgeon Point Plant: aluminum-based residuals, waste materials, and zebra mussels.
 - 2. Van de Water Plant: aluminum-based residuals, waste materials, and zebra mussels.
 - 3. ECWA Service Center: waste materials, cardboard, and mixed office paper.

- 4. Windom Booster Pumping Station: waste materials
- 5. Various facilities throughout the Erie County Water Authorities' service area. Locations to be specified by The Authority in the following two (2) service areas; waste materials.
 - a. North Area:
 - i. City of Tonawanda
 - ii. Town of Cheektowaga
 - iii. Town of Alden
 - iv. Town of Amherst
 - v. Town of Clarence
 - vi. Town of Lancaster
 - vii. Town of Newstead
 - viii. Village of Depew
 - b. South Area:
 - i. Town of Orchard Park
 - ii. Town of Boston
 - iii. Village of Hamburg
 - iv. Town of Eden
 - v. Town of Aurora
 - vi. Town of West Seneca
 - vii. Town of Concord
 - viii. Town of Marilla

1.02 ENGINEER'S ESTIMATE OF QUANTITIES

A. ENGINEER'S estimated quantities for unit price pay items, as listed in the Bid Form, are approximate only and are included solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids. OWNER does not expressly or by implication agree that the nature of the materials encountered, or the actual quantities of materials encountered or required will correspond therewith and reserves the right to increase or decrease any quantity or to eliminate any quantity as OWNER may deem necessary. Except as provided in Article 1.03, CONTRACTOR or OWNER will not be entitled to any adjustment in a unit bid price as a result of any change in an estimated quantity and agrees to accept the aforesaid unit bid prices as complete and total compensation for any additions caused by changes or alterations in the Work ordered by OWNER.

1.03 ADJUSTMENT OF UNIT PRICES FOR INCREASE OR DECREASE OF ESTIMATED QUANTITIES

A. For bid items paid for on a unit price basis, increases or decreases in the quantity of an item of Work will be determined by comparing the total payable quantity of Work with ENGINEER'S estimated quantity as shown in the Bid Form. Increase or decreases will only be considered if the Schedule of Values as required in Section 01290 has been prepared, submitted, and approved.

- B. If the total payable quantity of any unit price item of Work, which has an as-bid computed total value of five percent or more of the sum of the as-bid computed total values of all items bid, varies from ENGINEER'S estimate of quantity therefore by more than 50 percent, the unit price of that item will be a subject of review by ENGINEER. If warranted, an equitable adjustment will be made by means of a Change Order to credit OWNER with any reduction in cost or to compensate CONTRACTOR for any increase in cost resulting from the change in quantity. This review of the adjustment will be made at a time ENGINEER deems reasonable and proper.
- C. Payment for any unit price item of Work, which has an as-bid computed total value of less than five percent of the sum of the as-bid computed total values of all items bid, will be made at the unit price bid regardless of an increase or decrease in quantity.

1.04 RELATED PROVISIONS

- A. Payments to CONTRACTOR: Refer to General Conditions and Agreement.
- B. Changes in Contract Price: General Conditions.
- C. Schedule of Values: Section 01290.

1.05 BID ITEMS

A. ITEM 1 – STURGEON POINT WATER TREATMENT PLANT

- 1. Work Included:
 - a. This item includes all labor, material, equipment and incidentals required for furnishing containers, pickup, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, zebra mussels, aluminum-based residuals, and recyclables or septic materials.
- 2. Measurement
 - a. The quantity to be paid for under this item shall be the actual number of units performed by CONTRACTOR as shown, specified, or directed per Bid Forms items.
- 3. Payment:
 - a. The unit prices bid for this item shall be based on straight time Monday through Friday 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and shall be full compensation for furnishing all labor, materials, equipment, and incidentals for pickup, haul, and disposal of materials at an approved disposal site as shown, specified, or directed.
 - b. Payment for Item 1C and Item 1F shall be for each pickup on a call-in basis.
 - c. The subdivisions of this item are shown on the Bid Forms.

B. ITEM 2 – VAN DE WATER WATER TREATMENT PLANT

Work Included:

a. This item includes all labor, material, equipment and incidentals required for furnishing containers, pickup, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, zebra mussels, recyclables, and aluminum-based residuals.

Measurement:

a. The quantity to be paid for under this item shall be the actual number of units performed by CONTRACTOR as shown, specified, or directed per Bid Forms items.

3. Payment:

- a. The unit prices bid for this item shall be based on straight time Monday through Friday 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and shall be full compensation for furnishing all labor, materials, equipment, and incidentals for pickup, haul, and disposal of materials at an approved dump site as shown, specified, or directed.
- b. Payment for Item 2C, and Item 2H shall be for each pickup on callin basis.
- c. The subdivisions of this item are shown on the Bid Forms.

C. ITEM 3 – SERVICE CENTER

1. Work Included:

a. This item includes all labor, material, equipment and incidentals required for furnishing containers, pickup, hauling, and disposal of waste materials, recycled cardboard, as well as mixed office paper for recycling.

2. Measurement:

a. The quantity to be paid for under this item shall be the actual number of units performed by CONTRACTOR as shown, specified, or directed per Bid Forms items.

3. Payment:

- a. The unit prices bid for this item shall be based on straight time Monday through Friday 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and shall be full compensation for furnishing all labor, materials, equipment, and incidentals for pickup, haul, and disposal of materials at an approved dump site as shown, specified, or directed.
- b. Payment for Item 3B, and 3D shall be for each pickup on call-in basis.
- c. The subdivisions of this item are shown on the Bid Forms.

D. ITEM 4 – WINDOM BOOSTER PUMPING STATION

4. Work Included:

 This item includes all labor, material, equipment and incidentals required for furnishing containers, pickup, hauling, and disposal of waste materials,

5. Measurement:

b. The quantity to be paid for under this item shall be the actual number of units performed by CONTRACTOR as shown, specified, or directed per Bid Forms items.

6. Payment:

- d. The unit prices bid for this item shall be based on straight time Monday through Friday 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and shall be full compensation for furnishing all labor, materials, equipment, and incidentals for pickup, haul, and disposal of materials at an approved dump site as shown, specified, or directed.
- e. Payment for Item 4A shall be for each pickup on call-in basis.
- E. ITEM 5 Various facilities throughout the Erie County Water Authorities' service area, in the North, and South service areas as defined in section 1.01.D.5 of this section.

1. Work Included:

a. This item includes all labor, material, equipment and incidentals required for furnishing containers, pickup, hauling, and disposal of waste materials at various pumping stations located throughout the Erie County Water Authorities Distribution network, North, and South areas.

Measurement:

a. The quantity to be paid for under this item shall be the actual number of units performed by CONTRACTOR as shown, specified, or directed per Bid Forms items.

3. Payment:

- a. The unit prices bid for this item shall be based on straight time Monday through Friday 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and shall be full compensation for furnishing all labor, materials, equipment, and incidentals for pickup, haul, and disposal of materials at an approved dump site as shown, specified, or directed.
- b. Payment for Item 5A, and 5B shall be for each pickup on a call-in basis
- c. The subdivisions of this item are shown on the Bid Forms.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01311

COORDINATION WITH OWNER'S OPERATIONS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 DESCRIPTION

- A. CONTRACTOR shall carry out all operations to avoid interference with the operations of the existing facilities.
- B. The CONTRACTOR shall not have exclusive possession of the sites of the work to be done under this contract.
- C. In the performance of the work, the CONTRACTOR shall schedule and cooperate fully with the OWNER and other Contractors, affording them facilities for the performance of their work even though it interferes with his own.

1.02 ADMINISTRATIVE WORK

- A. CONTRACTOR shall provide dedicated and full time office staff and equipment to:
 - 1. Respond to customer telephone calls.
 - 2. Communicate with OWNER'S office and field personnel regarding work assignments, complaints, variances, payments, work schedules, and any or all other associated work.
 - 3. Dedicated staff to ensure delivery of customer notifications and handouts, if necessary.
- B. In addition to field staff, CONTRACTOR'S office staff shall be available at all work hours of OWNER.
- C. 24-hour emergency numbers shall be provided of authorized CONTRACTOR personnel.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01630

SUBSTITUTIONS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 DESCRIPTION

A. Requests for review of a substitution shall conform to the requirements of the General Conditions and shall contain complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with Contract Documents.

1.02 CONTRACTOR'S OPTIONS

- A. For materials or equipment (hereinafter products) specified only by reference standard, select product meeting that standard, by any manufacturer, fabricator, supplier or distributor (hereinafter manufacturer). To the maximum extent possible, provide products of the same generic kind from a single source.
- B. For products specified by naming several products or manufacturers, select any one of the products or manufacturers named which complies with Specifications.
- C. For products specified by naming one or more products or manufacturers and stating "or equal", submit a request for a substitution for any product or manufacturer which is not specifically named.
- D. For products specified by naming only one product or manufacturer and followed by words indicating that no substitution is permitted, there is no option and no substitution will be allowed.
- E. Where more than one choice is available as a CONTRACTOR'S option, select product which is compatible with other products already selected or specified.

1.03 SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. During a period of 30 days after date of commencement of Contract Time, ENGINEER will consider written requests from CONTRACTOR for substitution of products or manufacturers, and construction methods (if specified).
 - 1. After end of specified period, requests will be considered only in case of unavailability of product or other conditions beyond control of CONTRACTOR.
- B. Submit 5 copies of request for substitution. Submit separate request for each substitution. In addition to requirements set forth in Article 6.05 of General Conditions, include in request the following:

- 1. For products or manufacturers:
 - a. Product identification, including manufacturer's name and address.
 - b. Manufacturer's literature with product description, performance and test data, and reference standards.
 - c. Samples, if appropriate.
 - d. Name and address of similar projects on which product was used, and date of installation.
- 2. For construction methods (if specified):
 - a. Detailed description of proposed method.
 - b. Drawings illustrating method.
- 3. Such other data as the ENGINEER may require to establish that the proposed substitution is equal to the product, manufacturer or method specified.
- C. In making request for substitution, CONTRACTOR represents that:
 - CONTRACTOR has investigated proposed substitution and determined that it is equal to or superior in all respects to the product, manufacturer or method specified.
 - 2. CONTRACTOR will provide the same or better guarantees or warranties for proposed substitution as for product, manufacturer or method specified.
 - CONTRACTOR waives all claims for additional costs or extension of time related to proposed substitution that subsequently may become apparent.
- D. A proposed substitution will not be accepted if:
 - 1. Acceptance will require changes in the design concept or a substantial revision of the Contract Documents.
 - 2. It will delay completion of the Work, or the work of other contractors.
 - 3. It is indicated or implied on a Shop Drawing and is not accompanied by a formal request for substitution from CONTRACTOR.
- E. If the ENGINEER determines that a proposed substitute is not equal to that specified, CONTRACTOR shall furnish the product, manufacturer or method specified at no additional cost to OWNER.
- F. Approval of a substitution will not relieve CONTRACTOR from the requirement for submission of Shop Drawings as set forth in the Contract Documents.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 02901

REMOVAL OF DEBRIS AND WASTE

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 DESCRIPTION

- A. The Contractor shall be prepared to furnish containers at various Erie County Water Authority facilities, for loading and hauling, and disposal of aluminum-based residuals, zebra mussels, mixed office paper, septic waste and other debris and waste, as detailed in the following specifications.
- B. In general, work to be included under this Section shall include, but not be limited to the following:
 - 1. CONTRACTOR shall furnish all labor, plant, equipment, tools, etc. to pick up and haul from:
 - a. Sturgeon Point Water Treatment Plant: waste materials, zebra mussels, and aluminum-based residuals, and septic waste.
 - b. Van de Water Water Treatment Plant: aluminum-based residuals, waste materials, and zebra mussels.
 - c. Service Center: waste materials, cardboard, and mixed office paper.
 - d. Windom Booster Pumping Station: waste materials
 - e. Various facilities throughout the Erie County Water Authorities' service area, as defined in section 01270 of these contract documents: waste materials.

1.02 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. EPA/DEC requirements.
 - 1. All removal and disposal procedures must be in accordance with New York State and federal laws and EPA/DEC requirements. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for failure to comply with any requirements.
- B. Familiarity with existing conditions.
 - The contractor shall fully acquaint himself with the existing conditions, shall have visited and inspected the job sites, and be fully informed as to the nature of equipment and facilities needed for the proper execution of the work. Starting of removal operations will be construed as evidence that the contractor has complied with the above requirements and later claims for difficulties encountered which could have been foreseen will not be recognized.
- C. Applicable codes.
 - 1. All removal work shall be performed in strict accordance with the rules and regulations of the Building Codes and Ordinances of Local and/or State authorities, and Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA).

D. Operators.

1. All operators must be well trained in the operation of the equipment and must be skilled in the performance of all phases of the work required to be done. Determination as to acceptable skill shall be made by the Authority Board or its designated representative.

E. Disposal site.

- 1. All materials will be dumped at an EPA/DEC approved disposal site. Said site is to be located and a map of same submitted to the OWNER. If alternate disposal sites are used, their location will be noted, and the OWNER notified of the change in disposal site.
- 2. A sample "Application for Treatment or Disposal of an Industrial Waste Stream" has been included in Appendix D. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for completing this application. CONTRACTOR shall maintain all appropriate regulatory agency approvals for the duration of this contract.

1.03 SUBMITTALS (NOT USED)

1.04 MATERIAL BREAKDOWN

- Aluminum-Based Residuals.
 - 1. Tests performed by an independent laboratory on the physical and chemical properties of the material are included in Appendix D. A general description is as follows:
 - a. Appearance:
 - 1) Form: solid.
 - 2) Color: brown/black.
 - 3) Viscosity: high.
 - 4) Turbidity: opaque.
 - 5) Odor: strong.
 - 6) Layering: none observed.
 - b. Flash Point: >152°F (Pensky Martens Closed Cup Tester).
 - c. pH: 11.63 (with water).
 - d. Reactivity with:
 - 1) Concentrated HSO: increase in temperature, some decomposition of sample.
 - 2) 50% NaOH: no reaction observed.
 - 3) Water: no reaction observed.
 - e. Sulfide spot test: negative.
 - f. Cyanide spot test: negative.

B. Waste materials.

 Typical materials used in the operation and maintenance of a Water Treatment Plant, such as containers, cartons, scrap parts, concrete, wood, rags, etc.

- C. Zebra mussels.
 - 1. A form of shellfish, approximately ¹/₄" to ³/₄" in size.
 - 2. Collection bin may also contain small amounts of seaweed, wood, and small fish screened from the lake/river
- D. Recycling toters.
 - 1. Mixed office paper.
- E. Replacements: In the event of damage, the CONTRACTOR shall immediately make all repairs and/or replacements necessary, to the approval of the ENGINEER and at no additional cost to the OWNER.

PART 2 – PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 TESTING

A. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for any tests, including their cost, which may be required by Federal, State, or local statutes before material can be disposed of on an approved disposal site.

3.02 SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS

- A. Sturgeon Point Water Treatment Plant.
 - 1. This facility is located at 722 Sturgeon Point Road, Derby, New York.
 - 2. Waste materials shall be picked up on a weekly basis.
 - 3. Zebra mussels shall be picked up as needed.
 - 4. The 30 cubic yard roll-off type container shall be ordered on a call-in basis.
- B. Van de Water Water Treatment Plant.
 - 1. This facility is located at 3750 River Road and 3300 River Road, Town of Tonawanda, New York.
 - 2. During normal operations, this facility will produce an average of approximately 60 tons of residuals per month with its current Dewatering equipment. Quantity and frequency of material production is based on many factors including temperature, raw water chemistry and is subject to change.
 - 3. This Facility is currently undergoing an upgrade to its dewatering equipment. It is anticipated that the existing equipment will be decommissioned on 6/30/2022. and the new equipment will be operational on 12/30/2022. During this time period, between 6/30/2022 and 12/30/2022, the CONTRACTOR will not be responsible for disposal of aluminum-based residuals.

Rev.10/05

- 4. Before the existing system is decommissioned, the CONTRACTOR shall furnish a 20 cubic yard container for the disposal of aluminum-based residuals
- 5. When the new system is operational, the CONTRACTOR shall furnish two 15 cubic yard containers for the disposal of aluminum-based residuals
- 6. The average monthly residuals production figure is for bidding purposes only.
- 5. Waste materials will be picked up at the required frequency on a weekly basis.
- 7. Zebra mussels will be picked up on a weekly basis.
- 8. The 30 cubic yard roll-off type container will be ordered on a call-in basis.

C. Service Center.

- 1. This facility is located at 3030 Union Road, Cheektowaga, New York.
- 2. The waste materials container will be picked up 3 times a week.
- 3. The recycling toters will be picked up on a call-in basis.
- 4. The 30 cubic yard roll-off type container will be ordered on a call-in basis
- D. Windom Booster Pumping Station.
 - 1. This facility is located at 6007 Lake Avenue, Orchard Park, New York.
 - 2. The waste materials will be picked up on a call-in basis.
- E. Various facilities throughout the Erie County Water Authorities Distribution Network.
 - 1. Locations of these booster pumping stations are broken into the following service areas, as defined in section 01270 of these contract documents.
 - a. North Area
 - b. South Area
 - 2. The waste material container will be picked on a call-in basis

END OF SECTION

Rev.10/05

APPENDIX A

WOMEN AND MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE POLICY

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

APPENDIX A

WOMEN AND MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE POLICY

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

It is the policy of the Authority to foster and encourage minority business enterprise participation in the construction contracts of the Authority. Through the setting of Minority Business Enterprise goals and careful monitoring of CONTRACTOR compliance, the Authority will ensure the fullest possible participation in construction activities by qualified minority and women-owned firms.

Some of the federal and state laws that provide the basis for Equal Employment Opportunity and Affirmative Action are:

- 1. Title VII, Civil Rights Act of 1964 (as amended by the Equal employment Opportunity Act of 1972): Prohibits employment discrimination because of race, color, sex, religion or national origin.
- 2. Executive Order 11246 (as amended by the Executive Order 11375): Requires Affirmative Action by all Federal CONTRACTORS and subcontractors and requires that all firms with Contracts over \$50,000.00 and 50 or more employees develop and implement written programs.
- 3. Equal Act of 1963: Requires employers to provide equal pay for men and women performing similar work.
- 4. New York State Human Rights Law: Prohibits discrimination based on race, color, sex, age, creed, disability, national origin and marital status in employment matters.
- 5. Flynn Act: Guarantees disabled citizens protection against discrimination in housing, employment, public accommodations, training programs and non-sectarian education due to mental, physical or medical disability.
- 6. Title VI, Civil Rights Act of 1964: Prohibits discrimination based on race, color or national origin in all programs which receive Federal aid.
- 7. Title IX, Education Amendments Act of 1972: Prohibits sex discrimination against students of any educational institution receiving Federal financial aid.

A. MINORITY BUSINESS UTILIZATION COMMITMENT

The Erie County Water Authority has established the following business utilization rules which requires all prime CONTRACTORS awarded construction contracts let by the Erie County Water Authority to exemplify Affirmative Action to sub-contract to minority business enterprise (MBE). For the purpose of these regulations, the term "Minority Business Enterprise" refers to a business at least fifty-one percent (51%) of which is owned and controlled by minority group members. Minority group members are citizens of the United States who are Women, Blacks, Hispanics and Native Americans. MBE's must demonstrate current certification of a government agency.

The Authority has determined that a goal of ten percent (10%) of the total contract value represents a fair share of minority business utilization on each construction contract awarded.

Recipients of Authority construction Contracts must utilize minority-owned business sources for supplies, services and professional services, allowing these sources the maximum feasible opportunity to compete for Contracts, Subcontracts and third-tier Contracts to be performed, All prime CONTRACTORS awarded Authority Contracts estimated to exceed \$100,000.00 must take positive steps to "afford fair opportunities to MBE's". Positive steps shall include, but not be limited to, (a) utilizing a source list of bona fide minority business enterprises, (b) solicitations of bids from MBE's particularly of those located in Erie County, (c) giving minority firms sufficient time to submit proposals in response to solicitations and (d) maintaining records showing minority business enterprises and specific efforts to identify and award Contracts to these Companies.

<u>Each</u> CONTRACTOR bidding on an Erie County Water Authority contract is to contact MBE's and solicit bids for various aspects of each project. The CONTRACTOR is to supply the Authority with information regarding contracts for services and products with minority business enterprises and the dollar amount of each contract on the Minority Business Utilization Report.

The Successful Bidder shall submit to the Authority the Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part A within one week of the bid opening. Part A includes a list of MBE's from whom the CONTRACTOR has solicited bids, or with whom the CONTRACTOR has signed a binding contractual agreement. The Authority will not consider a CONTRACTOR's bid where the CONTRACTOR fails to submit this report or where an examination of the report evidences failure by the CONTRACTOR to comply with the affirmative action requirements of the Contract.

In the event of a joint venture participating in this MBE Program, the Joint Venture Disclosure Affidavit must be submitted with Part A by all parties involved. Only to the extent that a minority business enterprise contributes to and is paid for its participation in a joint venture will that dollar be credited towards the 10% goal of minority participation in the Erie Country Water Authority MBE Program.

MBE's must be approved by the Erie County Water Authority before their participation may be credited toward the 10% goal. Where the proposed MBE is not approved by the Authority, an Authority MBE/Disclosure Affidavit must be filed with the Contract Compliance office. Forms and lists of certified MBE's can be obtained by calling Lavonya Lester, Director of Equal Employment Opportunity (ECWA) at (716) 685-8223.

A Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Waiver Request may be completed and submitted with the Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part A to the Authority within one week of the bid opening. Waivers shall be granted only where the availability of MBE's in the market area of the project is less than the 10% goal.

Sufficient information <u>must</u> be provided on the Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Waiver Request to ascertain whether a waiver should be approved, conditionally approved or rejected by advice of the Equal Opportunity Office.

A waiver approval limits the CONTRACTOR's obligation to solicit MBE's for this particular project. It does not relieve the CONTRACTOR of MBE utilization for any other Erie County Water Authority project on which he submits a bid.

Conditional approval of the waiver request makes it necessary for the CONTRACTOR to continue soliciting MBE's for contracting purposes, after he has been declared the low bidder.

A MBE Utilization Waiver Request will be rejected if the CONTRACTOR:

- 1. fails to provide information on the Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report with his bid.
- 2. provides fraudulent information of the MBE reports.
- 3. fails to make an honest good faith effort to recruit and contract with MBE's or
- 4. takes any other action which is contrary to the spirit and intent of the law.

THE INFORMATION PROVIDED ON THE MBE WAIVER REQUEST AND THE MBE UTILIZATION REPORT WILL BE CONSIDERED CONCURRENTLY TO DETERMINE IF A WAIVER SHOULD BE APPROVED, CONDITIONALLY APPROVED OR REJECTED.

The low bidder shall submit to the Authority, within one week of the bid opening, a schedule for minority business enterprise participation, with whom the CONTRACTOR intends to Subcontract, specifying the agreed price to be paid for such work, and identifying in detail the Contract item(s) or parts to be performed by each minority business enterprise. A letter of intent to enter into a Subcontract or purchase agreement, signed by the minority business, contingent upon the contract award, indicating the agreed upon price and scope of work, shall be provided, signed by both the CONTRACTOR and the minority business enterprise. The prime CONTRACTOR shall not substitute or delete the listed minority business enterprise without the written consent of the Erie County Water Authority.

In the event that the MBE goal for the contract is not met, the CONTRACTOR shall provide sufficient documentation to establish that every positive effort was made to identify, solicit and negotiate with MBE's in pursuit of the goal. Such documentation includes, but is not limited to, advertisement in minority-focused media, written contract with minority businesses indicating sufficient bidder's price along with evidence showing the work to be performed is the same, and not a reduced portion thereof.

The CONTRACTOR shall provide to the Erie County Water Authority copies of all subcontracts and/or purchase agreements with minority business enterprises within one week of the bid opening. A notice to proceed with construction shall not be issued until acceptable documentation is received.

When the project is thirty (30%) percent complete, the CONTRACTOR shall submit to the Authority the Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part B. Part B lists the MBE's on the project, the dollar amounts paid to that date and the estimated amount remaining to be spent.

<u>The Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part C</u> certifies the actual dollar amount expended to MBE's. <u>Part C</u> must be completed by the prime CONTRACTOR and submitted at the seventy-five (75%) percent payment level.

<u>The Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part D</u> certifies the total dollar amount expended to MBE's. <u>Part D</u> is to be submitted with the request for final payment.

In the event a CONTRACTOR fails to comply with these provisions the Authority may:

- 1. Summon the CONTRACTOR to a hearing
- 2. Withhold progress payments in part or in full
- 3. Cancel the contract.
- 4. Bar award of future Contracts until the CONTRACTOR can demonstrate that he will comply.

It is hereby the Erie County Water Authority's commitment to assure that on all contracts awarded, prime CONTRACTORS expend a fair share of the contract with bona fide minority businesses in accordance with the goals set forth by the Authority. Failure to comply with these provisions shall disqualify the bidder and shall constitute a breach of contract subject to all remedies available to the Authority.

The Prime CONTRACTOR and all minority Subcontractors are bound by all requirements as put forth in the Erie County Water Authority standard General Conditions and all modifications thereto contained in these Contract Specifications.

Listing of AFFIRMATIVE ACTION FORMS ATTACHED:

NAME OF FORM	PAGE NUMBER(S)
Minority Business Utilization Report- Part A	6 & 7
Waiver Request	8
Erie County Water Authority Minority Business Enterprise Joint Venture Disclosure Affidavit	9
Erie County Water Authority Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part B	10 & 11
Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part C	12
Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report - Part D	13

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE UTILIZATION REPORT - PART A

3	This information must be submitted by the successful bidder within one week of bid opening.							
	COMPANY Modern Disposal Services, Inc.							
£	AUTHORIZED REP	RESENTATIV	VE Jack Manley,	Director of Sale	es			
	ADDRESS <u>4746 N</u>							
7	TELEPHONE NUME	3ER <u>(716)754</u>	<u> 8226</u>					
<u>N</u>	PROJECT NAME_ Mussels and Other De	Pickup, Hauli bris & Waste	ing & Disposal o	f Aluminum Ba	sed Residuals, Zel	<u>bra</u>		
P	PROJECT NUMBER	202200044			-	,		
	I. List actions taken to identify, solicit, and contact Minority Business Enterprises (MBE) to bid on subcontracts on this project. 1. N/A 2							
ł	MINORITY SUPPLY/ AMOUNT PRIOR CONTRACT REASON OF CERTI- EXECUTED NOT AWARDED							
			OF	CERTI-		NOT		
			OF	CERTI-		NOT		
	NAME:ADDRESS:TELE NO		OF	CERTI-	EXECUTED YES	NOT		
·	NAME: ADDRESS: TELE NO. IRS NO. NAME: ADDRESS: TELE NO.		OF	CERTI-	YES	NOT		

Waste Disposal Contract, 2022-2024,

ADDRESS: TELE NO. IRS NO.

Appendix A.

C:\Users\\eliAppData\\Loca\\Microsoft\\Windows\\NelCache\Content.Outlook\AC4CH34L\\Eric County \Water Authority Minority Business Enterprise Utilization Report Part A.docx A-6 Rev.02/03/2022

PART A CONTINUED

Ш.	Assistance offered by CONTRACTOR to MBE's as to bonding, union requirements, obtaining work capital etc								
	1. N/A								
	1. N/A								
	4.								
	5								
	6.								
IV.	Total Dollar Amount to be subcontracted to Minority Business Enterprise(s):	\$ N/A							
V.	Total Amount of Bid:	\$ 293,491.19							
VI.	MBE Percent (%) of project bid:	N/A							
VII.	YOU <u>MUST</u> ATTACH COPIES OF RELEV DOCUMENTS INCLUDING RETURN REC	ANT CORRESPONDENCE AND CEIPTS.							
3/30/2		Carl Madon							
	DATE	SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE							

Note: Within one week of the bid opening, this original form, together with a letter of intent to enter into a subcontract or purchase agreement, contingent upon the contract award, indicating the agreed upon price and scope of work, signed by both the CONTRACTOR and the Minority Business Enterprise, must be submitted to:

Lavonya Lester, Director of Equal Employment Opportunity (ECWA) Eric County Water Authority 3030 Union Road Buffalo, New York 14227

WAIVER

COM	PANY	Modern Disposa	Services,	Inc.		
ADDF	RESS	4746 Model City Rd	Model City, I	VY 14107		
TELE	PHONE N	IUMBER	(716) 754-8 (AREA CO	3226 DE)		(NUMBER)
1.	CONTR. those trac be solicit	des, professions, sui	good faith oplies, etc. f	effort to ado or which mi	pt subcontracti nority business	ng on this project to enterprises bids could
2.	The total supplies, 10%.	percentage of the betc. for which mind	ids which cority busines	ould be Subo ss enterprises	contracted in tr s bids could be	ades, professions, solicited is less than
me ma	rket area o	e, as provided for by the are no/insufficient of this project which plies, etc. which cou	t (circle the	appropriate	term) minority	ereby requested on the business enterprise in elds (list <u>all</u> trades,
3				9		
		neets if necessary)	the CONTR	ACTOR wil	ll make a good	faith effort to meet
		2022 ATE		\$IGNATU REPRESE	Manley RE OF AUTH NTATIVE OF ey, Direcotr, Sales 8	COMPANY
Grante	d in whole	yes, ag	mone	0	.1	
Grante	d in part _	0				
Comme	ents					
EQUAI	L OPPOR	LESTIVE TUNITY OFFICIA	L D	rector d	of Delmin	3/30/2022 DATE
	NG DEPA SENTAT	RTMENT IVE	/	TITLE		DATE

Lavonya Lester

From:

Jack Manley <jackm@modern-corp.com>

Sent: To: Wednesday, March 30, 2022 3:46 PM

Cc:

Lavonya Lester Brenden Stoll

Subject:

[EXTERNAL] Modern Disposal Services request for waiver

Attachments:

DOC033022-03302022153910.pdf

Dear Ms. Lester,

Modern Disposal Services is requesting a full waiver from the MWBE objectives from recent bid project #202200044. The primary scope of work within the bid is hauling and disposal of aluminum-based residuals and zebra mussels. I'm certain that there are no MWBE owned landfills in Western New York, nor are there any MWBE owned garbage hauling companies. Attached please find signed Utilization Report Part A. Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,
Jack Manley, Director of Sales & Marketing Modern Disposal Services
(716) 472-3620

----Original Message----

From: Do Not Reply <donotreply@modern-corp.com>

Sent: Wednesday, March 30, 2022 3:39 PM To: Jack Manley <jackm@modern-corp.com>

Subject: Send data from MFP13377364 03/30/2022 15:39

Scanned from MFP13377364 Date:03/30/2022 15:39

Pages:2

Resolution:300x300 DPI

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE JOINT VENTURE DISCLOSURE AFFIDAVIT

To Be Submitted With Part A Where Applicable

Joint Ventures:
Name:
Address:
r morpar Office.
Office Phone:
Home Phone:
Percent of minority ownership in terms of profit and loss sharings:
Capital contributions by each joint venture and accounting therefore:
Equipment and supply contributions by each joint venturer and accounting therefore:
Any ownership options for ownership or loans between the joint venturers - identify terms thereof:
How and by whom the on-site work will be supervised and administered:
I,
personally reviewed the material and assured myself of its accuracy. It is recognized and acknowledged that the statements herein are being given under oath and any material misrepresentation will be grounds for terminating any contract which may be awarded in reliance hereon.
SIGNATURE

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE UTILIZATION REPORT - PART B

CONTRAC	TOR	CONTRACT NAME					
I.	professional person binding agreement forth by the Erie Co will be utilized and	inority business enterprises, Subcontractors, suppliers, nel, or joint venture firms, with whom you have entered into a in accordance with the Minority Business Utilization Goal set ounty Water Authority. Include minority trucking firms that d included and estimated dollar amount. This information to the Erie County Water Authority when the project is 30%					
MORE SE	EVERSE SIDE IF PACE IS NEEDED) PRITY OWNED FIRMS	TYPE OF WORK	DATE CONTRACT EXECUTED	TOTAL EXPENDED TO DATE	AMOUNT REMAINING		
	:						
NAME:	5 :						
	County Water Authorimited to, canceled chemited to, canceled chemited Total Dollar Amount \$\frac{1}{2}\$ Total dollar amount Total amount of bid MBE Percent (%) of	ecks to verify at to be Subc expended to	these amounts: contracted to mino	ority Business Ente	erprise(s):		
I,	as a , do hereby certif	n official rep y that the inf	oresentative of formation listed al	pove is correct and	l complete.		
	NAME	American Am		TITLE			
	DATE						

PART B CONTINUED

(USE REVERSE SIDE IF MORE SPACE IS NEEDED) MINORITY OWNED FIRMS	TYPE OF WORK	DATE CONTRACT EXECUTED	TOTAL EXPENDED TO DATE	AMOUNT REMAINING
NAME:ADDRESS:				
IRS #:				
NAME:ADDRESS:				
ĪRS #:				
NAME:ADDRESS:				
IRS #:				
NAME: ADDRESS:				
IRS #:				
NAME:ADDRESS:				
IRS #:			·	
NAME: ADDRESS:				
IRS #:				
NAME: ADDRESS:				
IRS #:				
NAME:ADDRESS:				
IRS #:				
NAME: ADDRESS:				
ĪRS #:				

MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE UTILIZATION REPORT - PART C CERTIFICATION OF EXPENDITURES TO MBE's

(To be completed by the prime CONTRACTOR and submitted at the 75% payment level)

CONTRACTOR			
мве	PART B CONTRACT AMOUNT OF ESTIMATE	TOTAL EXPENDED TO DATE	ESTIMATEE AMOUNT REMAINING
* Erie County Water Authority reserves the limited to, canceled checks to verify these a	right to require domounts.	cumentation includ	ling, but not
I,			
as an official representative	of		
do hereby certify that the information listed	above is correct ar	nd complete.	
		,	
		NAMI	E
	_	TITLE	3
		DATE	3

MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE UTILIZATION REPORT - PART D FINAL CERTIFICATION OF EXPENDITURES TO MBE's

(to be completed by the prime CONTRACTOR and submitted with the request for final payment)

CONTRACTOR:	CONTRACT:
MBE	TOTAL AMOUNT EXPENDED
	TOTAL OF ALL MBE SUB-CONTRACTS \$
	AMOUNT OF CONTRACT
	FINAL MBE PERCENTAGE
	, as an official
	ion listed above is correct and complete.
	NAME
	TITLE
	DATE

ACCOUNTABILITY

The CONTRACTOR shall be fully accountable for its performance under this contract and agrees to answer under oath all questions relevant to the performance thereof and to any transaction, act, or omission had, done or omitted in connection therewith if called before the Erie County Water Authority, any Judicial, County or State Officer or agency empowered to investigate the Contract or its performance.

APPENDIX B

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

APPENDIX B-1

INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY BUFFALO, NEW YORK

FURNISH NECESSARY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE PICKUP, HAULING, AND DISPOSAL OF ALUMINUM-BASED RESIDUALS, ZEBRA MUSSELS, AND OTHER DEBRIS AND WASTE LOCATED AT DIFFERENT PROPERTIES BELONGING TO THE ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR ONE YEAR FROM MAY 1, 2022 THROUGH APRIL 30, 2023

PROJECT No: 202200044

Insurance specs:

The following minimum insurance requirements shall apply to vendors providing services to the Erie County Water Authority (the Authority). If a service or project, in the opinion of the Authority, represents an unusual or exceptional risk, the Authority may establish additional insurance requirements for that service or project. All insurance required herein shall be obtained at the sole cost and expense of the contractor, including deductibles and self-insured retentions, and shall be in full force and effect on the contract commencement date and for the lifetime use of vendors "Product" and/or applicable statute of limitation. These requirements include but are not limited to the minimum insurance requirements.

Insurance Requirements:

a. Workers Compensation:

Part 1: Workers Compensation: Statutory

Part 2: Employers Liability: \$1,000,000.

Note: If New York State domiciled employees are used, coverage to be New York Statutory for both Parts 1 and 2

b. **New York Disability Benefits Liability:** Statutory coverage if New York State domiciled employees are used.

c. Commercial General Liability:

- \$2,000,000. General Aggregate
- \$2,000,000. Products/Completed Operations Aggregate
- · \$1,000,000. Each Occurrence
- \$1,000,000. Personal Injury/Advertising Liability
- Per Project/Job Aggregate Limit Required
- Erie County Water Authority to be scheduled as an Additional Insured for both ongoing and completed operations (attach Additional Insured endorsement to Certificate of Insurance)
- Insurance to be primary and non-contributory

d. Automobile Liability:

- \$1,000,000. Each Accident
- Erie County Water Authority to be scheduled as an Additional Insured.

e. Umbrella Liability:

- \$5,000,000. Each Occurrence
- \$5,000,000. Aggregate
- Per Project/Job Aggregate Limit Required
- Erie County Water Authority to be scheduled as an Additional Insured

Certificates of Insurance to be provided to the Authority prior to start of work as follows:

ACORD 25 including copy of Additional Insured Endorsement

Note: If coverage provided for NYS domiciled employees require Forms C 105.2 and DB 120.1 for Workers Compensation and NYS DBL.

Certificates of Insurance, on forms approved by the New York State Department of Insurance, must be submitted to the Authority prior to the award of contract. Renewals of Certificates of Insurance, on forms approved by the New York State Department of Insurance, must be received by the Authority 30 days prior to the expiration of the insurance policy period.

Certificates of Insurance and renewals, on forms approved by the New York State Department of Insurance, must be submitted to the Authority prior to the award of contract. Each insurance carrier issuing a Certificate of Insurance shall be rated by A. M. Best no lower than "A-" with a Financial Strength Code (FSC) of at least VII. The professional service provider shall name the Authority, its officers, agents and employees as additional insured on a Primary and Non-Contributory Basis, including a Waiver of Subrogation endorsement (form CG 20 26 11 85 or equivalent), on all applicable liability policies. Any liability coverage on a "claims made" basis should be designated as such on the Certificate of Insurance. Such insurance shall continue through the term of this Agreement and vendor shall purchase at his sole expense either 1) an Extended Reporting Endorsement (also, known as Tail Coverage); or 2) Prior Acts Coverage from new insurer with a retroactive date back to the date of, or prior to, the inception of this Agreement; or 3) demonstrate through Certificates of Insurance that vendor has Maintained continuous coverage with the same or original insurer. Coverage provided under items; 1), 2), or 3) will continue as long as the law allows.

To avoid confusion with similar insurance company names and to properly identify the insurance company, please make sure that the insurer's National Association of Insurance Commissioners (N.A.I.C.) identifying number or A. M. Best identifying number appears on the Certificate of Insurance. Also, at the top of the Certificate of Insurance, please list the project number.

Acceptance of a Certificate of Insurance and/or approval by the Authority shall not be construed to relieve the outside vendor of any obligations, responsibilities or liabilities.

Certificates of Insurance should be e-mailed to mmusarra@ecwa.org or mailed to Ms. Molly Jo Musarra, Claim Representative/Risk Manager Erie County Water Authority, 295 Main Street – Room 350, Buffalo, New York 14203-2494, or If you have any questions you can contact Ms. Musarra by e-mail or phone (716) 849-8465.

MODEDIS-01

NBOTCHER

ACORD

CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 11/19/2021

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

PRODUCER	CONTACT NAME:				
The Flanders Group 300 Linden Oaks	PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (585) 381-8070 FAX (A/C, No): (585)	5) 381-3565			
Suite 210 - 1st Floor Rochester, NY 14625	E-MAIL ADDRESS:	•			
Rochester, NY 14625	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE	NAIC#			
	INSURER A : National Interstate Insurance Company	32620			
INSURED	INSURER B : Berkshire Hathaway Specialty Insurance Company 22276				
Modern Disposal Services Inc 4746 Model City Road	INSURER C:				
PO Box 209 Model City, NY 14107	INSURER D:				
	INSURER E:				
	INSURER F:				

COVERAGES

CERTIFICATE NUMBER:

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

INSR LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDL	SUBR	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMITS	3	
Α	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY					111111111111111111111111111111111111111	EACH OCCURRENCE	s	1,000,000
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR	Х	X	GLW021007001	11/21/2021	11/21/2022	DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	s	100,000
							MED EXP (Any one person)	\$	5,000
							PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$	1,000,000
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	s	2,000,000
	POLICY X PRO:						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	s	2,000,000
	OTHER:							s	
Α	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY						COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	s	1,000,000
	X ANY AUTO	Χ	Х	CAW021007008	11/21/2021	11/21/2022	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	s	
	OWNED AUTOS ONLY SCHEDULED AUTOS						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$	
	X HUTES ONLY X NOTOSYNTEP						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	s	
_								S	
В	X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR						EACH OCCURRENCE	S	10,000,00
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	X	Х	47UMO10038208	11/21/2021	11/21/2022	AGGREGATE	s	10,000,00
	DED X RETENTIONS 10,000							s	
	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY						PER OTH- STATUTE ER		
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE	N/A					E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	S	
	(Mandatory in NH) If yes, describe under						E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	S	
	DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	s	

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)
Certificate Holder and any entities required by contract are included as Additional Insured including Primary & Non-Contributory, Ongoing & Completed Operations and a Waiver of Transfer of Rigths of Recovery Against Others to Us endorsement with respect to General Liability when required by written contract. Certificate Holder and any entities required by contract are included as Additional Insured including Primary & Non-Contributory and a Waiver of Transfer of Rights of Recovery Against Others to Us endorsement with respect to Auto Liability when required by written contract.

APPROVED/MJM

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION				
Erie County Water Authority 295 Main St. Suite 350 Buffalo, NY 14203	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.				
	HOWAY A Parguetty				

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

© 1988-2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.



PO Box 66699, Albany, NY 12206

| nysif.com

CERTIFICATE OF WORKERS' COMPENSATION INSURANCE (RENEWED)

^^^^^ 160875858

MODERN DISPOSAL SERVICES INC.
4746 MODEL CITY RD
PO BOX 209
MODEL CITY NY 14107



SCAN TO VALIDATE AND SUBSCRIBE

POLICYHOLDER

MODERN DISPOSAL SERVICES INC. 4746 MODEL CITY RD PO BOX 209 MODEL CITY NY 14107 CERTIFICATE HOLDER

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY 295 MAIN STREET, ROOM 350 BUFFALO NY 14203

POLICY NUMBER	CEDTIEICATE AU MOED		
B 882 067-2	CERTIFICATE NUMBER 745126	POLICY PERIOD	DATE
	743126	07/01/2021 TO 07/01/2022	3/29/2022

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICYHOLDER NAMED ABOVE IS INSURED WITH THE NEW YORK STATE INSURANCE FUND UNDER POLICY NO. 882 067-2, COVERING THE ENTIRE OBLIGATION OF THIS POLICYHOLDER FOR WORKERS' COMPENSATION UNDER THE NEW YORK WORKERS' COMPENSATION LAW WITH RESPECT TO ALL OPERATIONS IN THE STATE OF NEW YORK, EXCEPT AS INDICATED BELOW.

IF YOU WISH TO RECEIVE NOTIFICATIONS REGARDING SAID POLICY, INCLUDING ANY NOTIFICATION OF CANCELLATIONS, OR TO VALIDATE THIS CERTIFICATE, VISIT OUR WEBSITE AT HTTPS://WWW.NYSIF.COM/CERT/CERTVAL.ASP. THE NEW YORK STATE INSURANCE FUND IS NOT LIABLE IN THE EVENT OF FAILURE TO GIVE SUCH NOTIFICATIONS.

THE POLICY INCLUDES A WAIVER OF SUBROGATION ENDORSEMENT UNDER WHICH NYSIF AGREES TO WAIVE ITS RIGHT OF SUBROGATION TO BRING AN ACTION AGAINST THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER TO RECOVER AMOUNTS WE PAID IN WORKERS' COMPENSATION AND/OR MEDICAL BENEFITS TO OR ON BEHALF OF AN EMPLOYEE OF OUR INSURED IN THE EVENT THAT, PRIOR TO THE DATE OF THE ACCIDENT, THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER HAS ENTERED INTO A WRITTEN CONTRACT WITH OUR INSURED THAT REQUIRES THAT SUCH RIGHT OF SUBROGATION BE WAIVED.

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS NOR INSURANCE COVERAGE UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICY.

NEW YORK STATE INSURANCE FUND

DIRECTOR, INSURANCE FUND UNDERWRITING



CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE COVERAGE NYS DISABILITY AND PAID FAMILY LEAVE BENEFITS LAW

PART 1. To be completed by NYS disability and Paid Family 1	eave benefits carrier or licensed insurance agent of that carrie	
1a. Legal Name & Address of Insured (use street address only)	1b. Business Telephone Number of Insured	
Modern Disposal Services, Inc. 4746 Model City Road Model City, NY 14206	(716) 405-1235	
Work Location of Insured (Only required if coverage is specifically limited to certain locations in New York State, i.e., Wrap-Up Policy)	1c. Federal Employer Identification Number of Insured or Social Security Number 16-0875858	
Name and Address of Entity Requesting Proof of Coverage (Entity Being Listed as the Certificate Holder)	3a. Name of Insurance Carrier Equitable Financial Life Insurance Company	
Erie County Water Authority 295 Main Street, Suite 350 Buffalo, New York 14203	3b. Policy Number of Entity Listed in Box "1a" 002035	
	3c. Policy effective period	
Policy provides the following benefits:	01/01/2022 to 12/31/2022	
5. Policy covers: A. All of the employer's employees eligible under the NYS Disability B. Only the following class or classes of employer's employees: Under penalty of perjury, I certify that I am an authorized representative or lic insured has NYS disability and/or Paid Family Leave benefits insurance covered.		
Date Signed 3/29/2022 By John Suga	ar	
(Signature of insurance of	carrier's authorized representative or NYS licensed insurance agent of that insurance carrier)	
Name and Title John	n Sugar, Chief Operating Officer	
If Box 4B, 4C or 5B is checked, this certificate is NOT Disability and Paid Family Leave Roposta Law the	COMPLETE for purposes of Section 220, Subd. 8 of the NYS	
PART 2. To be completed by the NYS Workers' Compensation	on Board (Only if Box 4B, 4C or 5B have been checked)	
State of N Workers' Comp According to information maintained by the NYS Workers' Compens NYS Disability and Paid Family Leave Benefits Law(Article 9 of the V	New York ensation Board	
Date Signed By		
(SI	Ignature of Authorized NYS Workers' Compensation Board Employee)	
Telephone Number Name and Title		
Please Note: Only incurred and in		

Please Note: Only insurance carriers licensed to write NYS disability and Paid Femily Leave benefits insurance policies and NYS licensed insurance agents of those insurance carriers are authorized to issue Form DB-120.1. Insurance brokers are NOT authorized to issue this form.



Additional Instructions for Form DB-120.1

By signing this form, the insurance carrier identified in Box 3 on this form is certifying that it is insuring the business referenced in Box 1a for disability and/or Paid Family Leave benefits under the NYS Disability and Paid Family Leave Benefits Law. The insurance carrier or its licensed agent will send this Certificate of Insurance Coverage (Certificate) to the entity listed as the certificate holder in Box 2.

The insurance carrier must notify the above certificate holder and the Workers' Compensation Board within 10 days IF a policy is cancelled due to nonpayment of premiums or within 30 days IF there are reasons other than nonpayment of premiums that cancel the policy or eliminate the insured from coverage indicated on this Certificate. (These notices may be sent by regular mail.) Otherwise, this Certificate is valid for one year after this form is approved by the insurance carrier or its licensed agent, or until the policy expiration date listed in Box 3c, whichever is earlier.

This Certificate is issued as a matter of information only and confers no rights upon the certificate holder. This Certificate does not amend, extend or alter the coverage afforded by the policy listed, nor does it confer any rights or responsibilities beyond those contained in the referenced policy.

This Certificate may be used as evidence of a NYS disability and/or Paid Family Leave benefits contract of insurance only while the underlying policy is in effect.

Please Note: Upon the cancellation of the disability and/or Paid Family Leave benefits policy indicated on this form, if the business continues to be named on a permit, Ilcense or contract issued by a certificate holder, the business must provide that certificate holder with a new Certificate of Insurance Coverage for NYS disability and/or Paid Family Leave Benefits or other authorized proof that the business is complying with the mandatory coverage requirements of the NYS Disability and Paid Family Leave Benefits Law.

NYS DISABILITY AND PAID FAMILY LEAVE BENEFITS LAW

§220. Subd. 8

- (a) The head of a state or municipal department, board, commission or office authorized or required by law to issue any permit for or in connection with any work involving the employment of employees in employment as defined in this article, and not withstanding any general or special statute requiring or authorizing the issue of such permits, shall not issue such permit unless proof duly subscribed by an insurance carrier is produced in a form satisfactory to the chair, that the payment of disability benefits and after January first, two thousand and twenty-one, the payment of family leave benefits for all employees has been secured as provided by this article. Nothing herein, however, shall be construed as creating any liability on the part of such state or municipal department, board, commission or office to pay any disability benefits to any such employee if so employed.
- (b) The head of a state or municipal department, board, commission or office authorized or required by law to enter into any contract for or in connection with any work involving the employment of employees in employment as defined in this article and notwithstanding any general or special statute requiring or authorizing any such contract, shall not enter into any such contract unless proof duly subscribed by an insurance carrier is produced in a form satisfactory to the chair, that the payment of disability benefits and after January first, two thousand eighteen, the payment of family leave benefits for all employees has been secured as provided by this article.

APPENDIX B-2

SUBCONTRACTOR ADDENDUM AGREEMENT

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

APPENDIX B-2

[THIS FORM IS INTENDED TO BE USED AS AN EXHIBIT OR ADDENDUM TO ANY SUBCONTRACT—IT SHOULD NOT BE USED BY ITSELF AS A SOLE CONTRACT DOCUMENT]

ADDENDUM AGREEMENT

This Addendum to the Agreement ("Addendum Agreement") between [Insert name of Upstream				
Contractor or Upstream Subcontractor] (hereinafter referenced as "Contractor") and [Insert				
name of Downstream Subcontractor] (hereinafter referenced as "Subcontractor") is being				
entered into by the parties for any and all work done for, with, or on behalf of the Erie County				
Water Authority (hereinafter the "Authority") under the Primary Contract No,				
Project No [Insert Project Description] with [Insert name of				
Contractor], a copy of which may be obtained from [Insert name and contract information of				
the entity].				
In accordance with the terms and conditions of the Primary Contract No entered into with the Erie County Water Authority, an ACORD25-Certificate of Liability Insurance and ACORD 855 NY-NY Construction Certificate of Liability Addendum shall be provided evidencing the following insurance is currently maintained and in force with an insurance carrier approved to do business in the State of New York and maintaining an A.M. Best Rating of A- or better showing the Authority as Certificate Holder and additional insured. You should share these requirements with your current insurance agent, broker or insurance company.				

Insurance Requirements

Prior to the commencement of any work designated in any contract or agreement to which this Addendum Agreement is attached, and until at least the final completion and acceptance of the work under the contract or agreement to which this Addendum Agreement is attached, the Subcontractor, at its sole expense, shall maintain the following minimum insurance on its own behalf, and furnish to the Authority certificates of insurance evidencing same and reflecting the effective date of such coverage as listed below. In no event shall the failure to provide this proof, prior to the commencement of the work, be deemed a waiver by the Authority of the Subcontractor's obligation to maintain the insurance set forth herein. The insurance required shall not be canceled, not renewed or materially changed after the issuance of the certificate of insurance required by this Addendum Agreement.

A. Worker's Compensation, Occupational Disease & Employer's Liability Insurance:

Worker's Compensation, Occupational Disease & Employer's Liability Insurance in accordance with the applicable laws and statutes to cover any injuries or illness to employees and any other person eligible for compensation, and the liability of the employer thereof to any person or organization, as follows:

Worker's Compensation & Occupational Disease: Statutory

Employer's Liability: \$1,000,000 bodily injury by accident or disease, except for work work/employers subject to the New York Worker's Compensation Law, in which this insurance shall be unlimited.

All such coverage shall: not contain any exclusion for injuries to sole proprietors, partners, members of limited liability companies or executive officers of any corporate entity; and provide for a "Waiver of Subrogation" endorsement in favor of the Owner/Contractor.

Any Contractor/Subcontractor with a principal place of business located outside of the State of New York must include New York under Part 3A of the policy.

B. Commercial General Liability:

Commercial general liability insurance as provided under the ISO Commercial General Liability Coverage Form, CG 00 01, or its equivalent, for claims of Bodily Injury, Property Damage and Personal and Advertising Injury, with limits of not less than:

Per Occurrence and Personal & Advertising Injury-	\$1,000,000.00
General Aggregate & Products/Completed Operations Aggregate-	\$2,000,000.00
Fire Damage Legal Liability/Damage to Rented Property-	\$100,000.00
Medical Payment (per-person)	\$5,000.00

The coverage must include the following:

- 1. Liability assumed by the insured in an "insured contract" as that term is defined in the ISO Commercial General Liability Coverage Form, CG 00 01.
- 2. Products/Completed Operations liability for a period of three years after acceptance of the work.
- 3. A per project aggregate of \$2,000,000.00.
- 4. A "Waiver of Subrogation" Endorsement in favor of the Owner/Contractor.
- 5. Exterior Insulation Finish System ("EFIS") coverage must be specifically included or provided separately where the Contractor/Subcontractor work under this Agreement or in any contract or agreement to which this Addendum is attached in any way involves EFIS.
- 6. The coverage shall not include any provision, definition, exclusion or endorsement which in any way would serve to eliminate the insurance to any insured or additional insured for liability for bodily injury or property damage arising from work performed in New York State, for claims made under the New York Labor Law or for claims made by employees, subcontractors and employees of subcontractors hired to perform work by any insured or additional insured

pursuant to work that is subject to this Addendum Agreement or in any contract or agreement to which this Addendum Agreement is attached.

7. The insurance is to be provided through insurers licensed and admitted to do business in the State of New York, with an A. M. Best financial rating of A- or better, or otherwise specifically approved by the Owner.

The Authority, its officers, directors, partners, representatives, agents and employees must be named as Additional Insureds on a primary and non-contributory basis on both the ongoing and completed operations coverage required herein utilizing the ISO endorsements: CG 2010 04 13 or CG 2038 04 13 (or their equivalent) for ongoing operations; and CG 2037 04 13 (or its equivalent) for completed operations. The Additional Insured coverage shall contain no special limitation or limitation on the scope of the protection afforded to the Additional Insureds.

C. Commercial Automobile Liability Insurance:

Commercial Automobile Liability insurance covering the ownership, maintenance and use of all Owned, Non-Owned and Hired Vehicles by the Subcontractor with combined Bodily Injury and Property Damage limits including pollution transit coverage of \$1,000,000.00 per accident. The Authority, its officers, directors, partners, representatives, agents and employees must be named as Additional Insureds on a primary and non- contributory basis. A "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of the Authority must be included.

D. Commercial Umbrella/Excess Liability Insurance:

Commercial Umbrella/Excess Liability Insurance with limits of \$5,000,000.00 per occurrence and a \$5,000,000.00 aggregate. The Authority, its officers, directors, partners, representatives, agents and employees must be named as Additional Insureds on a primary and non-contributory basis. A "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of the Authority must be included.

E. Pollution Liability:

Where the Subcontractor is performing work that is subject to this Addendum Agreement or to any contract or agreement to which this Addendum Agreement is attached, that involves abatement or remediation of hazardous substances or any manner of environmental work, pollution liability coverage applicable to the type of work/operations being performed in the amount of \$5,000,000.00 per occurrence and \$5,000,000.00 aggregate limit. The Authority, its officers, directors, partners, representatives, agents and employees must be named as Additional Insureds on a primary and non-contributory basis. A "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of the Authority must be included.

F. Builder's Risk/Installation Floater:

"All Risk" Property Insurance coverage afforded by a Builder's Risk/Installation Floater or its equivalent insuring all materials, equipment and supplies provided by the Subcontractor and intended to become a permanent part of the construction, whether stored on the premises, away from the project site and/or while in transit, in an amount equal to the replacement cost of such materials, equipment and supplies. A "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of the Authority must be included.

G. Owned and/or Rented Tools or Equipment:

Property insurance covering all owned, rented, leased and/or borrowed tools or equipment of the Subcontractor or used by the Subcontractor in connection with the work that is subject to this Agreement or to any contract or agreement to which this Addendum is attached, in an amount equal to the replacement cost of such tools or equipment. A "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of the Authority must be included.

JOB-SITE SAFETY:

The Authority makes no representation with respect to the physical conditions or safety of the Project Site. The Subcontractor shall, at its own expense, protect from injury its employees engaged in the performance of the Work. The prevention of accidents to all workers engaged in the Subcontractor's work and others affected by the Subcontractor's work is the responsibility of the Subcontractor, Subcontractor shall comply with all applicable federal, state, labor and local laws, regulations and codes concerning safety.

For purposes of this Addendum Agreement, "Project Site" means the entire construction site or the various separately identifiable part of the site described in any contract or agreement to which the Addendum Agreement is attached, and as described in the Primary Contract with the Authority.

WORKERS COMP IMMUNITY WAIVER:

In any and all claims against the Authority by any employee of the Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by the Subcontractor (including any of the Subcontractor's subcontractors) or anyone for whose acts the Subcontractor may be liable, the indemnification obligation shall not be limited by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for the Subcontractor under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.

HOLD HARMLESS / INDEMNIFICATION:

To the fullest extent permitted by law, Subcontractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Authority and its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, assigns, affiliates, employees and agents (hereinafter referenced as "Owner Indemnitees") from and against any and all actions, claims, liabilities, damages, losses and expenses, including but not limited to bodily injury, death and property damage, and reasonable attorney's fees and costs (including those incurred in the defense of any such underlying claim, as well as those incurred in the enforcement of this Addendum Agreement and/or in the prosecution of any claim for indemnification by Authority) arising out of or resulting from, or alleged to arise out of or result from, the Subcontractor's work (including the work by any of the Subcontractor's subcontractors), except to the extent caused by the negligence or willful misconduct of any Owner Indemnitees.

MISCELLANEOUS:

If any term or provision of this Addendum Agreement conflicts with or is otherwise inconsistent with any term or provision in the Primary Contract or any prior written agreement entered between the parties, the terms and provisions contained herein shall govern and control.

This Addendum Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns. This Addendum Agreement, its terms and any claims arising therefrom, shall be interpreted and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

This Addendum Agreement may be executed via facsimile or email in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement. No waiver by a party of any breach by the other party of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed a waiver of any preceding or succeeding breach of the same or any other provisions hereof. No such waiver shall be effective unless in writing and then only to the extent expressly set forth in writing.

No modification or amendment of this Addendum Agreement shall be effective unless in writing and signed by both parties and approved in writing by the Authority. If any term or provision of this Addendum Agreement shall to any extent be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Addendum Agreement shall not be affected thereby, and each provision of this Addendum Agreement shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law.

[Insert name of Upstream Contractor or Upstream Subcontractor]	[Insert name of Downstream Subcontractor]	
[Insert Name of Representative]	[Insert Name by Representative]	
(Print name and title)	(Print name and title)	
Date:	Date:	

Rev. 11/01/2021

APPENDIX C

PREVAILING WAGE RATE SCHEDULE

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

INSTRUCTIONS AND SCHEDULE OF MINIMUM WAGE RATES ISSUED BY NEW YORK STATE LABOR DEPARTMENT

No laborer, worker or mechanic in the employ of the CONTRACTOR or a Subcontractor or other person doing or contracting to do a whole or a part of the work contemplated by this agreement, shall be permitted or required to work more than eight (8) hours in any calendar day, or more than five (5) days in any one week, except in cases of extraordinary emergency caused by fire, flood, or damages to life and property.

The wages to be paid for a legal day's work to laborers, workmen or mechanics under this agreement, shall not be less than the prevailing rate of wages as defined and determined by the Industrial Commissioner of the State of New York, a schedule of which is attached to this contract and made a part thereof, with the same force and effect as though set forth in full herein.

In the performance of the work the CONTRACTOR shall give preference to citizens of the State of New York who have been residents for at least twelve (12) months immediately prior to the commencement of their employment, and persons other than citizens may be employed when citizens of the State of New York are not available. If the above provisions of this contract and the provisions of Sec. 222 of the Law of the State of New York are not complied with, this contract Labor shall be void.

In the hiring of employees for the performance of work under this contract or by subcontract hereunder, the CONTRACTOR or subcontractor, or any persons acting on behalf of the CONTRACTOR or subcontractor, shall not by any reason of race or color discriminate against or intimidate any employee hired for the performance of work under this contract on account of race or color.

There may be deducted from the amount payable to the CONTRACTOR by the Water Authority, under this contract, a penalty of five dollars (\$5.00) for each person for each calendar day during which such person was discriminated against or intimidated in violation of the provisions of this contract.

This contract may be cancelled or terminated by the Water Authority and all monies due or to become due hereunder may be forfeited for a second or subsequent violation of the terms or conditions of the preceding paragraph of this contract.

PUBLIC WORKS - FAILURE TO PAY PREVAILING WAGE EXCLUSION FROM CONTRACTING OR SUBCONTRACTING CHAPTER 147

A. 7314-A

Memorandum relating to this chapter, see Legislative Memoranda, post.

Approved may 24, 1991, effective as provided in Section 3.

An act to amend the labor law, in relation to debarment of public building service CONTRACTORS

The People of the State of New York, represented in Senate and Assembly, do enact as follows:

SECTION 1:

Paragraph b of Subdivision 3 of Section 220-b of the Labor Law, as amended by Chapter 651 of the Laws of 1989, is amended to read as follows:

b. When two final determinations have been rendered against a CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor within any consecutive six-year period determining that such CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor has willfully failed to pay the prevailing rate of wages or to provide supplements in accordance with this article, whether such failures were concurrent or consecutive and whether or not such final determinations concerning separate public work projects are rendered simultaneously, such CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor shall be ineligible to submit a bid on or be awarded any public work contract with the state, any municipal corporation or public body for a period of five years from the second final determination. For purposes of this article, a successor shall mean an employer engaged in work substantially similar to that of the predecessor, where there is substantial continuity of operation with that of the predecessor.

SECTION 2:

Subdivision 7 of Section 235 of the labor Law, as added by Chapter 777 of the Laws of 1971, is amended to read ad follows:

7. When, pursuant to the provisions of this section two final orders have been entered against a CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor within any consecutive six-year period determining that such CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor has willfully failed to pay the prevailing wages in accordance with the provisions of this article, whether such failures were concurrent or consecutive and whether or not such final determinations concerning separate public building service contracts are rendered simultaneously. such CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor, and if the CONTRACTOR or subcontractor and/or its successor is a corporation, any officer of such corporation who knowingly participated in such failure, shall be ineligible to submit a bid on or be awarded any public building service work for a period of five years from the date of the second order. For purposes of this article, a successor shall mean an employer engaged in work substantially similar to that of the predecessor, where there is substantial continuity of operation with that of the predecessor. Nothing of this subdivision shall be construed as affecting any provision of any other law or regulation relating to the awarding of public contracts.

SECTION 3:

This act shall take effect 60 days after the date upon which it shall have become a law and shall apply to any conduct occurring after such date.

STATE OF NEW YORK DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

NOTICE TO ALL PUBLIC OFFICIALS IN CHARGE OF PUBLIC WORK CONSTRUCTION AND ALL CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS ENGAGED IN PUBLIC WORKS CONSTRUCTION IN THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Article 8, Section 220 of the Labor Law, as amended by Chapter 750 of the Laws of 1956, provides, among other things, that it shall be the duty of the fiscal officer to make a determination of the schedule of wages to be paid to all laborers, workmen and mechanics employed on public work projects including supplements for welfare, pension, vacation and other benefits. These supplements may include hospital, surgical or medical insurance or benefits; life insurance or death benefits; accidental death or dismemberment insurance; and pension or retirement benefits. If the amount of supplements provided by the employer is less than the total supplements shown on the wage schedule, the difference shall be paid in cash to employees.

Article 8, Section 220 of the Labor Law, as amended by Chapter 750 of the Laws of 1956, also provides that the supplements to be provided to laborers, workmen and mechanics upon public works "shall be in accordance with the prevailing practices in the locality..." The amount for supplements listed on the enclosed schedule does not necessarily include all types of prevailing supplements in the locality, and a future determination of the Industrial Commissioner may require the CONTRACTOR to provide additional supplements.

The CONTRACTOR shall provide statutory benefits for disability benefits, workmen's compensation, unemployment insurance and Social Security.

The substance of this notice should be included in your contract.

Signed - Dr. Philip Ross INDUSTRIAL COMMISSIONER

PW-39 (5-56)

Article 8 of the New York State Labor Law was amended on July 15, 1983 to provide that wages for Public Projects are to be paid pursuant to the existing Bargaining Agreement in the area where the work is to be performed.

Wages are to be paid on this project as hereinafter set forth or pursuant to the Collective Bargaining Agreement in effect in Erie County, whichever are higher.

During the performance of this contract, the CONTRACTOR agrees as follows:

- (a) The CONTRACTOR will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, sex, age, color or national origin, and will take affirmative action to insure that they are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, sex, age, color or national origin or because a person has opposed any practices forbidden under these sections or because he filed a complaint, testified, or assisted in any proceeding under these sections. Such action shall be taken with reference, but not limited to: recruitment, employment, classification, job assignment, promotion, upgrading, demotion, transfer, layoff, discharge, expulsion or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training or retraining, including apprenticeship and on-the-job training.
- (b) The CONTRACTOR will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has or is bound by a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the State Commission for Human Rights, advising such labor union or representative of the CONTRACTOR'S agreement under clauses (a) through (h) (hereinafter called "non-discrimination clauses) and requesting such labor union or representative to agree in writing, whether in such collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding or otherwise, that such labor union or representative will not discriminate against any member or applicant for membership because of race, creed, sex, age, color or national origin, and will take affirmative action to insure that they are afforded equal membership opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, sex, age, color or national origin. Such action shall be taken with reference, but not recruitment, employment, job assignment, promotion, upgrading, classification, demotion, transfer, layoff, discharge, expulsion or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training or retraining, including apprenticeship and on-the-job training. Such notice shall be given by the CONTRACTOR prior to the commencement of performance of this contract. Such written agreement shall be made by such labor union or representative prior to the commencement of performance of this contract, unless such labor union or representative fails or refuses so to agree in writing, in which event the CONTRACTOR shall promptly notify the State Commission for Human Rights of such failure or refusal.
- (c) The CONTRACTOR will post and keep posted in conspicuous places, available to employee's and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the State Commission for Human Rights setting forth the substance of the provisions of clauses (a) and (b) and such provisions of the State's laws against discrimination as the State Commission for Human Rights shall determine.

- (d) The CONTRACTOR will state, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the CONTRACTOR, that all qualified applicants will be afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, sex, age, color or national origin.
- (e) The CONTRACTOR will comply with the provisions of Sections 291-299 of the Executive Law and the Civil Rights Law, will furnish all information and reports deemed necessary by the State Commission for Human Rights under these non-discrimination clauses and such sections of the Executive Law, and will permit access to his books, records and accounts by the State Commission for Human Rights, the Attorney General and the Industrial Commissioner for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with these non-discrimination clauses and such sections of the Executive Law and Civil Rights Law.
- (f) This contract may be forthwith cancelled, terminated or suspended, in whole or in part, by the contracting agency upon the basis of a finding made by the State Commission for Human Rights that the CONTRACTOR has not complied with these non-discrimination clauses, and the CONTRACTOR may be declared ineligible for future contracts made by or on behalf of the State or a public authority or agency of the State, until he satisfied the State Commission for Human Rights that he has established and is carrying out a program in conformity with the provisions of these non-discrimination clauses. Such finding shall be made by the State Commission for Human Rights after conciliation efforts by the Commission have failed to achieve compliance with these non-discrimination clauses and after a verified complaint has been filed with the Commission, notice thereof has been given to the CONTRACTOR and an opportunity has been afforded him to be heard publicly before three members of the Commission. Such sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked independently of or in addition to sanctions and remedies otherwise provided by law.
- (g) If this contract is cancelled or terminated under clause (f), in addition to other rights of the Erie County Water Authority provided in this contract upon its breach by the CONTRACTOR, the CONTRACTOR will hold the Erie County Water Authority harmless against any additional expenses or costs incurred by the Authority in completing the work or in purchasing the services, materials, equipment or supplies contemplated by this contract, and the Erie County Water Authority may withhold payments from the CONTRACTOR in an amount sufficient for this purpose and recourse may be had against the surety on the performance bond if necessary.
- (h) The CONTRACTOR will include the provisions of clauses (a) through (g) in every subcontract or purchase order in such manner that provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor as to operations to be performed within the State of New York. The CONTRACTOR will take such action in enforcing such provisions of such subcontract or purchase order as the contracting agency may direct, including sanctions or remedies for noncompliance. If the CONTRACTOR becomes involved in or is threatened with litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the contracting agency, the CONTRACTOR shall promptly so notify the Attorney General and Attorney for the Erie County Water Authority, requesting them to intervene and protect the interest of the State of New York and the Erie County Water Authority.



Kathy Hochul, Governor

Roberta Reardon, Commissioner

Erie County Water Authority

Brenden Stoll, Engineering Draftsworker 3030 Union Rd Buffalo NY 14227

Schedule Year Date Requested 02/01/2022 PRC#

2021 through 2022 2022900101

Location

Service Center/ WTP's/Pump Sta

Project ID#

202200044

Occupation Type(s)

Trash and Refuse Removal

PREVAILING WAGE SCHEDULE FOR ARTICLE 9 PUBLIC WORK PROJECT

Attached is the current schedule(s) of the prevailing wage rates and prevailing hourly supplements for the project referenced above. A unique Prevailing Wage Case Number (PRC#) has been assigned to the schedule(s) for your project.

The Schedule is effective from July 2021 through June 2022. All updates or corrections, are posted on the 1st business day of each month. Updated PDF copies of your schedule can be accessed by entering your assigned PRC# at the proper location on the website. www.labor.ny.gov. Future copies of the annual determination are also available on the Department's website.

It is the responsibility of the contracting agency or its agent to annex and make part, the attached schedule, to the specifications for this project, when it is advertised for bids and /or to forward said schedules to the successful bidder(s), immediately upon receipt, in order to insure the proper payment of wages.

Please refer to the "General Provisions of Laws Covering Workers on Article 9 Public Work Building Service Contracts" provided with this schedule, for the specific details relating to other responsibilities of the Department of Jurisdiction.

Upon completion or cancellation of this project, enter the required information and mail OR fax this form to the office shown at the bottom of this notice. OR fill out the electronic version via the NYSDOL website.

NOTICE OF COMPLETION / CANCELLATION OF PROJECT					
Date Completed:	Date Cancelled:				
Name & Title of Representative:					
W. Averell Harriman	Phone: (518) 457-5589 Fax: (518) 485-1870 State Office Campus, Bldg. 12, Room 130, Albany, NY 12240				

www.labor.ny.gov.

PW 200.9

PWAsk@labor.ny.gov

General Provisions of Laws Covering Workers on Article 9 Public Work Building Service Contracts

Introduction

The Labor Law requires public work contractors and subcontractors to pay a service employee under a contract for building service work for a public agency, a wage of not less than the prevailing wage and supplements (fringe benefits) in the locality for the classification(s) in which the worker was employed. Such a public work building service contract must be in excess of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500.00).

Building service employee includes, but is not limited, to, watchman, guard, doorman, building cleaner, porter, handyman, janitor, gardener, groundskeeper, stationary fireman, elevator operator and starter, window cleaner, and occupations relating to the collection of garbage or refuse, and to the transportation of office furniture and equipment, and to the transportation and delivery of fossil fuel but does not include clerical, sales, professional, technician and related occupations.

Building service employee also does not include any employee to whom the provisions of Article 8 are applicable.

Responsibilities of the Public Agency

A Public Agency means the state, any of its political subdivisions, a public benefit corporation, a public authority or commission or special purpose district board appointed pursuant to law, and a board of education.

The Public Agency responsible for preparing the specifications for a building service contract must file a statement identifying the types of employees and work to be performed with the New York State Commissioner of Labor, or other fiscal officer (NOTE: The New York State Commissioner of Labor is the fiscal officer on all building service contracts except for those performed by or on behalf of a city, in which case the fiscal officer is the comptroller or other analogous officer of the city).

A separate filing is required for every building service contract. Only one filing is required for each contract, regardless of the duration of the contract. To file with the Commissioner of Labor, the Public Agency MUST submit a Request for Wage and Supplement Information" form (PW 39) to the Bureau of Public Work, either online, by fax, or by mail.

In response to each filing, the Bureau of Public Work will assign a Prevailing Rate Case (PRC) number to each building service contract, and will issue a Prevailing Wage Schedule setting forth the wage rates required to be paid for work performed and the expiration date of those rates. If work on the contract continues beyond the expiration date set forth in the Wage Schedule, new rates and expiration dates will be made available online as part of the original PRC Prevailing Wage Schedule determination automatically, without further filings or requests from the Public Agency.

The Public Agency must include in the specifications for each building service contract the PRC number assigned to such contract and stipulation obligating the contactor to pay not less than the wage rates set forth in the Prevailing Wage Schedule issued under that PRC number.

Upon the awarding of the contract, the law requires that the Public Agency furnish the following information to the Bureau of Public Work: the name and address of the contractor, the date the contract was let and the approximate dollar value of the contract. To facilitate compliance with this provision of the Labor Law, a copy of the Bureaus "Notice of Contract Award" form (PW 16.9) is provided with the original Prevailing Rate Schedule. The Public Agency is required to notify the Bureau of the completion or cancellation of any public work building service contract. The Bureaus PW 200.9 form is provided for this purpose.

Hours

A building service employee, employed by a contractor, shall work up to eight (8) hours in any one day and up to forty (40) hours in any workweek for the appropriate posted prevailing wage rate. A building service employee who works more than eight (8) hours in any one day or more than forty (40) hours in any workweek shall be paid wages for such overtime at a rate not less than one-and-one-half (1.5) times his prevailing basic cash hourly rate.

Wages and Supplements

The wages and supplements to be paid and/or provided to a building service employee, employed on a public work contract shall be not less than those listed in the Prevailing Rate Schedule provided with the awarded contract. In no event shall the basic hourly cash rate of pay be less than the statutory minimum wage or in a city with a local law requiring a higher minimum wage on city contract work, less than the minimum wage specified in such local law.

The Commissioner of Labor makes an annual determination of the prevailing rates, which is in effect from July 1st through June 30th of the following year. Any errors in the annual determination will be corrected and posted to the NYSDOL website on the first business day of each month. Contractors are responsible for paying these updated rates as well, retroactive to July 1st.

If a prime contractor on a public work contract has not been provided with a Prevailing Rate Schedule, the contractor must notify the Public Agency who in turn must request an original Prevailing Rate Schedule form the Bureau of Public Work.

Requests may be submitted by: mail to NYSDOL, Bureau of Public Work, State Office Bldg. Campus, Bldg. 12, Rm. 130, Albany, NY 12240; Fax to Bureau of Public Work (518) 485-1870; or electronically at the NYSDOL website www.labor.state.ny.us. www.labor.ny.gov.

Upon receiving the original schedule, the Public Agency is REQUIRED to provide complete copies to all prime contractors who in turn MUST, by law, provide copies of all applicable county schedules to each subcontractor and obtain from each subcontractor, an affidavit certifying such schedules were received.

Payrolls and Payroll Records

Every contractor and subcontractor MUST keep original payrolls or transcripts subscribed and affirmed as true under penalty of perjury. Payrolls must be maintained for at least three (3) years from the project's date of completion. Additionally, as per Article 6 of the Labor Law, contractors and subcontractors are required to establish, maintain, and preserve for not less that six (6) years, contemporaneous, true, and accurate payroll records. At a minimum, payrolls must show the following information for each person employed on a public work project: Name; Address, Last 4 Digits of Social Security number, Classification(s) in which the worker was employed, Hourly wage rate(s) paid, Supplements paid or provided, and Daily and weekly number of hours worked in each classification. Payroll records and transcripts are required to be kept on site during all the time that work under that contract is being performed.

In addition, the Commissioner of Labor may require contractors to furnish, with ten (10) days of a request, payroll records sworn to as their validity and accuracy for public work and private work. Payroll records include, by are not limited to time cards, work description sheets, proof that supplements were provided, canceled payroll checks and payrolls. Failure to provide the requested information within the allotted ten (10) days will result in the withholding of up to 25% of the contract, not to exceed \$100,000.00.

All contractors or their subcontractors shall provide to their subcontractors a copy of the Prevailing Rate Schedule specified in the public work contract as well as any subsequently issued schedules. A failure to provide these schedules by a contractor or subcontractor is a violation of Article 9, Section 237 of the Labor Law. The prime contractor is responsible for any underpayments of prevailing wages or supplements by any subcontractor.

All subcontractors engaged by a public work project contractor or its subcontractor, upon receipt of the original schedule and any subsequently issued schedules shall provide to such contractor a verified statement attesting that the subcontractor has received the Prevailing Rate Schedule and will pay or provide the applicable rates of wages and supplements specified therein. (See NYS Labor Law, Article 9. Section 237).

Withholding of Payments

When a complaint is filed with the Commissioner of Labor alleging the failure of a contractor or subcontractor to pay or provide the prevailing wages or supplements, or when the Commissioner of Labor believes that unpaid wages or supplements may be due, payments on the public work contract shall be withheld from the prime contractor in a sufficient amount to satisfy the alleged unpaid wages and supplements, including interest and civil penalty, pending a final determination.

When the Bureau of Public Work finds that a contractor or subcontractor on a public work contract failed to pay or provide the requisite prevailing wages or supplements, the Bureau is authorized by Sections 235.2 of the Labor Law to so notify the financial officer of the Public Agency that awarded the public work contract. Such officer MUST then withhold or cause to be withheld from any payment due the prime contractor on account of such contract the amount indicated by the Bureau as sufficient to satisfy the unpaid wages and supplements, including interest and any civil penalty that may be assessed by the Commissioner of Labor. The withholding continues until there is a final determination of the underpayment by the Commissioner of Labor or by the court in the event a legal proceeding is instituted for review of the determination of the Commissioner of Labor.

The Public Agency shall comply with this order of the Commissioner of Labor or of the court with respect to the release of the funds so withheld.

Summary of Notice Posting Requirements

The current Prevailing Rate Schedule must be posted in a prominent and accessible place on the site of the public work contract.

Apprentices

Employees cannot be paid apprentice rates unless they are individually registered in a program registered with the NYS Commissioner of Labor. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeyworkers in any craft classification can be no greater than the statewide building trade ratios promulgated by the Department of Labor and included with the Prevailing Rate Schedule. An employee listed on a payroll as an apprentice who is not registered as above, must be paid the prevailing journeyworker's wage rate for the classification of work the employee is actually performing.

NYSDOL Labor Law, Article 9, Section 231-7a, require that only apprentices individually registered with the NYS Department of Labor may be paid apprenticeship rates on a public work project. No other Federal or State Agency of office registers apprentices in New York State.

Persons wishing to verify the apprentice registration of any person must do so in writing by mail, to the NYSDOL Office of Employability Development / Apprenticeship Training, State Office Bldg. Campus, Bldg. 12, Albany, NY 12240 or by Fax to NYSDOL Apprenticeship Training (518) 457-7154. All requests for verification must include the name and social security number of the person for whom the information is requested

The only conclusive proof of individual apprentice registration is written verification from the NYSDOL Apprenticeship Training Albany Central office. Neither Federal nor State Apprenticeship Training offices outside of Albany can provide conclusive registration information.

It should be noted that the existence of a registered apprenticeship program is not conclusive proof that any person is registered in that program. Furthermore, the existence or possession of wallet cards, identification cards, or copies of state forms is not conclusive proof of the registration of any person as an apprentice.

Interest and Penalties

In the event that an underpayment of wages and/or supplements is found:

- Interest shall be assessed at the rate then in effect as prescribed by the Superintendent of Banks pursuant to section 14-a of the Banking Law, per annum from the date of underpayment to the date restitution is made.
- A Civil Penalty may also be assessed, not to exceed 25% of the total of wages, supplements, and interest due.

Debarment

Any contractor or subcontractor and/or its successor shall be ineligible to submit a bid on or be awarded any public work contract or subcontract with any state, municipal corporation or public body for a period of five (5) years when:

- Two (2) willful determinations have been rendered against that contractor or subcontractor and/or its successor within any consecutive six (6) year period.
- There is any willful determination that involves the falsification of payroll records or the kickback of wages or supplements.

Criminal Sanctions

Willful violations of the Prevailing Wage Law (Article 9 of the Labor Law) constitute a misdemeanor punishable by fine or imprisonment, or both.

Discrimination

No employee or applicant for employment may be discriminated against on account of age, race, creed, color, national origin, sex, disability or marital status.

No contractor, subcontractor nor any person acting on its behalf, shall by reason of race, creed, color, disability, sex or national origin discriminate against any citizen of the State of New York who is qualified and available to perform the work to which the employment relates (NYS Labor Law, Article 9, Section 239-1).

No contractor, subcontractor, nor any person acting on its behalf, shall in any manner, discriminate against or intimidate any employee on account of race, creed, color, disability, sex, or national origin (NYS Labor Law, Article 9, Section 239-2).

The Human Rights Law also prohibits discrimination in employment because of age, marital status, or religion.

There may be deducted from the amount payable to the contractor under the contract a penalty of \$50.00 for each calendar day during which such person was discriminated against or intimidated in violation of the provision of the contract (NYS Labor Law, Article 9, Section 239-3).

The contract may be cancelled or terminated by the State or municipality. All monies due or to become due thereunder may be forfeited for a second or any subsequent violation of the terms or conditions of the anti-discrimination sections of the contract (NYS Labor Law, Article 9, Section 239-4).

Every employer subject to the New York State Human Rights Law must conspicuously post at its offices, places of employment, or employment training centers notices furnished by the State Division of Human Rights.

Workers' Compensation

In accordance with Section 142 of the State Finance Law, the contractor shall maintain coverage during the life of the contract for the benefit of such employees as required by the provisions of the New York State Workers' Compensation Law.

A contractor who is awarded a public work contract must provide proof of workers' compensation coverage prior to being allowed to begin work.

The insurance policy must be issued by a company authorized to provide workers' compensation coverage in New York State. Proof of coverage must be on form C-105.2 (Certificate of Workers' Compensation Insurance) and must name this agency as a certificate holder.

If New York State coverage is added to an existing out-of-state policy, it can only be added to a policy from a company authorized to write workers' compensation coverage in this state. The coverage must be listed under item 3A of the information page.

The contractor must maintain proof that subcontractors doing work covered under this contract secured and maintained a workers' compensation policy for all employees working in New York State.

Every employer providing worker's compensation insurance and disability benefits must post notices of such coverage in the format prescribed by the Workers' Compensation Board in a conspicuous place on the jobsite.

Unemployment Insurance

Employers liable for contributions under the Unemployment Insurance Law must conspicuously post on the jobsite notices furnished by the New York State Department of Labor.



ath	/ Hochul	Governor	
\aun	/ moditul.	Governor	

Brenden Stoll, Engineering Draftsworker 3030 Union Rd Buffalo NY 14227

PRC#

Roberta Reardon, Commissioner

Schedule Year Date Requested 02/01/2022

2021 through 2022 2022900101

Location

Service Center/ WTP's/Pump Sta

Project ID#

202200044

Occupation Type(s)

Trash and Refuse Removal

Notice of Contract Award

New York State Labor Law, Article 9, Section 231.5 requires that certain information regarding the awarding of public work contracts, be furnished to the Commissioner of Labor. One "Notice of Contract Award" (PW 16.9, which may be photocopied), MUST be completed for EACH prime contractor on the above referenced project.

Upon notifying the successful bidder(s) of this building service contract, enter the required information and mail OR fax this form to the office shown at the bottom of this notice, OR fill out the electronic version via the NYSDOL website.

Contractor Information All information must be supplied

Federal Employer Identification N Name: Address:			
City:	 State:		Zip:
Amount of Contract:	\$ <u>.</u>	Occupation(s):	
Approximate Starting Date:	 		
Approximate Completion Date:	 		

Phone: (518) 457-5589 Fax: (518) 485-1870 W. Averell Harriman State Office Campus, Bldg. 12, Room 130, Albany, NY 12240

Introduction to the Prevailing Rate Schedule

Introduction

The Labor Law requires public work contractors and subcontractors to pay a service employee under a contract for building service work for a public agency, a wage of not less than the prevailing wage and supplements (fringe benefits) in the locality for the classification(s) in which the worker was employed. Such a public work building service contract must be in excess of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500).

Requesting a Wage Schedule

For every building service contract, the public agency must file a statement identifying the types of employees and work to be performed by submitting a Request for Wage and Supplement Information form (PW 39) to the Bureau of Public Work, either online, by fax, or by mail.

The Commissioner of Labor makes an annual determination of the prevailing rates. This determination is in effect from July 1st through June 30th of the following year.

The Public Agency must include the specifications for each building service contract the PRC number assigned to such contract and stipulation obligating the contractor to pay not less than the wage rates set forth in the Prevailing Wage Schedule issued under that PRC number.

Hours

A building service employee, employed by a contractor, shall work up to eight (8) hours in any one day and up to forty (40) hours in any workweek for the appropriate posted prevailing wage rates. A building service employee who works more than eight (8) hours in any one day or more than forty (40) hours in any workweek shall be paid wages for such overtime at a rate not less than one-and-one-half (1.5) times the prevailing basic cash hourly rate.

Wages and Supplements

The wages and supplements to be paid and/or provided to a building service employee, employed on a public work contract shall be not less than those listed in the Prevailing Rate Schedule.

A supplemental benefit of 'paid time off' shall be provided as paid leave, or converted to an hourly value paid to the employee. If 'paid time off' is converted to an hourly monetary value, such an amount is to be paid in addition to any other hourly supplements required by this schedule.

The hourly value for 'paid time off would be calculated as follows: hourly wage rate X 8 hours per day X total number of paid days off divided by 2080 hours. For example: \$16.00 per hour wage rate X 8 hours per day = \$128.00; \$128.00 X 5 paid days off = \$640.00; \$640.00 divided by 2080 hours = \$0.31 per hour. The \$0.31 per hour amount would be in addition to any other required supplemental monetary amount paid.

All 'paid time off' provided to part-time employees, shall be prorated (divided, distributed, or assessed proportionately) based on fulltime equivalent hours.

The amount of 'paid time off for part-time employees, would be calculated as follows: number of part-time weekly hours divided by 40 fulltime weekly hours = percentage of 'paid time off' for part-time employee. For example: a fulltime employee works 40 hours per week and a part-time employee works 30 hours per week (30 hours divided by 40 hours = .75); If a fulltime employee is provided 5 paid vacation days (5 X .75 = 3.75), a part-time employee would be provided 3.75 paid vacation days.

Payrolls and Payroll Records

Every contractor and subcontractor MUST keep original payrolls or transcripts subscribed and affirmed as true under penalty of perjury. Payrolls must be maintained for at least three (3) years from the projects date of completion. Additionally, as per Article 6 of the Labor Law, contractors and subcontractors are required to establish, maintain, and preserve for not less that six (6) years, contemporaneous, true, and accurate payroll records.

At a minimum, payrolls must show the following information for each person employed on a public work project: Name; Address, Last 4 Digits of Social Security number, Classification(s) in which the worker was employed, Hourly wage rate(s) paid, Supplements paid or provided, and Daily and weekly number of hours worked in each classification.

Payroll records and transcripts are required to be kept on site during all the time that work under that contract is being performed.

NOTE: For more detailed information regarding Article 9 prevailing wage contracts, please refer to "General Provisions of Laws Covering Workers on Article 9 Public Work Building Service Contracts".

If you have any questions concerning the attached schedule or would like additional information, please write to:

New York State Department of Labor Bureau of Public Work State Office Campus, Bldg. 12 Albany, NY 12240

OR

Contact the nearest BUREAU of PUBLIC WORK District Office

District Office Locations:	Telephone #	FAX#
Bureau of Public Work - Albany	518-457-2744	518-485-0240
Bureau of Public Work - Binghamton	607-721-8005	607-721-8004
Bureau of Public Work - Buffalo	716-847-7159	716-847-7650
Bureau of Public Work - Garden City	516-228-3915	516-794-3518
Bureau of Public Work - Newburgh	845-568-5287	845-568-5332
Bureau of Public Work - New York City	212-932-2419	212-775-3579
Bureau of Public Work - Patchogue	631-687-4882	631-687-4902
Bureau of Public Work - Rochester	585-258-4505	585-258-4708
Bureau of Public Work - Syracuse	315-428-4056	315-428-4671
Bureau of Public Work - Utica	315-793-2314	315-793-2514
Bureau of Public Work - White Plains	914-997-9507	914-997-9523
Bureau of Public Work - Central Office	518-457-5589	518-485-1870

DISTRICT 10

Erie County Article 9

Trash and Refuse Removal

02/01/2022

JOB DESCRIPTION Trash and Refuse Removal

ENTIRE COUNTIES

Allegany, Cattaraugus, Chautauqua, Erie, Niagara

WAGES

For use with Transfer Station Operation.

Per hour:

07/01/2021

Indus. Truck Driver/Tractor Operator

\$ 21.90

Laborer/ non-construction

\$ 16.60

Conveyor operators and tenders

\$21.13

Weighers/Measurers

\$ 16,32

IMPORTANT INFORMATION:

Article 9 §230.6. "Prevailing wage" means the wage determined by the fiscal officer to be prevailing for the various classes of building service employees in the locality. In no event shall the basic hourly cash rate of pay be less than the statutory minimum wage established by article nineteen of this chapter, or, in a city with a local law requiring a higher minimum wage on city contract work, less than the minimum wage specified in such local law.

SUPPLEMENTAL BENEFITS

Per hour:

\$ 2.16

OVERTIME PAY

See (B, B2) on OVERTIME PAGE

HOLIDAY

Paid:

See (1) on HOLIDAY PAGE

10-NYS/R&S - Trans.Station.Ops

DISTRICT 10

Trash and Refuse Removal

02/01/2022

JOB DESCRIPTION Trash and Refuse Removal

ENTIRE COUNTIES

Allegany, Broome, Cattaraugus, Cayuga, Chautauqua, Chemung, Chenango, Cortland, Erie, Franklin, Genesee, Jefferson, Lewis, Livingston, Madison, Monroe, Niagara, Oneida, Onondaga, Ontario, Orleans, Oswego, Otsego, Schuyler, Seneca, St. Lawrence, Steuben, Tioga, Tompkins, Wayne, Wyoming, Yates

WAGES

Per Hour:

07/01/2021 05/01/2022

Trash, Recycling

Roll-Off and

Brush Drivers

\$ 16.55

\$ 16.90

Thrower Helper

12,55

12.90

IMPORTANT INFORMATION:

Article 9 §230.6. "Prevailing wage" means the wage determined by the fiscal officer to be prevailing for the various classes of building service employees in the locality. In no event shall the basic hourly cash rate of pay be less than the statutory minimum wage established by article nineteen of this chapter, or, in a city with a local law requiring a higher minimum wage on city contract work, less than the minimum wage specified in such local law.

SUPPLEMENTAL BENEFITS

Per Hour:

07/01/2021

05/01/2022

\$ 7.87

TBD

Applies the 1st of the month after 30 days of service. Required up to 40 hours paid per week

Vacation pay:

After one year of service: 5 days per year After four years of service: 10 days per year After nine years of service: 15 days per year

4 Personal days after 90 days of service.

Paid time off for part-time employees shall be prorated. (See "Introduction to the Prevailing Rate Schedule" page 10, 'Wage and Supplements' heading, for a detailed explanation.)

OVERTIME PAY

See (B, B2, K) on OVERTIME PAGE

HOLIDAY

Paid: See (5, 6) on HOLIDAY PAGE
Overtime: See (5, 6) on HOLIDAY PAGE

To be eligible for holiday pay an employee must complete 6 months continuous service, have worked the regularly scheduled day prior to the holiday as well as the first regularly scheduled day after the holiday.

Employees who are scheduled to work on a holiday must work that holiday or forfeit holiday pay.

If a holiday falls on an unscheduled workday (Sat/Sun) no holiday pay will be issued.

10-317

Overtime Codes

Following is an explanation of the code(s) listed in the OVERTIME section of each classification contained in the attached schedule. Additional requirements may also be listed in the HOLIDAY section.

NOTE: Supplemental Benefits are 'Per hour worked' (for each hour worked) unless otherwise noted

	(AA)	Time and one half of the hourly rate after 7 and one half hours per day
	(A)	Time and one half of the hourly rate after 7 hours per day
	(B)	Time and one half of the hourly rate after 8 hours per day
	(B1)	Time and one half of the hourly rate for the 9th & 10th hours week days and the 1st 8 hours on Saturday. Double the hourly rate for all additional hours
•	(B2)	Time and one half of the hourly rate after 40 hours per week
	(C)	Double the hourly rate after 7 hours per day
	(C1)	Double the hourly rate after 7 and one half hours per day
	(D)	Double the hourly rate after 8 hours per day
	(D1)	Double the hourly rate after 9 hours per day
	(E)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Saturday
	(E1)	Time and one half 1st 4 hours on Saturday; Double the hourly rate all additional Saturday hours
	(E2)	Saturday may be used as a make-up day at straight time when a day is lost during that week due to inclement weather
	(E3)	Between November 1st and March 3rd Saturday may be used as a make-up day at straight time when a day is lost during that week due to inclement weather, provided a given employee has worked between 16 and 32 hours that week
	(E4)	Saturday and Sunday may be used as a make-up day at straight time when a day is lost during that week due to inclement weather
	(E5)	Double time after 8 hours on Saturdays
	(F)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Saturday and Sunday
	(G)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Saturday and Holidays
	(H)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Saturday, Sunday, and Holidays
	(1)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Sunday
	(J)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Sunday and Holidays
	(K)	Time and one half of the hourly rate on Holidays
	(L)	Double the hourly rate on Saturday
	(M)	Double the hourly rate on Saturday and Sunday
	(N)	Double the hourly rate on Saturday and Holidays
	(O)	Double the hourly rate on Saturday, Sunday, and Holidays
	(P)	Double the hourly rate on Sunday
	(Q)	Double the hourly rate on Sunday and Holidays
	(R)	Double the hourly rate on Holidays
	(S)	Two and one half times the hourly rate for Holidays

- (S1) Two and one half times the hourly rate the first 8 hours on Sunday or Holidays. One and one half times the hourly rate all additional hours.
- (T) Triple the hourly rate for Holidays
- (U) Four times the hourly rate for Holidays
- (V) Including benefits at SAME PREMIUM as shown for overtime
- (W) Time and one half for benefits on all overtime hours.
- (X) Benefits payable on Paid Holiday at straight time. If worked, additional benefit amount will be required for worked hours. (Refer to other codes listed.)

Holiday Codes

PAID Holidays:

Paid Holidays are days for which an eligible employee receives a regular day's pay, but is not required to perform work. If an employee works on a day listed as a paid holiday, this remuneration is in addition to payment of the required prevailing rate for the work actually performed.

OVERTIME Holiday Pay:

Overtime holiday pay is the premium pay that is required for work performed on specified holidays. It is only required where the employee actually performs work on such holidays. The applicable holidays are listed under HOLIDAYS: OVERTIME. The required rate of pay for these covered holidays can be found in the OVERTIME PAY section listings for each classification.

Following is an explanation of the code(s) listed in the HOLIDAY section of each classification contained in the attached schedule. The Holidays as listed below are to be paid at the wage rates at which the employee is normally classified.

(1)	None
(2)	Labor Day
(3)	Memorial Day and Labor Day
(4)	Memorial Day and July 4th
(5)	Memorial Day, July 4th, and Labor Day
(6)	New Year's, Thanksgiving, and Christmas
(7)	Lincoln's Birthday, Washington's Birthday, and Veterans Day
(8)	Good Friday
(9)	Lincoln's Birthday
(10)	Washington's Birthday
(11)	Columbus Day
(12)	Election Day
(13)	Presidential Election Day
(14)	1/2 Day on Presidential Election Day
(15)	Veterans Day
(16)	Day after Thanksgiving
(17)	July 4th
(18)	1/2 Day before Christmas
(19)	1/2 Day before New Years
(20)	Thanksgiving
(21)	New Year's Day
(22)	Christmas
(23)	Day before Christmas
(24)	Day before New Year's
(25)	Presidents' Day
(26)	Martin Luther King, Jr. Day
(27)	Memorial Day
(28)	Easter Sunday

(29) Juneteenth



New York State Department of Labor - Bureau of Public Work State Office Building Campus Building 12 - Room 130 Albany, New York 12240

REQUEST FOR WAGE AND SUPPLEMENT INFORMATION

As Required by Articles 8 and 9 of the NYS Labor Law

Fax (518) 485-1870 or mail this form for new schedules or for determination for additional occupations.

[This Form Must Be Typed]

Submitted By: Contracting Agency Architect or Engineering Firm Public Work District Office Date: (Check Only One) A. Public Work Contract to be let by: (Enter Data Pertaining to Contracting/Public Agency) 1. Name and complete address (Check if new or change) 2. NY State Units (see Item 5) ☐ 07 City ☐ 01 DOT ☐ 08 Local School District □ 02 OGS 09 Special Local District, i.e., □ 03 Dormitory Authority Fire, Sewer, Water District ☐ 10 Village ☐ 04 State University ☐ 11 Town Construction Fund ☐ 12 County □ 05 Mental Hygiene Facilities Corp. ☐ 13 Other Non-N.Y. State Telephone: () Fax: () (Describe) ☐ 06 OTHER N.Y. STATE UNIT E-Mail: 3. SEND REPLY TO , check if new or change) 4. SERVICE REQUIRED. Check appropriate box and provide project Name and complete address: ☐ New Schedule of Wages and Supplements. APPROXIMATE BID DATE: □ Additional Occupation and/or Redetermination PRC NUMBER ISSUED PREVIOUSLY FOR OFFICE USE ONLY Fax: (Telephone:(THIS PROJECT: E-Mail: B. PROJECT PARTICULARS Location of Project: 5. Project Title Location on Sité Description of Work Route No/Street Address _____ Village or City ______ Contract Identification Number Note: For NYS units, the OSC Contract No. County 7. Nature of Project - Check One: OCCUPATION FOR PROJECT: □ 1. New Building ☐ Construction (Building, Heavy ☐ Guards, Watchmen 2. Addition to Existing Structure Highway/Sewer/Water) ☐ Janitors, Porters, Cleaners, 3. Heavy and Highway Construction (New and Repair) ☐ Tunnel Elevator Operators 4. New Sewer or Waterline ☐ Residential ☐ Moving furniture and 5. Other New Construction (Explain) П equipment □ Landscape Maintenance 6. Other Reconstruction, Maintenance, Repair or Alteration ☐ Elevator maintenance ☐ Trash and refuse removal 7. Demolition ☐ Exterminators, Fumigators 8. Building Service Contract ☐ Fire Safety Director, NYC Only ☐ Other (Describe) NO 🗌 Has this project been reviewed for compliance with the Wicks Law involving separate bidding? YES 🗌 10. Name and Title of Requester Signature



NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR Bureau of Public Work - Debarment List

LIST OF EMPLOYERS INELIGIBLE TO BID ON OR BE AWARDED ANY PUBLIC WORK CONTRACT

Under Article 8 and Article 9 of the NYS Labor Law, a contractor, sub-contractor and/or its successor shall be debarred and ineligible to submit a bid on or be awarded any public work or public building service contract/sub-contract with the state, any municipal corporation or public body for a period of five (5) years from the date of debarment when:

- Two (2) final determinations have been rendered within any consecutive six-year (6) period determining that such contractor, sub-contractor and/or its successor has WILLFULLY failed to pay the prevailing wage and/or supplements;
- One (1) final determination involves falsification of payroll records or the kickback of wages and/or supplements.

The agency issuing the determination and providing the information, is denoted under the heading 'Fiscal Officer'. DOL = New York State Department of Labor; NYC = New York City Comptroller's Office; AG = New York State Attorney General's Office; DA = County District Attorney's Office.

<u>Debarment Database:</u> To search for contractors, sub-contractors and/or their successors debarred from bidding or being awarded any public work contract or subcontract under NYS Labor Law Articles 8 and 9, <u>or under NYS Workers' Compensation Law Section 141-b, access the database at this link: https://applications.labor.ny.gov/EDList/searchPage.do</u>

For inquiries where WCB is listed as the "Agency", please call 1-866-546-9322

NYSDOL Bureau of Public Work Debarment List 12/22/2021 Article 9

AGENCY	Fiscal Officer	FEIN	EMPLOYER NAME	EMPLOYER DBA NAME	ADDRESS	DEBARMENT START DATE	
DOL	DOL		DENNISDAN OGBEIDE		P.O BOX 50028 BRONX NY 10458	04/24/2018	04/24/2023
DOL	DOL	*****5067	DENOG PROTECTIVE SECURITY SERVICES INC		P. O BOX 50028 BRONX NY 10458	04/24/2018	04/24/2023
DOL	DOL	*****9060	PEC GROUP OF N.Y., INC.		9.35 S LAKE BLVD SUITE 7MAHOPAC NY 10541	03/02/2021	03/02/2026

APPENDIX D

WATER TREATMENT PLANT RESIDUAL SAMPLING RESULTS

ERIE COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

WASTE STREAM TECHNOLOGY, INC.

302 Grote Street Buffalo, NY 14207 (716) 876-5290

Analytical Data Report Report Date: 12/03/10 Work Order Number: 0K23008

Prepared For Dan Seider Erie County Water Authority 3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo, NY 14227 Fax: (716) 681-3119

Site: VDW & SP Project

Enclosed are the results of analyses for samples received by the laboratory on 11/22/10. If you have any questions concerning this report, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

Daniel W. Vollmer, Laboratory QA/QC Officer

ENVIRONMENTAL LABORATORY ACCREDITATION CERTIFICATION NUMBERS
NYSDOH ELAP #11179 NJDEPE #73977 PADEP #68757 CTDPH #PH-0306 MADEP #M-NY068 FLDOH #E87662

UASIESTREAN

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Buffalo NY, 14227	Project Manager: Dan Seider			12/03/10 10:32
	ANALYTICAL REPORT FOR SAM	MPLES		
Sample ID	Laboratory ID	Matrix	Date Sampled	Date Received
VDW-Berm	0K23008-05	Soil	11/22/10 15:00	11/22/10 15:15
VDW-Lagoon	0K23008-06	Soil	11/22/10 15:00	11/22/10,15:15
Waste Stream Technology	The results in th custody docume	is report apply to t nt. This analytical	he samples analyzed in acco repart must be reproduced i	rdance with the chai n its entirety.

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

TCLP Metals by 1311/6000/7000 Series Methods

Waste Stream Technology

Analyte	. Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	8atch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method Notes
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receive	d: 11/22/1	0 15:15				
Mercury	ND	100.0	mg/L	1	AK03012	11/30/10	11/30/10	EPA 7470A
Silver	ND	0.025	н	5	AL00119	12/01/10	12/02/40	6010B**
Arsenic	ND	0.045	**		,,		gr. Control) u
Barium	0.887	0.025	**	11	**	•		ii.
Cadmium	ND	0.025	ri	*	u	" //	1170 K. J	**
Chromium	ND	0.025	ч	*	71	₽	н	₩
Lead	ND	0.075	4		ŧr	Participal Control	532 n	*
Selenium	ND	0.095	10	**	r d		44	n
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00) Recei	ved: 11/22	/10 15:15		M		
Mercury	ND	0.001	mg/L	1	AK03012	11/30/10	11/30/10	EPA 7470A
Silver	ND	0.025	н	5 🦽	AL00119	12/01/10	12/02/10	6010B**
Arsenic:	ND	0.045	TÍ		ALLOGIS	π	R	и
Barium	0.687	0.025	IÌ			n	н	ti .
Cadmium	ND	0.025	н	, T	**	¥T	Ħ	*
Chromium	ND	0.025	" 4	, m		m	H	н
Lead	ND	0.075	T-SPACE.	No. of the second	Ħ	PT		ut
Selenium	ND	0.095	•	ing, -	*	••	•	"

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Organochlorine Pesticides and PCBs by EPA Methods 8081A /8082 Waste Stream Technology

Analyte	Result	teporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method	* Notes
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receive	d: 11/22/1	0 15:15					***************************************
alpha-BHC	ND	0.587	ug/kg dry	ſ	AK03005	11/30/10	11/30/10	8081A/8082**	U
Gamma-BHC (Lindane)	ND	0.587	u	"	ar .	**	· Aprille		ប
Beta-BHC	ND	0.587	ŧl	-	**	*	· Calling Call		U
Delta-BHC	ND	0.587	•	м		71	Jan of the state o		U
Heptachlor	ND	0.587	•	ч	11	"	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	π	U
Aldrin	ND	0.587	er	н	rt	" (,		v	U
Heptachlor Epoxide	ND	0.587	đ	ч	•	A THE SE	and "	if	U
4,4'-DDE	ND	0.587	н	ч	41		*	11	U
Endosulfan I	ND	0.587	л	17		San	R	ď	Ų
Dieldrin	ND	0.587	**	н	",	· •	IF.	4	U
Endrin	ND	0.587	"	**	C. Son	- The	"	ø	U
4,4'-DDD	ND	0.587	æ	#1		"	•	w	U
Endosulfan II	ND	0.587	4	•	*	4	Þ	17	Ų
4,4'-DDT	ND	0.587	ri .		A STATE OF THE STA	**	**	и	U
Endrin Aldehyde	ND	0.587	ıı .		j\$	u u	•	ч	U
Methoxychlor	ND	0.587	" «Šā.	" A.	78	**			υ
Endosulfan Sulfate	ND	0.587	n W	W 10"	"	**	ч	•	U
Endrin Ketone	ND	0.587	The state of	· •	20	"	•	-	U
Chlordane	ND	9.83	W # W	Ħ	16	**	u	•	U
Toxaphene	ND	12.2	A.	-	17	**	"	**	U
Aroclor 1016	ND	4.84	Mr n	Ħ	11	**	n	+	U
Aroclor 1221	ND "4	4.84		19		w	31	IF	Ų
Aroclor 1232	ND 🤏	4.84	н	**	н	н	н	н	U
Aroclor 1242	ND 🌂	4.84	Ħ	7	"	н	>	п	U
Aroclor 1248	ND	4.84	#	•1	**	п	**		U
Aroclor 1254	ND	4.84	*	n	17	•	"	n	U
Aroclor 1260	ND	4.84	ır	tr	**	**	•	*	U
Aroclor 1262	ND	4.84	Ħ	t y	**		11	n	U
Aroclor 1268	ND	4.84	•	u	я	19	ri	s s	U
Surrogate: Tetrachloro-meta-xyle	me N	93.7%	82-1	123	n	"	и	"	

56-132

99.3%

Surrogate: Decachlorobiphenyl

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point
Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Organochlorine Pesticides and PCBs by EPA Methods 8081A /8082

Waste Stream Technology

					- 🗝				The state of the s
Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method	Notes
VDW-Lagoon (0К23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15	5:00 Recei	ved: 11/22	/10 15:15				Name of the second	
alpha-BHC	ND	0.594		l	AK03005	I 1/30/10	11/30/10	8081A/8082**	·····
Gamma-BHC (Lindane)	ND	0.594	н	*	7	44	n /~	11	Ū
Beta-BHC	ND	0.594	0	"	स	đ	" - Table 1	*	į
Delta-BHC	ND	0.594	н	"	**	ır	A 19 250	<i>.</i>	t
Heptachlor	ND	0.594	10	\$4		" 1	an War St	v	Ū
Aldrin	ND	0.594	n		-	"		ď	U
Heptachlor Epoxide	ND	0.594	u,	**	*1		and .	tř	- U
4,4'-DDE	ND	0.594	n	h	**		Ħ	н	Ū
Endosulfan I	ND	0.594	at .	×	" 🦪			н	U
Dieldrin	ND	0.594	ŧ!	n		%	12	al	Ū
Endrin	DM	0.594	Ħ		a Caralla			н	Ū
4,4'-DDD	ND	0.594	rı .	*	100	71	n	**	U
Endosulfan II	ND	0.594	*	•	\	n	-	5	U
4,4'-DDT	ND	0.594	tt		100 C	41	tr	**	U
Endrin Aldehyde	ND	0.594	by .	", st. 1	10	n	•	P	U
Methoxychlor	ND	0.594	n - Î	مرا _ل مع	•	и	и	6	Ū
Endosulfan Sulfate	ND	0.594	H COOM	San P	l t	н	7	n	Ü
Endrin Ketone	ND	0.594	. "	r .	#	. "	π.	ч	U
Chlordane	ND	9.96	The state of	**	и	-	9	77	U
Toxaphene	ND	12.3	100	¥F	**	*	1+	n	U
Aroclor 1016	ND	₫.90 [©]	A TON	11	**	**		₩	Ü
Aroclor 1221	ND	, 🦠 4.90 d	ÿ n	"	71	*		4	Ü
Aroclor 1232	ND 🔏	4.90	ır	W)	**	N\$	#	at .	ប
Aroclor 1242:	ND _{dba}	4.90	H	a	•	n	π	t)	U
Aroclor 1248	ND N	→ 4.90	111	1¢	n	ır	**	n	U
Aroclar 1254	ND,	4.90	TP	. **	•	U	a	и	U
Aroclor 1260	€ ND ®	4.90	п	"	12	"		н	U
Aroclor 1262	ND	4.90	21	h	*1	7	п	a	U
Aroclor 1268	ND	4.90	11		ĸ	>•	-	10	U
Surrogate: Tetrachloro-meta-xylene	1 1	36.0 %	82-12.	3	"	**	11	21	S-04
Surrogate: Decachlorobiphenyl 🥒		61.1%	56-13	2	tr.	**	u	n	

Eric County Water Authority 3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Conventional Chemistry Parameters by EPA Methods

Waste	Stream	Technology
-------	--------	------------

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method Notes
	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Received	1: 11/22/	10 15:15				Something of the second
% Solids	55.9	0.1	%	1	AL00105	11/30/10	12/01/10	% calculation
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:	00 Receiv	ved: 11/2	2/10 15:15				
% Solids	26.2	0.1	%	1	AL00105	11/30/10	/2/01/10=d	% calculation
				€t.				
		444						is the face of the size of the

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Physical Parameters by APHA/ASTM/EPA Methods

Waste Strea	ım Technology
-------------	---------------

Analyte	R Result	eporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receive	d: 11/22/	10 15:15	-			North Control of the
Reactive Sulfide	ND	40.0	mg/kg	1	AK01913	11/23/10	11/24/10	Section 7.3.4.2
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	n Receiv	ved: 11/2	2/10 15:15			Carlo	
Reactive Sulfide	ND	40.0	mg/kg	1	AK01913	11/23/10	14/24/10 🖘	Section 7.3.4.2

Eric County Water Authority 3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Notes and Definitions

U

effect.

Colonial Property Control of the Colonial Property Contro S-04

DET

ND

NR

dry

RPD

OF	ARE SPECIAL DETECTION LIMITS REQUIRED:	TCS NO If yes please attach requirements	ls a QC Package required: YES NO If yes please affach requirements.				OFFICE USE ONLY WST. LD.		sis Qù	500 03		20) 21	300 8			The second secon	artindamidema derenamente ejerettä järitakamentajatakanen	T	(2) //6 //5 //5 //5 //5 //5 //5 //5 //5 //5
PAGE	ARE SPECIAL REQUIRED:	I yes pleaso a	Is a QC Package required: YES NO If yes please attach require				TYPE OF CONTAINER/ COMMENTS:	COMP DAIL ANACPSIS	COMP FOR ANALYSIS	CLYMY FOR ANALISE	35.}	COMP FOR ANACTSIS	COMP FOR ANALYSIS	each makeman pylypiji prosekoje kom njektok kana akamen, pylypiji prosekoje kom njektok kana akamen.	A TOTAL PROPERTY OF THE PROPER				ONTE ONTE DATE
33088		IUHN AHOUND TIME	QUOTATION NUMBER:	BE PERFORMED	5.2	809	£8;	× ×											
OFFICE USE ONLY GROUP # OK 3308	DUE DATE	T	S SOLIO QUOI	ANALYSES TO BE PER	AG A	(4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4)	2	X- X- X- X-		1		4. A.					manuscriptiment of the control of th		RECEIVED BY RECEIVED BY
	logy Inc. NY 14207)) 876-2412	ATER	SUBFACE WATER WASTE WATER OIL	_	110g	93d/.	154 / ST 15-27 / ST		•	33.25		\dashv) / X X			And design the second s	de Heramanny of 2000 remains of Lawrey (mentions) details at large annual sections of		15.15
USTESTICALOBY	Waste Stream technology Inc. 302 Grote Street, Buffalo, NY 14207 (716) 876-5290 ⋅ FAX (716) 876-2412	MO	MM O		GONTW.	OF SAMI	MAS TOT				<u></u>	>1 10	\$ 00 X 10						DATE: 11ME TIME DATE:
						3 Jawas	JTAO	11(22/10	SWI	WEST	EASI						en e		
AIN OF C	- AP C	CONTACT DAY SET DEV	68	. SAME	750200	PROJECT DESCRIPTION	3 12	WES]	EAST B	LAGOON	L	١. [VIOW - LAGOON		orn collection of the first of		Serveram curve—+4 serve—4-175,020°4 serve dummin micro-(-4-4);	aks:	RELINQUISHED BY. RELINQUISHED BY.
ACHA REPORT TO		CONTA	PH.	BILL TO:	2	and the second		-	2	69	4	20	9	7	B manufactured	6	10	HEMARIKS	RELING

COPS WHO BENEFIT OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY OF THE OPENING TH

WASTE STREAM TECHNOLOGY, INC.

302 Grote Street Buffalo, NY 14207 (716) 876-5290

Analytical Data Report

Report Date: 12/03/10 Work Order Number: 0K23009

> Prepared For Dan Seider

Erie County Water Authority

3030 Uinion Rd

Buffalo, NY 14227

Fax: (716) 681-3119

Site: VDW & SP Project

Enclosed are the results of analyses for samples received by the laboratory on 11/23/10. If you have any questions concerning this report, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

Daniel W. Vollmer, Laboratory QA/QC Office

ENVIRONMENTAL LABORATORY ACCREDITATION CERTIFICATION NUMBERS
NYSDOH ELAP #11179 NJDEPE #73977 PADEP #68757 CTDPH #PH-0306 MADEP #M-NY068 FLDOH #E87662

WASTESTREATING TECHNOLOGY

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

030 Umion Ra Juffalo NY, 14227	Project Manager: Dan Seider			12/03/10 10:38
	ANALYTICAL REPORT FOR SAM	APLES		
ample ID	Laboratory ID	Matrix	Date Sampled	Date Received
DW-Sludge (A-E)	0K23009-01	Soil	11/23/10 08:00	11/23/10 10:55
-				
	. 4.14		of the second	
				lunes d
			,	
		The same of the sa		
		A STATE OF THE PARTY OF THE PAR		
	1	₩-		
	The state of the s			
A CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACTOR				
	r			
The state of the s				
V Character Tacheslam		t :	the samples analyzed in acc	cordance with the ch

Waste Stream Technology

The results in this report apply to the samples analyzed in accordance with the chain of custody document. This analytical report must be reproduced in its entirety.

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

TCLP Metals by 1311/6000/7000 Series Methods

Waste Stream Technology

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method	Notes
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Sampled: 11/23	3/10 08:00	Received	11/23/10	10:55			San	
Mercury	ND	100.0	mg/L	l	AK03012	11/30/10	11/30/10	EPA 7470A	
Silver	ND	0.025	и	5	AL00209	12/02/10	12/02/10	6010B**	
Arsenic	ND	0.045	*	4	46	H	7	"	
Barium	0.631	0.025	*	h r	н	19		п	
Cadmium	מא	0.025	u	**	-	* 4	See	n	
Chromium	ND	0.025	H	**)*		STORY V	И	
Lead	ND	0.075	ď	*	**	of grant of	\$350° #	ıπ	
Selenium	ND	0.095	u	n	"	A Commission of the Commission	,	rt.	

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Organochlorine Pesticides and PCBs by EPA Methods 8081A /8082 Waste Stream Technology

			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		- D V			A43092t	
Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit		Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Mcthod	Notes
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Sampled: 11/2	3/10 08:00	Received	11/23/10	10:55			A STATE OF THE STA	
alpha-BHC	ДИ	0.598	ug/kg dry	1	AK03005	11/30/10	11/30/10	8081A 3082**	Ţ
Gamma-BHC (Lindane)	ND	0.598		a	п	ļi.	"	n n	ι
Beta-BHC	ND	0.598		"	•	и	A. Carrier	•	ι
Delta-BHC	ND	0.598	•	•	7	ĸ	The sas	n n	L
Heptachlor	ND	0.598	*	•	"	11		a) ·	ι
Aldrin	ND	0.598	ar .	d	"	" (.		•	t
Heptachlor Epoxide	ND	0.598	36	*	10		Control "	79	τ
4,4'-DDE	ND	0.598	**	H	4	_ ()	•	W.	ŧ
Endosulfan I	ND	0.598	*	м	•		.,	**	Į
Dieldrin	ND	0.598	•	ч		"	•	n	
Endrin	ND	0.598	N			(1) " (2) "		10	ţ
4.4'-DDD	ND	0.598	n	*	A MAN	*	11	#	·
Endosulfan II	ND	0.598	u	и ф		•	10	а	Į
4,4'-DDT	ND	0.598	Ф			**	17	17	ţ
Endrin Aldehyde	ND	0.598	a a		81	и	n	n	I
Methoxychlor	ND	0.598	4 €	, ************************************	N	•	11	m ₃	Ţ
Endosulfan Sulfate	ND	0.598	M Vision	A. A.	H	**	tt	II .	ţ
Endrin Ketone	ND	0.598		No.	**		•	я	
Chlordane	ND	10.0		п	*	"	**	₩	τ
Toxaphene	ND	12.4	Same and the same	4	**		*	ri .	τ
Aroclor 1016	ND	4.94	J. Or a	11-	ч	ur.		н	(
Aroclor 1221	ND	4.94	<i>]</i> "	ıı	18	e	и	ef	ŧ
Aroclor 1232	ND 🔏	4.94	. 41	ч	11		49	v	₹
Aroclor 1242	ND ®	4.94	. •	"	"	54	**	v	Ţ
Aroclor 1248	ND	4.94	đ	-	"	4	4	**	ī
Aroclor 1254	ND	4.94	. •	•	•	**	*	10	Ţ
			_		*1		,,	н	

Surrogate: Tetrachloro-meta-xylene Surrogate: Decachlorobiphenyl

Aroclor 1260

Aroclor 1262

Aroclor 1268

101 % 82-123 86.7 % 56-132

4.94

4.94

U

U

U

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

AL00105 11/30/10

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227

% Solids

Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

% calculation

12/01/10

Conventional Chemistry Parameters by EPA Methods Waste Stream Technology

				~			
Analyie	Result	Reporting Limit Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Sampled: 11/23/	10 08:00 Received:	11/23/10 1	0:55			And the second

0.1

38.6

Waste Stream Technology

The results in this report apply to the samples analyzed in accordance with the chain of custody document. This analytical report must be reproduced in its entirety.

Erie County Water Authority 3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

Physical Parameters by APHA/ASTM/EPA Methods

Waste Strea	ım Technology
-------------	---------------

		waste St	.i Carii a	OVILLEVA	'6J			All grands	
Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Att. 1819	≽ lotœs
/DW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Sampled: 11/23	/10 08:00	Received:	11/23/10	10:55			Parameter State of the State of	
Reactive Sulfide	ND	40.0	mg/kg	Į	AK01913	11/23/10	11/24/10	Section 7.3.4.2	
			THE RE		~	C			
Waste Stream Technology			The re	sults in this ly document	report apply This analyt	y to the samp tical report n	les analyzed in ust be reprodu	accordance with the cluced in its entirety.	ain (

Erie County Water Authority Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point
3030 Uinion Rd Project Number: VDW & SP Project Reported:
Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Manager: Dan Seider 12/03/10 10:38

Notes and Definitions

U Analyte included in the analysis, but not detected at or above the reporting limit.

DET Analyte DETECTED

ND Analyte NOT DETECTED at or above the reporting limit

NR Not Reported

dry Sample results reported on a dry weight basis

RPD Relative Percent Difference

** Denotes a promulgated method, but not the most updated version.

Waste Stream Technology

The results in this report apply to the sample's analyzed in accordance with the chain of custody document. This analytical report must be reproduced in its entirety.

PAGE OF	ARE SPECIAL DETECTION LIMITS	REQUIRED: YES NO If yes please attach requirements	is a QC Package required: YES NO If yes please attach requirements.			OFFICE USE COMMENTS: WST. I.D.	<u>(C)</u>								ON TO	DATE: TIME:
OFFICE USE ONLY GROUP # OKABOOY	14	TURN ARQUIND TIME:	QUOTATION NUMBER:	ANALYSES TO BE PERFORMED		50 H 50 H 50 H	x (x (x () ()		45		V.S.			TS TO DAN SEIDER	 Martin.	BY:
E	nology Inc. DUE DATE	alo, NY 1420/ 716) 876-2412	DW DRINKING WATER SL SLUDGE GW GROUND WATER SO SOIL SW SUBFACE WATER S SOLID WW WASTE WATER W WIPE O OIL		SULL SONTAINE	ON JATOT	X X X X		1					1/22/p. RESULTS	TIME. 10:55.4 RECEIVED BY:	TIME: RECEIVED BY:
WASTE STREAT	77 Waste	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		5	ONTHAN DE LA COMPANIA	DATE SAMPL TIME OF SAM SAMPLE TVE	1							W SAMIRES DELVOTED	ОАТЕ. 23/10	DATE:
CHAIN OF CUSTODY	FIGE CA WINTER AUTHOR		CONTACT DAIN SEIDER	FAX#() BILLTO: SAMIC		PROJECT DESCRIPTION SAMPLER SIGNATURE	VOW SCOUNT (A -E	2	3	10	9	. 00	o,	ARKS: INCLUDED	HELINQUISHED BY:	RELINQUISHED BY

47-19-7 (10/86) - Text 12
NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL CONSERVATION
DIVISION OF SOLID AND HAZARDSOU WASTE • BUREAU OF HAZARDOUS WASTE
OPERATIONS
50 WOLF ROAD, ALBANY, NEW YORK 12233-4017

FOR STATE USE ONLY							
SITE NO.	APPLICATION NO.	DATE RECEIVED					
DEPARTMENT Approved	ACTION Disapproved	DATE					



APPLICATION FOR TREATMENT OR DISPOSAL OF AN INDUSTRIAL WASTE STREAM SEE APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS ON REVERSE SIDE

NAME OF PROJECT/FACILITY MODERN LANDFILL, INC.		2. COUNTY	NIAGARA		3. SITE NUMBER 32N30
NAME OF OWNER		5. ADDRESS	(Street, City, State, Zip Co.	de)	6. TELEPHONE NO
RICHARD WASHUTA			City Road, Mode		(716) 754-8226
6. NAME OF OPERATOR RICHARD WASHUTA			(Street, City, State, Zip Coo		9. TELEPHONE NO.
10. METHOD OF TREATMENT OR DISPOSAL		Pletcher &	Harold Road, Mod	del City, NY 14107	7 (716) 754-8226
TO METHOD OF TREATMENT OF DIOLOGIC					
SANITARY LAN	DFILL - D90			2)	
				JE3	
11. COMPANY GENERATING WASTE Eire C	County Water	Authority	12. ADDRESS OF FACIL 3750 River Road, Tona	LITY GENERATING WASTE	(Street, City, State, Zip Code) 2 Sturgeon Point Road, Derby NY L
13. REPRESENTATIVE OF WASTE GENERATOR		ADDRESS OF REPI			15. TELEPHONE NO.
David M. Patton	3030 Un	ion Road, H	Buffalo, NY 142	27	716-685-8229
16. DESCRIPTION OF PROCESS PRODUCING WA	STE			P V	
Conventional Drinking Wa	ter Treatmer	nt		diameter .	Q
17. EXPECTED ANNUAL WASTE PRODUCTION		ASTE HAULED IN			
5,000 Tons/Year Gallons/Y			ank X Roll-Off Containe	or 🛛 Other <u>Dum</u> p	Truck
19. WASTE COMPOSITION CEO(1)	b. Physical State		***	19c. pH Range	
19A. Average Percent Solids 65%+	Liquid Slurry	X Siudge S	olid Contained Gas		7to_11
	PONENTS	.3%	CONDENTRATION		UNIT (Check One)
			Upper L	.ower Typical	Wt. % ppm
1) Polyaluminum chloride W analyses.	ΓP residuals, s	ee attached	<u> </u>		
analyses.					
3)	A.	A COLON			
·	4004	<i>b</i>		- A++	_
4)	- 10 M	·			
20. IS AN ANALYSIS OF WASTE ATTACHED?	21. WAS A TOLE	TEST CONDUCTE	D ON THE WASTE?	22. MATERIAL IS:	•
🔀 Yes 🗌 No	_	No If yes attac	ch results	· —	Non-Hazardous
23. DETAIL ALL HAZARD AND NUISANCE PROBLE	MS ASSOCIATED WIT	H THE WASTES, I	ist necessary safety, hand	lling, treatment and disposal	precautions.
None, waste is drained of free liqu) iids at site, prio	r to being truc	ked to disposal sit	e.	
A Constitution of the Cons			,		
-					
24. WHERE WAS MATERIAL DISPOSED OF PREVIO	NISI VS				
24. Where Was Martenacourt occord i neve	Moder	n Landfill (M	196-0768)		
25. NAME OF WASTE TRANSPORTER	28. ADDRESS (Stre	et, City, State, Zip C	ode)	27. NYSDEC PERMIT	No. 28, TELEPHONE NO>
Modern Disposal Services	4746 Model Ci	ty Road, Mod	el City, NY 14107	9A-073	716-754-8226
29 CERTIFICATION					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
hereby affirm under penalty of perjury					
knowledge and belief. False statement			Class A misdemean	or pursuant to Section	
a. SIGNATURE AND TITLE OF REPRESENTATIVE					DATE
1) JM Pall	•	duction Eng			06/08/2021
b. SIGNATURE AND TITLE OF REPRESENTATIVE C	F TREATMENT OR D	ISPOSAL FACILITY			DATE
					į t

GENERATOR WASTE CHARACTERIZATION REPORT

INSTRUCTIONS: The following form is required for disposal of non-hazardous industrial/commercial wastes at Modern Landfill. Please complete all sections of this report. Send completed report along with the analytical, chain of custody and the Application for Disposal of and Industrial Waste Stream (47-19-7) to this office. A separate form is required for each waste stream.

GENERATOR INFORMATION:	Application of the second of t
Generator Name: Erie County Water Authority	- 4 ₁₂
Van de Water WTP: 3750 River Road, Tonawa Generating Facility Address: Sturgeon Point WTP: 722 Sturgeon Point Roa	
Technical Contact: David M. Patton, PE	Phone: 716-685-8229
Alternate Contact: Mike W. Wymer, PE	Phone: 716-685-8292
INVOICING INFORMATION:	
Contracting Firm: Modern Disposal Services, Inc.	
Contact: Joe Hickman, Strategic / Municipal Sales Manager	Phone: 800-330-7107
Do you have an existing account with Modern Landfill? [X] Yes	[1 No
Billing Address: Site ID 1804-0001	
TRANSPORTER INFORMATION:	,
Hauler Name: Modern Disposal Services, Inc.	NYSDEC Permit No: 9A - 073
Contact Person: Customer Service Department	Phone: 800-330-7107
Is Modern Landfill currently on your Transporter Permit? [X] Yes	[] No
If no, please enclose a Part C Application to	cover this waste stream.
WASTE INFORMATION:	
Common name of waste: WTP Residuals	
	atment process of coaguglation , flocculation, d by gravity filtration and disinfection.
Is this waste hazardous under USEPA Guidelines & 6NYCRR Part 371 (d)	? [] Yes
Indicate the category which best describes this waste stream:	
[X] Industrial Waste [] [] Household Waste [] [] Commercial Solid Waste	Construction & Demolition Debris Other (Please Specify)

PHYSICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF WASTE

The waste is at least 20% solid and co	ntains no free liquid			Yes	[x]	No	[]
The flashpoint of the waste is > 140 F				Yes	[x]	No	r i
The pH level of the waste is between 2	.0 and 12.5			Yes	[x]	No	F 1
Is the waste reactive (Cyanide/ Sulfide	:)?	····		Yes		No	[x]
Is the waste free of PCB's?		 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	"	Yes	[x]	No	11
Color: Brown, as dirt	Odor: [] Strong	Mild	[X] None				_h6

TCLP TESTING AND CERTIFICATION

METALS

CONSTITUENT	NONHAZARDOUS LIMIT (mg/l)	PRESENT	NOT PRESENT
ARSENIC	5.0		Х
BARIUM	100.0	0.89	
CADMIUM	1.0		Х
CHROMIUM	5.0		X
LEAD	5.0		X
MERCURY	0.2	-	X
SELENIUM	1.0		X
SILVER	5.0	Ì	X

HERBICIDES/ PESTICIDES

	W 189588 N	<u> </u>	
CONSTITUENT	NONHAZARĐOUS LIMIT (mg/l)	PRESENT	NOT PRESENT
2,4-D	0.01		Х
2,4,5 -TP (SILVEX)	/~~\.°\.1.0		X
ENDRIN	≥		X
LINDANE 《 》	0.4		X
METHOXYCHLOR	10.0		X
TOXAPHENE	0.5		X
CHLORDANE A TOTAL CHLORDANE	0.03		X
HEPTACHLOR	800,0		X

ACID EXTRACTABLES

CONSTITUENT	NONHAZARDOUS LIMIT (mg/l)	PRESENT	NOT PRESENT
O-CREOSOL	200.0		X
M-CREOSOL	200.0		X_ 🐃
P-CREOSOL	200.0		X
PENTACHLOROPHENOL	100.0		X X
2, 4,5-TRICHLOROPHENOL	400.0		X
2,4,6-TRICHLOROPHENOL	2.0	200	∂, X

BASE NEUTRALS EXTRACTABLES

	CONSTITUENT	NONHAZARDOUS LIMIT (mg/l)	PRESENT	NOT PRESENT
^r ž	1,4 DICHLOROBENZENE	7.5		X
ιέχ	2, 4 DINITROTOLUENE	0.13	_	X
	HEXACHLOROBENZENE	0.13		X
	HEXACHLOROBUTADIENE	0.5		X
	HEXACHLOROETANE	3		X
	NITROBENZENE	2		X
-	PYRIDINE	5		X

VOLATILE ORGANICS CERTIFICATION:

	NONHAZARDOUS	\ , \	NOT
1		,	NOT
CONSTITUENT	LIMIT _s (mg/l)	PRESENT	PRESENT
1,1 DICHLOROETHYLENE	0.7 ₩		X
METHYL ETHYL KETONE	<i>₫</i> 200,0 <i>∅</i>	-	X
TETRACHLOROETHYLENE	. % // 0.7		X
VINYL CHLORIDE	🔌 🗞 0.2		X
BENZENE	一心, 0.5		X
CARBON TETRACHLORIDE	♦ 0,5		X
CHLOROFORM AND Y	6.0		Y
TRICHLOROETHYLENE	0.5		v
1,2 DICHLOROETHANE	0.5		7.
CHLOROBENZENE	100.0		Λ
69 364 57			

I CERTIFY THAT ALL INFORMATION CONTAINED WITHIN THIS GENERATOR WASTE CHARACTERIZATION REPORT, INCLUDING ALL ATTACHED INFORMATION, IS COMPLETE AND ACTUAL AND IS AN ACCURATE REPRESENTATION OF KNOWN OR SUSPECTED HAZARDS DESCRIBED HEREIN.

SIGNATURE: David M. Patton, PE

TITLE: Sr. Production Engineer

COMPANY: Erie County Water Authority

DATE:

Generator Waste Characterization Report

Page 3

WASTE STREAM TECHNOLOGY, INC.

302 Grote Street Buffalo, NY 14207 (716) 876-5290

Analytical Data Report

Report Date: 12/03/10 Work Order Number: 0K23008

Prepared For

Dan Seider

Erie County Water Authority 3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo, NY 14227

Fax: (716) 681-3119

Site: VDW & SP Project

Enclosed are the results of analyses for samples received by the laboratory on 11/22/10. If you have any questions concerning this report, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

Daniel W. Vollmer, Laboratory QA/QC Officer

ENVIRONMENTAL LABORATORY ACCREDITATION CERTIFICATION NUMBERS
NYSDOH ELAP #11179 NJDEPE #73977 PADEP #68757 CTDPH #PH-0306 MADEP #M-NY068 FLDOH #E87662

TECHNOLOGY

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

ANALYTICAL REPORT FOR SAMPLES

Sample ID	Laboratory ID	Matrix	Date Sampled	Date Received
VDW-Berm	0K23008-05	Soil	11/22/10 15:00	11/22/10 15:15
VDW-Lagoon	0K23008-06	Soil	11/22/10 15:00	11/22/10 15:15

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

TCLP Metals by 1311/6000/7000 Series Methods

XX7-04-0	Ctusses	Tacker	1
vv aste	Stream	Techno	1051

Analyte	Result .	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method Notes
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receive	d: 11/22/	10 15:15				Sand of
Mercury	ND	0.001	mg/L	1	AK03012	11/30/10	11/30/10	EPA 7 470A
Silver	ND	0.025	"	5	AL00119	12/01/10	12/02/10	6010B**
Arsenic	ND	0.045	41	u	p		7 50	<i>*</i>
Barium	0.887	0.025	**	14	ıı	•		**
Cadmium	ND	0.025	п	*	**	w //	may W. A	4
Chromium	ND	0.025	4	•	u	- 4		if
Lead	ND	0.075	4	٠	ır		Salah n	d
Selenium	ND	0.095	*	**	n .6		-	ч
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soi	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:0	0 Recei	yed: 11/22	V10 15:15	1	W.		
Mercury	ND	0.001	mg/L	1	AK03012	11/30/10	11/30/10	EPA 7470A
Silver	ND	0.025	Ħ	5 .	AL001 19	12/01/10	12/02/10	60108**
Arsenic	ND	0.045	п		ALIOI 19	п.	ч	14
Barium	0.687	0.025	н	()	-800/34	4	ĸ	· ·
Cadmium	ND	0.025	P.	. W.		n	#	н
Chromium	ND	0.025	4 ·	b. "		•	N	
Lead	ND	0.075	7	N. #	*	4	n	я
Selenium	ND	0.095		and a	"		*	

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd

Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Buffalo NY, 14227

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Organochlorine Pesticides and PCBs by EPA Methods 8081A /8082

Analyte	F Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method	9 Notes
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receive	ed: 11/22/10	0 15:15				Marie Marie Commenter	
alpha-BHC	ND	0.587	ug/kg dry	Į.	AK03005	11/30/10	11/30/10	8081A/8082**	U
Gamma-BHC (Lindane)	ND	0.587	11	ly.	21	н	" 120	11	U
Beta-BHC	ND	0.587	¥	if.	a			i ii	U
Delta-BHC	ND	0.587	ır	14	11	ņ	- A 3 - 30 - 50 - 50 - 50 - 50 - 50 - 50 -	0	Ŭ
Heptachlor	ND	0.587	41	••	ti	pe ss ^{(A}	25 M. * J	u,	ប
Aldrin	ND	0.587	er er	*1	a	• 4	ALESTE W	11	U
Heptachlor Epoxide	ND	0.587	9	•	•	A COLUMN	0000 ·	19	U
4,4'-DDE	ND	0.587	*	н	4		*	w	ប
Endosulfan I	ND	0.587	IF.	ri	" d	William Co.	16	rı .	U
Dieldrin	ИD	0.587	H	11		v. •	ıτ	a	U
Endrin	ND	0.587	u	**	. C.	War	14	₩	ប
4,4'-DDD	ND	0.587	It	40	100	*	w	n	U
Endosulfan II	ND	0.587	n	• [©]		*	₩	u	U
4,4'-DDT	ND	0.587			The state of the s	**	7	"	U
Endrin Aldehyde	ND	0.587	ø	0	"	11	*	н	U
Methoxychlor	ND	0.587	* Q.	n Age	н	н	17	**	U
Endosulfan Sulfate	ND	0.587	F VA. <0300m.		25	ti.	**	•	U
Endrin Ketone	ND	0.587		· ·	Ħ		u	n	U
Chlordane	ND	9.83	- 1 B	ਜ	tr .	if.	v	u	U
Тохарћене	ND	12.2	A COURT	•	**	**	**	17	U
Aroclor 1016	ND	4.84	<i>₽</i> •	#	"	•	77	Ħ	U
Aroclor 1221	ND 🦽	4.84	•	1*	4	**	**	π	U
Aroclor 1232	ND 🄏	4.84	"	•		\$E	ц	म	U
Aroclor 1242	ND	4.84	N	4	13	**	*	n	U
Aroclor 1248	ND	4.84	π	rr rr	.,	**	.,	rī .	Ū
Arocior 1254	ND	4.84	#	н	**	44	.,,	н	U
Arocior 1260	ND	4.84	t#	м	"	**	n	н	U
Aroclor 1262	ND	4.84	*	**	"	•	Ħ	n n	U
Aroclor 1268	ND	4.84	•	**	n	"	ч	u u	U
Surrogate: Tetrachloro-meta-xyle	ne 🔌	93.7 %	82-1	23	77	ts	и	H	
Surrogate: Decachlorobiphenyl		99.3 %	56-I.	32	н	n	"	7	

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Organochlorine Pesticides and PCBs by EPA Methods 8081A /8082

Waste Stream Technology

									790
Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Ųnius	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Aлаlyzed	Method	Notes
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15	5:00 Recei	ved: 11/22	/10 15:15					
alpha-BHC	ND	0.594	ug/kg dry	1	AK03005	11/30/10	11/30/10	80814/8082**	τ
Gamma-BHC (Lindane)	ND	0.594	t)	II.	q	U	n gaily	N N	ŧ
Beta-BHC	ND	0.594	U	•	4	*	No. Marian	*	ι
Delta-BHC	ND	0.594	41		**	19	A STATE OF THE STA	<i>y</i> "	U
Heptachlor	ND	0.594		17	*	* #	era William	н	U
Aldrin	ND	0.594	n	**	н	" 🦣		ir.	ί
Heptachlor Epoxide	ND	0.594	**)a	н	San	Tool H	\$1	υ
4,4'-DDE	ŊD	0.594	17	Ħ	n		'n	41	U
Endosulfan I	ND	0.594	H	14	" 🐴		ч	H	U
Dieldrin	ND	0.594	н	"	" ,¢≅),	V . "	•	ti	U
Endrin	ND	0.594	н		A files	Eliz "	a	m .	U
4,4'-DDD	ND	0.594	R	**	100	n	10	u	U
Endosulfan II	ND	0.594	11	u Allaha.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	۳	ĸ	н	U
4,4'-DDT	ND	0.594	n	State Sale	ALC: NO		10	*	U
Endrin Aldehyde	ND	0.594	30	- 1	W	н	ь	ė	U
Methoxychlor	ND	0.594	" 4.	r rigo	4	*	H	H	U
Endosulfan Sulfate	ND	0.594	*	William Market	u	н	•	si .	U
Endrin Ketone	ND	0.594	" \	De "	71	ь	-		U
Chlordane	ND	9.96	6, 6	₩.	*	7	•	ч	U
l'oxaphene	ND	12-3		**	*	N	**	8	U
Aroclor 1016	ND	4.9 0	1 No.	14	43	*	ц	P	U
Aroclor 1221	'ND	4.90	J n	**	-		**	•	U
Aroclor 1232	ND 🦨	4.90	P	n	•	n	-	II .	U
Aroclor 1242	ND	4.90	71	ri	n	,	te		U
Aroclor 1248	ND	4.90	n	**	41	•	*1	н	U
Aroclor 1254	ND.	4.90	17	н	~	20	**	н	U
Aroclor 1260		4.90	•	*	N	**		к	U
Aroclor 1262	ND	4.90	fr.	73	71		*	a	ប
Aroclor 1268	ND	4.90	ni	D		*		e.	U
Surrogate: Tetrachloro-meta-xylene		36.0 %	82-12	3	"	1/	"	ı	S-04
Surrogate: Decachlorobiphenyl 🦨		61.1 %	56-13	2	"	••	"	"	

Waste Stream Technology

The results in this report apply to the samples analyzed in accordance with the chain of custody document. This analytical report must be reproduced in its entirety.

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Conventional Chemistry Parameters by EPA Methods

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Mcthod Notes
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Received	l: 1 <i>1/22/</i>	10 15:15			··	Age of the second
% Solids	55.9	0.1	%	1	AL00105	11/30/10	12/01/10	% calculation
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:	00 Receiv	ed: 11/2	2/10 15:15			<u>"C</u>	<u> </u>
% Solids	26.2	1.0	%	1	AL00105	11/30/10	J2/01/10	% calculation

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:32

Physical Parameters by APHA/ASTM/EPA Methods

Waste	Stream	Technology
-------	--------	------------

Analyte	Result	porting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method
VDW-Berm (0K23008-05) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receive	d: 11/22/1	10 15:15				Now of the same of
Reactive Sulfide	ND	40,0	mg/kg	1	AK01913	11/23/10	11/24/10	Section 7.3.4.2
VDW-Lagoon (0K23008-06) Soil	Sampled: 11/22/10 15:00	Receiv	ved: 11/2	2/10 15:15			Carette Carette	
Reactive Sulfide	ND	40.0	mg/kg	1	AK01913	11/23/10	1,1/24/10	Section 7.3.4.2

Erie County Water Authority	Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point	
3030 Uinion Rd	Project Number: VDW & SP Project	Reported:
Buffalo NY, 14227	Project Manager: Dan Seider	12/03/10 10:32

Notes and Definitions

		A
U	Analyte included in the analysis, but not detected at or above the reporting limit.	
S-04	The surrogate recovery for this sample is outside of established control limits due to a sample matrix effect.	
DET	Analyte DETECTED	
ND	Analyte NOT DETECTED at or above the reporting limit	
NR	Not Reported	
dry	Sample results reported on a dry weight basis	
RPD	Relative Percent Difference	
**	Denotes a promulgated method, but not the most updated version,	

PAGE OF	ARE SPECIAL DETECTION LIMITS	HECUTHED: YES NO If yes please attach requirements	is a QC Package required: YES NO If yes please attach requirements.				COMMENTS: WST. I.D.	FIN ANACYSIS (C)	FOU MALTEIS (6)	For Annastri	ł	PAR ANALISIS (DS	FOR AMAYSIS DO					DATE: 11ME. 15.15	
OFFICE USE ONLY GROUP # OK 33 2057		TURN AROUND TIME:	QUOTATION NUMBER:	Е РЕЯГОНМЕД	5.0 9	206	168 168 1941	X X X	COMIN	A WY	(hvc)	COMP	The Court	33					>
	gy Inc. DUE DATE	ATCO CI	SURFACE WATER SO SOIL SURFACE WATER W WIPE OIL	ANALYSES TO BE PERFORMED	3100	454/ Bib. A. &	12.4 12.4 14.9.4	×					X / / / X					RECEIVED BY	
MASTE STREA	Waste Stream Technology Inc. 302 Grote Street, Buffalo, NY 1420	(716) 876-5290 · FAX (716)	www.		PINOS	SAMPLE	JMIT AMAS				0) 75	X 01 75 05 1	X 0 75 co: 8 1					DATE: 10 TIME: DATE: 1 TIME	
CHAIN OF CUSTODY	בתיוב כב משופי שיחודים ו		1 CB5-8248	FAX#() BILLTO: SAME	WJ45032	PROJECT DESCRIPTION	GAMPLER SIGNATURE SAMPLE 1.D.	"-WEST BEIZN	EAST B	3 SP LAGOON WEST	4 SP. LAGOW EAST	1	6 VOW - LAGOON	 60	. 6	. 01	HEMAPIKS:	RELINQUISHED BY	

WASTE STREAM TECHNOLOGY, INC.

302 Grote Street Buffalo, NY 14207 (716) 876-5290

Analytical Data Report

Report Date: 12/03/10 Work Order Number: 0K23009

Prepared For

Dan Seider

Erie County Water Authority

3030 Uinion Rd

Buffalo, NY 14227

Fax: (716) 681-3119

Site: VDW & SP Project

Enclosed are the results of analyses for samples received by the laboratory on 11/23/10. If you have any questions concerning this report, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

Daniel W. Vollmer, Laboratory QA/QC Officer

ENVIRONMENTAL LABORATORY ACCREDITATION CERTIFICATION NUMBERS
NYSDOH ELAP #11179 NJDEPE #73977 PADEP #68757 CTDPH #PH-0306 MADEP #M-NY068 FLDOH #E87662

TECHNOLOGY

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

ANALYTICAL REPORT FOR SAMPLES

Sample ID	Laboratory ID	Matrix	Date Sampled	Date Received
VDW-Sludge (A-E)	0K23009-01	Soil	11/23/10 08:00	11/23/10 10:55

Waste Stream Technology

The results in this report apply to the samples analyzed in accordance with the chain of custody document. This analytical report must be reproduced in its entirety.

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

TCLP Metals by 1311/6000/7000 Series Methods

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit		Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method Notes
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Sampled: 11/23	3/10 08:00	Received	11/23/10	10:55			News of the Paris
Mercury	ND	0.001	mg/L	1	AK03012	11/30/10	11/30/10	EPA 7470A
Silver	ND	0.025	4	5	AL00209	12/02/10	12/02/10	6010B**
Arsenic	ND	0.045	•	*	•	•		\$\$
Barium	0.631	0.025	*	•	11	•	A. A. Sales	
Cadmium	МD	0.025	и	יו	•			Pr
Chromium	ND	0.025	и	ii ii	н		Marie Control of the	н
Lead	ND	0.075	¢	4	er er	P. Carrie	n e	is.
Selenium	ND	0.095	и	"		protection of	"	*

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

Organochlorine Pesticides and PCBs by EPA Methods 8081A /8082

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method	Notes
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Sampled: 11/23/	10 08:00	Received:	1/23/10	10:55				
alpha-BHC	ND	0.598	ug/kg dry	1	AK03005	11/30/10	11/30/10	8081A/8082**	U
Gamma-BHC (Lindane)	ND	0.598	n	**	•	•	" (Filt)	Transfer	U
Beta-BHC	ND	0.598		**	*	14	· · ·	"	U
Delta-BHC	ND	0.598	*1	+1	#	10		9	U
Heptachlor	ND	0.598	7	*1	11	"	~~~~	II.	U
Aldrin	ND	0.598	lf	11	"	* (L	COLUMN TO THE STREET		U
Heptachlor Epoxide	ND	0.598	n	-	**	Nagara Colo	and "	•	U
4,4'-DDE	ND	0.598	10	*	17	_ (*)	.,	"	U
Endosulfan I	ND	0.598	7	*	• /	And American	**		U
Dieldrin	ND	0.598	н	4			**	*	U
Endrin	ND	0.598	Ħ	ч	A La	~~ >~	**	**	U
4,4'-DDD	ND	0.598	Ħ	π	The state of the s		n	#	U
Endosulfan II	ND	0.598	η	11 TY		•	n	**	U
4,4'-DDT	ND	0.598	41		(1250 m	н	q	п	U
Endrin Aldehyde	ND	0.598	*	THE COLUMN	"	R	"	R	U
Methoxychlor	ND	0.598	* &	. 34	7*	•	11	в	U
Endosulfan Sulfate	ND	0.598	11	S. 16.	**	**	**	ıı	U
Endrin Ketone	ДN	0.598		Дурган	el	4	•	n,	U
Chlordane	ND	0.01		H	e e	11	1*	Ħ	U
Toxaphene	ND	12.4		u	HT .	**	**	II.	Ū
Aroclor 1016	ND	4.94	19 "	n		•	71	*	ប
Aroclor 1221	ND ,	4,94		**	tř	jı.	π.	H	U
Aroclor 1232	ND 🔏	4.94	lt	**	"	16	"	"	U
Aroclor 1242	ND	4.94	•	**	••	19	ır	D	U
Aroclor 1248	ND	4.94	ıı	~	**	**		¥f	U
Aroclor 1254	ัทป	4.94	मं	ar .	н	19	H*	15	U
Aroclor 1260	ND "	4.94	77	ır	**	H	11	н	U
Aroclor 1262	ND	4.94	**	71	"	,,	rt	а	U
Aroclor 1268	ND	4.94	π	,,	4	н	•		U
Surrogate: Tetrachloro-meta-xylene		101 %	82-1	23	"	"	"	"	. —
Surrogate: Decachlorobiphenyl		86.7 %	56-7.	32	1)	**	#	"	

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

Conventional Chemistry Parameters by EPA Methods Waste Stream Technology

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method	
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil	Marie	_							
% Solids	38.6	0.1	%	1	AL00105	11/30/10	12/01/10	% calculation	

Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

3030 Uinion Rd

Project Number: VDW & SP Project

Buffalo NY, 14227

Project Manager: Dan Seider

Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

Physical Parameters by APHA/ASTM/EPA Methods

Analyte	Result	Reporting Limit	Units	Dilution	Batch	Prepared	Analyzed	Method Notes
VDW-Sludge (A-E) (0K23009-01) Soil								
Reactive Sulfide	ND	40.0	me/ke	1	AK01913	11/23/10	11/24/10	Section 7 3 4 2

3030 Uinion Rd Buffalo NY, 14227 Project: Van De Water & Sturgeon Point

Project Number: VDW & SP Project Project Manager: Dan Seider Reported: 12/03/10 10:38

Notes and Definitions

U Analyte included in the analysis, but not detected at or above the reporting limit.

DET Analyte DETECTED

ND Analyte NOT DETECTED at or above the reporting limit

NR Not Reported

dry Sample results reported on a dry weight basis

RPD Relative Percent Difference

** Denotes a promulgated method, but not the most updated version.

Waste Stream Technology

The results in this report apply to the samples analyzed in accordance with the chain of custody document. This analytical report must be reproduced in its entirety.

PAGE OF 1	ARE SPECIAL DETECTION LIMITS REQUIRED:	YES NO II yes please attach requirements	is a OC Package required: YES NO If yes please attach requirements.			TYPE OF CONTAINER/ ONLY ONLY WST. I.D.							To of the order travel shall be a state of the order of the order of the order	The second secon			DATE VAC TIMESS	DATE: TIME:
E ONLY CIKAS OUS		TURN AROUND TIME:	QUOTATION NUMBER:	ANALYSES TO BE PERFORMED	927 927 927	1 5) X			1 1					200		HOUTER.	
OFFICE USE ONLY	DUE DATE		SR SL SLUDGE R SO SOIL R S SOLID W WIPE OTHER	ANALYSES TO	W. W.		X X X		F.	100.00		are summer of the first of the state of the	Contractions of the state of th		RESIDETS		REGEIVED BY:	RECEIVED BY:
ESPECIAL CHINOLOGY	Waste Stream Technology Inc. 302 Grote Street, Buffalo, NY 14207	(716) 876-5290 · FAX (716) 876-2412	DW DRINKING WATER GW GROUND WATER SW SUBFACE WATER WW WASTE WATER O OIL	SH	NO OF CONTAINE	No.						And the second s			nev 1/22/10.		 	TIME:
UKSTES TECHN	Waste Stream 302 Grote Street,			5	DE SYMBLING	TIME	11/24/2 B:00 X				A PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY OF	Garanteen epipepaare (Andrie Serrette (Ede A. Hampen ammunitation)			comples paragen		DATE: 73/10	DATE:
CHAIN OF CUSTODY REPORT TO:	17.	J	CONTACT DAY SEITES	FAX#() BILLTO: SAMIE	PO#	SAMPLER SIGNATURE SAMPLE LD.	, WON' SLUDGE (A-E)	2	9	ı ıŋ	و	~ «	prime der vernerner mit met freis gestrette bestrette be	10	TO BE INCLUDED by S	1	RELINOUISHED BY:	RELINQUISHED BY: